SHIFTING BOUNDARIES: ABORIGINAL IDENTITY, PLURALIST THEORY, AND THE POLITICS OF SELF-GOVERNMENT IN CANADA

by

TIM SCHOULS

B.A. (Hon.), The University of Alberta, 1985

M.Phil.F, The Institute for Christian Studies, Toronto, 1989

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF

THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

(Department of Political Science)

We accept this thesis as conforming to the required standard

UINIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

NOVEMBER, 2001

© TIM SCHOULS, 2001

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfilment of the requirements for an advanced degree at the University of British Columbia, I agree that the Library shall make it freely available for reference and study. I further agree that permission for extensive copying of this thesis for scholarly purposes may be granted by the head of my department or by his or her representatives. It is understood that copying or publication of this thesis for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Department of Political Science

The University of British Columbia Vancouver, Canada

Date January 9, 2002

ABSTRACT

While Canada is often called a pluralist state, there are no sustained studies by political scientists in which aboriginal self-government is discussed specifically in terms of the analytical tradition of pluralist thought. Aboriginal self-government is usually discussed as an issue of cultural preservation or national self-determination. Aboriginal identity is framed in terms of cultural and national traits that are unique to an aboriginal community and self-government is taken to represent the aboriginal communal desire to protect and preserve those traits. Is such an understanding of what motivates aboriginal self-government accurate, or does it yield an incomplete understanding of the complex phenomenon that aboriginal self-government in Canada represents?

The political tradition of pluralism allows for analysis of aboriginal self-government that addresses questions left unattended by the cultural and nationalist frameworks. Pluralism is often viewed as a public arrangement in which distinct groups are given room to live side by side, characterized by mutual recognition and affirmation. At the same time, there are different faces of pluralist theory and each addresses questions about the recognition and affirmation of aboriginal self-government in different ways. Those three contemporary faces can be distinguished by the labels communitarian, individualist, and relational.

The major hypothesis advanced is that aboriginal self-government is better understood if an "identification" perspective on aboriginal identity is adopted as opposed to a "cultural" or "national" one and if that perspective is linked to a relational theory of pluralism as opposed to a communitarian or individualist one. The identification approach examines aboriginal identity not in terms of cultural and political traits, but in terms of identification with, and political

commitment to, an aboriginal community. Relational pluralism in turn, examines the challenge of aboriginal self-government in terms of power differences within aboriginal communities and between aboriginal and Canadian governments.

Applying these approaches to aboriginal politics in Canada confirms their suitability. Contrary to what previous scholarship has assumed, aboriginal self-government should not be seen primarily as a tool to preserve cultural and national differences as goods in and of themselves. The politics of aboriginal self-government should be seen as involving demands to equalize current imbalances in power so that aboriginal communities and the individuals within them can construct aboriginal identities according to their own design.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
PREFACE.	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
D. IND. OD. I. OT. O. I.	
INTRODUCTION	ODICINIAL CELE
ETHNIC IDENTITY, PLURALIST THEORY, AND ABO	
GOVERNMENT	
I. Overview	
II. Identity Politics	
A) The Difference Approach	
i) Cultural sources of identity	
ii) The role of nations	
B) The Identification Approach	
i) Ethnicity defined	
ii) Ethnicity and culture	
iii) Self-defining to what end?	
C) Conclusion.	
III. The Three Faces of Pluralism	
A) Communitarian Pluralism	
i) Cultural diversity	
ii) Problems with liberalism	
B) Individualist Pluralism	
i) Individual autonomy	
ii) The role of groups	37
iii) The priority of individual choice	
C) Relational Pluralism	42
i) Human subjectivity	42
ii) A political ethic of plural relations	46
D) Conclusion	51
IV. Central Questions and Organization of the Dissertation	53
CHAPTER TWO	
APPROACHES TO ABORIGINAL IDENTITY	64
I. The Historical and Contemporary Context	
A) State Sovereignty and Liberal Democracy	64
B) Contemporary Adversarial Relations	
II. Aboriginal Identity as Difference	
A) Aboriginal Peoples as Cultures and Nations	
B) Three Consequences	
OF THEE COUNCIDENCES	

III. Aboriginal Identity as a Form of Identification.	78
A) Aboriginality as a Product of Relations.	79
B) Aboriginality as a Self-Defining Process.	ደኃ
C) Degrees of Aboriginal Identity	Q1
IV. Ethnicity and Aboriginal Self-Government	
A) Aboriginal Nationalism	03
B) Flexible Political Identity and Relations.	
V. Conclusion	/ ۰ مهر
	·····
CHAPTER THREE	
COMMUNITARIAN PLURALISM: ABORIGINAL CULTU	RE NATION AND
THE POLITICS OF DIFFERENCE	nce, marion, and
I. Identity and Boundaries.	
A) The Hearings	93
i) A tragic and heroic past	93
ii) Exploitation	97
iii) Resistance and healing	98
iii) Resistance and healing	100
iv) Cultural contradiction	101
v) Nationalism	102
vi) Conclusion	104
B) Implications and Analysis. II. The Report of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples	104
	108
A) A New Relationship	110
B) Nations Justified.	111
C) The Importance of Viability	116
D) Conclusion	119
III. Evaluating the Cultural Framework.	119
A) Contradictions Within Cultural Justifications	120
B) Two Dangers.	122
C) Aspects Versus Sources of Identity	126
IV. Conclusion	128
CITA DEED POLID	
CHAPTER FOUR	
INDIVIDUALIST PLURALISM: ABORIGINAL WOMEN,	YOUTH, AND THE
PRIORITY OF INDIVIDUAL CHOICE	137
I. Influence and Power.	137
A) The Hearings	137
i) Cultural resuscitation	139
ii) Bill C-31	142
iii) Political accountability	144
iv) Violence and healing	146
v) Bi-cultural identity	148
vi) Conclusion	150
B) Implications and Analysis	151

II. The Charter of Rights and Freedoms	155
A) Concern for Individual Rights	156
B) The Cultural Objection	157
C) The Importance of Accountability	
D) Conclusion	
III. The Question of Relevance	162
A) Two Problems	162
B) Voluntary and Non-Voluntary Aspects of Aboriginal Identity.	165
IV. Conclusion.	
CHAPTER FIVE	
RELATIONAL PLURALISM: ABORIGINAL BOUNDARIES	AND THE
DEMAND FOR EXTERNAL EQUALITY	178
I. The Hearings	179
A) Equality of Peoples	179
B) Implications and Analysis	183
II. Colonialism and Equality	
A) Relational Co-existence	190
B) Federalist Accommodation	
C) From Structural to Relational Equality	197
III. Boundaries, Interdependence, and Aboriginal Power	
A) Two Principles	
B) A Relational Framework for Negotiations	206
C) The Nisga'a Treaty	208
D) Conflicting Aboriginal Aspirations	
IV. The Question of Limitations	
A) Ongoing Colonial Control?	216
B) Relational Progress	
V. Conclusion.	221
CHAPTER SIX	
RELATIONAL PLURALISM: ABORIGINAL IDENTITY AN	D THE DESIRE FOR
INTERNAL EQUALITY	229
I. The Hearings	230
A) Equality of Persons	
B) Implications and Analysis	
II. Ancestry Versus Identity	
A) Freedom to Depart	
B) Freedom to Identify	
III. Open Dialogue	
A) Plural Identities.	
B) The Priority of Pluralism	
IV. Bi-Cultural Engagement	
A) Inter-cultural Engagement	250

B) Critical Perspectives	253
V. The Charter as a Tool for Political Inclusion	
A) A Useful Tool?	255
B) Equality Rights as Membership Rights	257
VI. Conclusion.	260
CHAPTER SEVEN CONCLUSION: ABORIGINAL IDENTITY AND THE POLITICS OF	
PLURALISM	268
BIBLIOGRAPHY	280

PREFACE

This dissertation develops a pluralist response to the phenomenon of aboriginal nationalism in Canada. While aboriginal nationalism exists among the Inuit and Métis, it is most obviously present at the level of Indian bands, now commonly called nations. My analysis is thus concentrated at the level of on-reserve Indian peoples. Of the 811,400 persons who identify with their aboriginal ancestry, 438,000 are registered Indians. Of these, 254,600 (58.1 %) live on reserve while an estimated 183,400 (41.9%) live in non-reserve areas, mostly in urban settings. It is therefore important to keep in mind that the on-reserve Indian population upon which I focus my attention constitutes a minority of the total aboriginal population in Canada.

By extension, my analysis will devote either limited or no attention to the non-identifying aboriginal population (375,000), the Inuit (38,000), the Métis (139,000), the off-reserve status Indian (183,400), and non-status Indian population (estimated at 112,600), as well as the 100,000 plus status Indians recently reinstated under Bill C-31, most of whom do not live in reserve communities (recognizing, of course, that there is some overlap between these categories). Finally, where I do discuss off-reserve Indians, I will do so almost entirely in terms of their links with reserve-based communities.

I concentrate my efforts at the level of First Nations and more particularly upon reserve-based governments because it is here that aboriginal nationalism is often most keenly expressed. Nationalism connotes claims to maximum political autonomy for self-governing aboriginal nations within Canada. My intent in the pages to follow is to demonstrate how the



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work would not have been completed had it not been for the faithful companionship of a number of people. Avigail Eisenberg provided helpful direction at the beginning by encouraging me to develop a more focused approach. Don Blake provided steady support through incisive questioning and comments. Alan Cairns provided a setting for early conversations, gentle challenge, and the formulation of a more nuanced and sophisticated understanding. Peter Meekison provided affirmation of and support for the work at the most crucial of moments. It is to Paul Tennant, in particular, however, that I owe an enormous debt. He was an ever-present source of re-assurance, providing precisely the right amounts of compassionate mentoring and intellectual challenge. To all of you, thank you for everything.

Others supported and sustained me as well. For my colleagues at Capilano College and in particular, Paul Mier, David Winchester, and Cam Sylvester I am most grateful. Thank you for the opportunity to teach and for sharing your wisdom. For friendship beyond the call of duty I think of Hamish Telford, Peter Sinemma, Jan Wesselius, William and Lois Cooke, Tony Sayers, David and Roseanne Sovka, Brian and Kaycie Burtchett, Harry Kits, Chris Schenk and Lorraine Land, among others. Thank you for the journey we share in this adventure called life. Most of all, I thank the members of my family who uphold me in so many ways; Lynn and Marc, Michelle and Tim, Cliff and Claude, Bob and Chris, Teresa and Wes, Simon and Henny, and especially my remarkable parents, Peter and Jeanette.

Finally, my greatest debt of all is owed to my children, Emma, Darren, and Adrian, and to my spouse, Rita. To Emma, Darren, and Adrian, thank you for the indescribable joy you bring to my daily existence. And to Rita, thank you for your constancy and love that fills my heart with gratitude. It is to you that I dedicate this work.

Introduction

Ethnic Identity, Pluralist Theory, and Aboriginal Self-Government

I. Overview

Canada is a plural nation with a variety of ethnic, cultural, religious, and national identities. Some societies possess more diversity than others; Canada is among the most multi-ethnic. While Canadian history contains instances of intolerance and oppression, it also contains measures that have tried to accommodate Canada's multi-ethnic population. For this reason, Canada is often called a pluralist state.

Taken together, the concepts of group power and equality can be seen as forming the core of pluralist thinking. There are, however, no sustained studies in which aboriginal self-government is discussed specifically in terms of the set of concepts that characterize the analytical tradition of pluralist thought. These concepts in turn, are closely related to the political ideas of participation and self-definition at individual and community levels.

While the idea of aboriginal self-government now receives broad support within aboriginal communities¹ and from Canadian governments,² it nevertheless remains controversial. The aboriginal claim to self-government challenges non-aboriginal Canadians to adopt new ways of thinking about the relationship between themselves and aboriginal peoples. Ultimately, the claim rests on the idea that aboriginal peoples should have the ability to choose their own destiny within Canada, free of external compulsion. Put this way, the claim seems straightforward enough, yet it compels all Canadians to confront the most

fundamental of moral and political questions. In this dissertation my purpose is to answer some of those questions.

Aboriginal self-government is usually discussed as an issue of cultural preservation or national self-determination. The most commonly-held assumption shared by both these approaches is that self-government arises from the aboriginal desire to safeguard some sort of list of cultural and national traits of community identity. Put most simply, identity is understood to refer to those traits of culture and nationhood that are unique to an aboriginal community. Community survival is then understood to depend upon the preservation of those traits and self-government is seen as the principal means by which this is to be accomplished.

The theoretical perspective presented here arises from consideration of the following question: is the understanding of the motivation for aboriginal self-government promoted by the cultural preservation and national self-determination approaches accurate? Or, do these approaches trace a truncated picture, yielding an incomplete understanding of the complex phenomenon that aboriginal self-government represents? For example, culture-based approaches tend to start from the assumption that aboriginal cultural affiliations are at root primordial and fixed. But does this not neglect consideration of the possibility that the aboriginal struggle for self-government may be about aboriginal individuals engaging in conflict with one another over what meaningful expressions of aboriginal culture amount to? Nation-based approaches, meanwhile, tend to start from the assumption that aboriginal nations are the primary source of all aboriginal political identity and relations. But is this assumption not also challenged by the fact that many aboriginal individuals today now possess

complex, layered, and overlapping political identities in which national affiliations may be but one element?

In my view, these questions and others have created the need for a perspective on aboriginal self-government that does not accept the arguments of either the cultural preservation or national self-determination approaches unequivocally. In this dissertation I attempt to offer such a perspective, one that takes its point of departure from the analytical tradition of pluralism. The political tradition of pluralism, while aiding in an understanding of aboriginal self-government, also has the internal coherence and practical flexibility to reflect light back on questions surrounding the self-government debate that have not been dealt with elsewhere in a succinct fashion. A pluralist approach compels us to think again about the phenomenon we call aboriginal culture and nationhood, their components and characteristics, and the relation that each has to the aboriginal individual. It also leads us to think again about a perennial political problem - the question of identity: what characteristics distinguish aboriginal communities from non-aboriginal ones and members from non-members? And what is the nature of the relationship between aboriginal communities and non-aboriginal governments that the aboriginal right to self-government is intended to protect? It is my view that dealing with these questions through concepts central to pluralist thought allows for an analysis that reaches right into the very centre of the aboriginal self-government debate.

At the same time it is important to make distinctions within the tradition of pluralism, for not all instances of pluralist theory are alike. Pluralism is often viewed as a public arrangement in which distinct groups live side by side in a condition of mutual recognition and affirmation, but what precisely this "recognition" and "affirmation" consists of depends upon

the pluralist perspective that one adopts. I perceive three contemporary faces of pluralism, which may be distinguished by the labels, communitarian, individualist, and relational. Within this triad of pluralisms, the communitarian and individualist faces provide normative assessments of aboriginal self-government that rely on understandings that equate the source of aboriginal identity with specific cultural and national traits. I am convinced, however, that this is an under-sophisticated response to the complex reality that aboriginal identity represents.

Clearly, the topic of aboriginal self-government is a complex one. What follows then, is a conceptual and normative analysis of this complexity, an attempt to establish a framework in which the relation between aboriginal identity, pluralist theory, and aboriginal selfgovernment can be appreciated. The major hypothesis suggests that aboriginal selfgovernment issues and their resolution are better understood if we adopt an "identification" perspective on aboriginal identity as opposed to a "cultural or national" one and if we link that to a relational theory of pluralism as opposed to communitarian or individualist theories. Essentially, I examine how an identification approach leads me to discuss aboriginal identity not in terms of possessing cultural or political attributes, but in terms of identification with, and political commitment to an aboriginal community and the way of life promoted by that community. In addition, I examine how framing aboriginal self-government issues within the context of relational pluralism leads me to discuss aboriginal politics in terms of a problem of power differences within aboriginal communities and between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state. Framed this way, aboriginal politics involves demands to equalize current imbalances of power so that aboriginal communities and the individuals within them can

construct aboriginal identities according to their own design. Less conspicuous in this approach is the idea that aboriginal self-government should be seen as a tool to preserve cultural and national differences on the purported premise that these are goods in and of themselves. It is my belief that finding morally defensible and politically viable answers to questions raised by the aboriginal assertion to power is a more accurate way of framing one of the greatest political challenges facing Canada today. Before presenting these questions, however, I shall first examine the major existing approaches to the study of identity and then discuss the three main types of pluralism.

II. Identity Politics

The relationship between democracy and what has been variously called the politics of cultural, national, and ethnic identity has become a central concern to political scientists, and for good reason. The emergence of "identity politics" in the form of conflict between the various cultural, religious, and political affiliations that comprise ethnicity is now so visible in many societies that it has become impossible to ignore. Identity is about belonging, about the values individuals share with other individuals, and about what differentiates one set of individuals from another. Identity is what gives individuals a sense of personal location and stability. But identity is also about conflict. By striving to express one's identity and the deeply felt desires and needs associated with it, individuals and their communities are often drawn into conflict with one another. Political scientists are then left with the challenge of addressing fundamental political questions: What stimulates identity politics? Does identity politics constitute a basic challenge to "existing cultural models, institutionalized social norms,

and acknowledged group identities?ⁿ³ Is it possible to achieve a political reconciliation between the universal needs of citizens and the specific needs of individuals as members of diverse communities?

Although they take no universal form, the various expressions of this politics of identity all share the common feature of being constituted by people who perceive their identity to be under some kind of threat. Group members consider their identities to have been, in some way, neglected or discriminated against by governments and by society at large. In addition, these groups often lack formal political power when compared to the power exercised by the states in which they are found. Consequently, what group members demand is some form of remedial action from the state. They are often most concerned about creating space in civil society for the expression of their distinct identities; a critical component of their larger effort to gain recognition from the dominant, mainstream society.

The demands that groups make for remedial action are typically of two major types: some demand extensive rights of political autonomy while others demand particular rights of political inclusion. In the former case, groups seek the right to govern themselves in certain key institutional areas of community existence, while in the latter, groups seek to realize collective interests in specific sectors of civil society. Both types of demands can be regarded as remedial because they are intended to remedy the purported destructive effects of previous governmental policies and societal practices.

In general, groups in search of increased shares of political autonomy from states tend to be united by bonds of kinship, ethnicity, traditional community, territory, or tribal affiliation and are often referred to as "nations," "peoples," or "cultures." Multination states tend to

Kymlicka as a more or less institutionally complete historical community) either through invasion and conquest by one over another, or through mutual agreement when nations agree "to form a federation for their mutual benefit." In contrast, groups in search of specific rights and programs designed to protect some dimension of their particularity are often referred to as "new social movements." These groups are usually organized to advance some stated objective. Rather than sharing a purportedly common culture, nation, or ethnicity, their members typically share disabilities, sexual orientation, gender, or race. They tend, therefore, to be concerned with a limited range of objectives such as employment equity (the disabled), spousal benefits for same-sex couples (gays and lesbians), affirmative action (women), and civil rights (visible minorities). In this dissertation I am concerned primarily with identity groups of the former kind - that is, with groups that are typically understood to arise from cultural, national, and ethnic sources.

Once raised by groups, the issue of identity is unlikely to go away: these are questions that must be addressed if states are to meet their alleged obligations. To make sense of these developments, new theories of agency and action have emerged. In most discussions of historical communities of ongoing cultural, national, and ethnic identity, the term is used in one of two senses. In the first, more conventional approach, identity "is used to refer to what is unique, peculiar or specific to a community and distinguishes it from others." Here objective traits of cultural and political difference are what is said to constitute the ontological foundation of community identity. From this perspective, if identity is not to be lost, the community must retain its fundamental historical traits of difference from all other groups at

all costs. In the second use of the term, identity refers not to ongoing objective traits of cultural and political difference, but to the self-defining processes of communities and their corresponding inner structures. While differences remain important in the sense that most communities may be historically, culturally, and politically unique, these differences are also viewed as immaterial and thus ontologically secondary from the point of view of identity itself. What is far more important from this point of view is the idea that identity is constituted by the historical continuity of relatively open-ended processes of self-definition by community members that relate both to what they take themselves to be and how they define their interests or ends over time. While the first sense dominates debates that take their point of departure from cultural and national explanations of community identity, the second sense is more prevalent in identification explanations. It is the second sense that is closer to my position. What follows examines each approach in turn.

A) The Difference Approach

One important source of work on the politics of identity comes from those who analyze the process of identity-building as an ongoing struggle by communities to capture recognition for the distinctive cultural and political attributes of their ways of life. For the sake of convenience, I shall refer to this approach as the difference approach. The difference approach ties the well-being of individual community members directly to the strength and vitality of their communal cultures and nations. Individuals are said to be able to reach their potential only if the distinctive cultural and political attributes that ground their common existence are given opportunity for free expression.

i) Cultural sources of identity

The difference approach proceeds from the assumption that the foundations of personal identity lie in cultural and national sources. While the concepts of culture and nation are sometimes used interchangeably in these arguments, culture is usually the preferred term of choice. In brief, the general line of argumentation can be characterized as follows.

In explaining the process of identity-formation, commentators in this tradition proceed from the assumption that individuals answer the question of who they are by turning to the cultural values and allegiances that come to them as members of their communities. The basic claim here is that personal identity is formed in a symbiotic relation with a collective identity that is nourished by the culture that the community shares. As put by Charles Taylor, "I may come to realize that belonging to a given culture is part of my identity, because outside of the reference points of this culture I could not begin to put to myself, let alone answer, those questions of ultimate significance that are peculiarly in the repertory of the human subject." Framed this way, culture provides individuals with a horizon of meaning that is essential to their being human. Culture helps identify individuals: it gives individuals "strategic and stylistic guides to action."

Integral to the difference approach is the idea that culture must be understood as a comprehensive way of life. Cultures are defined as multi-dimensional and all-encompassing in the sense that they provide their members with "meaningful ways of life across the full range of human activities, including social, educational, religious, recreational, and economic life, encompassing both private and public spheres."

The consequence of culture being comprehensive leads to an important conclusion: the cultural characteristics or traits of communities are taken as that which differentiates individuals from one another. The reasoning here is straightforward. The more deeply an individual is involved in the life of her community, the more likely it is that she will regard the world through its cultural horizon of meaning rather than that of any other. As a result, culture not only provides individuals with identity, but it is also seen as dividing individuals from one another at the deepest level of human existence.

From this conclusion a critical further step is taken: some commentators point out that individuals do not need culture in a general way, but in the very specific way of needing the culture of their own communities. It alone is what gives individuals the distinct content they need to live life with the meaning and dignity they may already enjoy on a variety of levels. ¹⁰

Thus, it is cultural differences rather than the existence of culture itself that becomes the basis for the identity of a community. As put by Stephen Cornell, "the assumptions we make about the world and how to behave in it are more or less the same, and it is this that provides the common ground of our identity." ¹¹ By implication, if communities are to survive, they must maintain and promote those traits of culture that distinguish them from other communities.

Failure to do so is said to jeopardize precisely those cultural elements that lend to individual lives their distinctive meaning and dignity.

While cultural identity may be the outgrowth of distinctiveness, the difference approach does not preclude cultures from being dynamic. For example, Jeremy Webber argues that cultures evolve, adapt, and "are continually subject to interpretation and reinterpretation." There is a general acceptance in the difference approach that cultures evolve

and grow in response to ongoing assessments of cultural values and customs that are taken up in response to ever-changing historical circumstances. However, while cultures can change, the ontological premise of this approach remains the same: individuals rely on their cultures to provide them with the moral, social, and political resources they need to make meaningful choices in their lives. In this sense, commentators continue to stress that cultures do possess distinct and valuable characters. They merely wish to frame the nature of that distinctiveness in ways that "embrace movement and development, not a rigid constancy or uniformity." 13

ii) The role of nations

Another feature one finds in the difference approach is that shared experiences of culture are often closely related to that of nationhood. Like cultures, nations are typically identified as communities held together through objective bonds of history, language, and culture, whose members then use those bonds subjectively to create a sense of shared nationhood. These broad characteristics of nationhood are then made the foundation of community identity and equally important, the sources that serve to differentiate one community from another.

When commentators explain the role of nations in identity-formation, they often identify nations as cultural communities of a particular kind. A culture becomes a nation if the members within it think of themselves as entitled to some form of territorial sovereignty and state power. Some communities may be well enough able to sustain their distinct identity if granted collective rights in sector-specific areas. Demands may aim for control over education, for example, and thus the right to educate children in the history, language, and

culture of the people. Other groups, however, may demand political and territorial rights in addition to sector-specific rights on grounds that these are essential for the preservation of its distinctiveness. In fact, in the case of colonized enclaves within settler states, the point is sometimes made that minorities "maintain themselves at least partially by sustaining a hope for political independence or for the recapturing of lost territory." Paul R. Brass argues that in such cases, "insofar as it succeeds by its own efforts in achieving any one of these goals either within an existing state or in a state of its own, it has become a nationality or nation."

However, while the objectives of nations may be more extensive, the difference approach makes the same ontological claim for nations as for cultures. Like cultures, nations are seen as essential to persons because they provide them with unique ways of life central to their identity. The difference between cultural and national communities relates to the nature of their political objectives: unlike cultures, nations are said to need a measure of territorial control and political power in order to give expression to their distinct ways of life. It is assumed that it is control in these areas that gives nations the ability to perpetuate their languages, culture, and membership as well as traditional economic, political, and land use practices; elements that when taken together are in turn defined as integral to the expression of nationhood.

What often follows is that commentators ascribe to nations a primordial status.

Because of the overarching nature of the political project that nations are understood to take up on behalf of their members, those members are said to reach freedom and fulfilment only when they cultivate the peculiar identity of their own nation and when they concede primacy to the nation above all other identities. The nation then becomes the primary focal point for

political legitimacy and action. By extension, aspiring or actual nations that are denied territory, political control, and the means to political action are said to have difficulty sustaining the confidence and sense of well-being of members. As argued by Taylor, a political "community cannot be without achievements in these sectors, because these are the sectors that people value; and a community without realizations of this kind will inescapably come to depreciate itself and thus find its identity undermined." 18

When the quest for identity is framed in terms of a struggle to preserve national distinctiveness, this also lends a particular character to the approach's argument for self-government. Self-government is understood to be the right of a nation because this is what nations are said to need to survive as a distinct society. Avishai Margalit and Moshe Halbertal express this sentiment particularly clearly. They argue that "all persons are supremely interested in their personal identity - that is, in their ability to preserve the attributes that are seen as central to them and the members of their group." Self-government is thus critical to this project because it makes it possible for members of cultural groups to retain their identity - and in particular to retain those attributes of identity that distinguish them from the members of other groups. Self-government, in others words, is the means by which communities maintain their differences and thus a distinct experience of their own humanity.

In summary, probably the most commonly held assumption in the difference approach is that individual identity arises ultimately from some sort of cultural or national identity.

Culture and nation tend to be seen as kindred concepts as the majority of nations are defined as cultural in character. The analytical distinction made between the two concepts is straightforward: nations are cultures that demand territorial control and political power on

behalf of their members. In either case, the approach constructs identity in reference to the structures that surround the individual. Cultural characteristics are thought to define the interests of nations and the institutions of nations are then viewed as the principal means for advancing those interests.

Nations in turn, are defined as units created by feelings of nationalism. Nationalism is the notion that nations deserve primary loyalty and attachment because they not only incarnate in some comprehensive way the distinctive cultural and political attributes of community identity, but also because the structures of nations are said to be in the best position to protect those attributes. In short, theories in this approach assume that individuals act because of who they are and who they are flows from the attributes that they share with others in similar cultural and national categories. We see, in other words, in such arguments a clear link being made between the traits of community identity, and the need to preserve those distinctive traits if the community is to survive.

B) The Identification Approach

The other major approach to discussing the politics of identity begins from the assumption that human identity is derived from "a sense of relatedness that is ascribed to peoples, either by themselves or by others or both." I shall refer to this approach as the identification approach to identity. This approach starts from the premise that individuals should not be identified for collective purposes in a deterministic fashion by their cultural or political attributes. Rather, individuals should be identified by their membership in, and political commitment to, their ethnic community and the way of life promoted by that

community. The key element here is that ethnicity is a form of identification or relatedness that is either ascribed to or claimed by peoples, usually based upon real or assumed bonds of kinship. Because the meaning of ethnicity is associated with the quality of belonging to an ethnic community and not with the individual possession of cultural and political attributes, this approach lends to identity a greater flexibility, it acknowledges that identity can change with time without jeopardizing the integrity of the individual's identity itself or the identity of the community to which that individual is related. In short, an identification approach to identity emphasizes that human identity is malleable and that it can be stretched and shaped to meet different kinds of political objectives.

i) Ethnicity defined

According to the identification approach, ethnicity, broadly conceived, has to do with classifying people and the nature of group relationships.²¹ The criteria for membership within ethnic groups are generally seen as containing the following elements:

- 1) a collective proper name;
- 2) a myth of common ancestry;
- 3) shared historical memories;
- 4) one or more differentiating elements of common culture;
- 5) an association with a specific 'homeland'; and
- 6) a sense of solidarity for significant sectors of the population.²²

The central element in an identification approach is that of collective solidarity based upon rules of descent and the capacity for self-definition. What binds group members

together is the shared and ongoing sense of belonging to one another through time. What motivates group members to act together is the desire to participate in the ongoing exercise of group self-definition. Self-definition in turn is identified as the outcome of groups both utilizing the criteria of their identity to allocate resources internally to their members and to establish relations with other groups and public authorities on their own terms. This approach to ethnicity then, accentuates the process of self-definition as critical to identity formation. While identity is invariably based upon a sense of common ancestry and history, combined with other characteristics like a shared collective name, culture, and territory, the approach does not link identity to the development of specific cultural or national content *per se*.

The identification approach does acknowledge that ethnic communities can possess a relatively stable core that endures. But the larger point that is emphasized is that pure stability is elusive. This is because ethnic identity is seen as referring not to the presence of stable cultural and political content over generations, but to a sense of intergenerational continuity forged around subjective criteria of shared destiny established by those both inside and outside the group.²³ The stable core of ethnicity thus can be linked to little more than historical continuity of a common collective self-consciousness rooted in real or assumed bonds of descent or kinship.²⁴ And even here, as Anthony Smith argues, the important component in this understanding remains largely subjective because "it is the myths of common ancestry, not any fact of ancestry (which is difficult to ascertain) that are crucial.⁸²⁵ We see in this argument, then, the claim that if we are to understand ethnic groups, we must do so not with respect to lists of purportedly objective and differentiating community attributes (as groups may not be conscious of these attributes or inclined to use them for social or political ends).

but with respect to the nature of the ongoing subjective bonds that tie individual members to their community.

ii) Ethnicity and culture

In the difference approach to identity one commonly finds that ethnic groups are equated with cultural groups; any category of people who share a distinctive culture are considered an ethnic group. The identification approach has determined that this method of classification is difficult to justify. It emphasizes that cultural attributes are frequently shared across group boundaries and that people do not always share exactly the same set of cultural attributes with those people to whom they feel ethnically bound. As Thomas Eriksen writes, "one may have the same language as some people, the same religion as some of those as well as of some others, and the same economic strategy as an altogether different category of people." For Eriksen, then, if we rigidly insist that ethnic identity receives its point of origin from cultural attributes, this would presumably mean that ethnic identity itself would wax and wane as the attributes first achieve and then recede in distinctiveness and thus importance for group members. 27

The difficulties associated with equating ethnic groups with shared culture leads some commentators to conclude that ethnic identity should not be determined by cultural content but by social interaction and social organization. For example, the influential work by Fredrik Barth and his followers establishes that there is no necessary correlation between ethnic identity and shared culture at all.²⁸ They argue that despite cultural overlap and mutual influence, ethnic identities and perceptions of difference between groups can remain quite

robust. This phenomenon led Barth to suggest that while culture does remain important to identity, the focus of research in ethnic relations ought to be on the boundaries that separate groups and not on "the cultural stuff they enclose." For him, ethnicity is, above all, a constructed identity: it forms because people who happen to share historical continuity through characteristics of ancestry, culture, or territory decide that it is important to them that they be viewed as members of a distinct group. Consequently, for Barth, groups ought to "be defined from within, from the perspective of their members." What matters from the point of ethnic group membership, therefore, are the understandings that the group itself establishes concerning the essence of their group character and whether a person is in or out.

Conversely, if we want to know if someone is or is not a member of an ethnic group, the answer is not necessarily provided by examining the cultural characteristics of persons per se.

The question then is whether ethnic identity presupposes any dimension of shared culture at all? The identification approach provides an affirmative answer if culture is filtered through the subjective lens of self-definition. From this perspective, ethnic groups are not who they claim to be because they possess distinctive cultures but because they use certain aspects (not all) of their cultures in order to mark themselves off from their neighbouring communities. In this sense, culture is understood to function as a subjectively self-conscious tool. Ethnic groups employ rules of descent and kinship as well as cultural and political symbols to create internal solidarity as well as boundaries between group members and others. Boundaries here are furthermore defined as that invisible dividing line that is established between groups. Eriksen puts it this way: "Cultural differences relate to ethnicity if and only if such differences are made relevant in social interaction." Ethnicity is thus seen

as a relational phenomenon: ethnic groups are defined by the way in which their boundaries (that vary in importance and change over time) are used to stimulate relationships with others.

The same general point is made with respect to national symbols. Ethnic groups are identified as having transformed into nations when considerable effort is made to integrate and then assign political meaning to attributes associated with ancestry, history, culture, language, and territory. Commentators point out that a key element of nationhood is the existence of a territorial home, nations cannot exist if they do not possess territory. Beyond the basic objective requirement of territory, however, the same principle of self-definition and the relativity of ethnic boundaries is applied to nations. It is only when they are deliberately used to make a difference in relations between ethnic groups that national differences are viewed as important for the creation of ethnic identity. In this sense, national identities are also seen as constructions, constituted in relation to others and designed to capture the specific political interests of particular ethnic groups.

In short, the identification approach emphasizes that while cultural and political attributes may be present in the life of a community, the fact of their existence is largely irrelevant from the perspective of whether ethnic identity exists or not. What is relevant is the role cultural or national symbols play in the claims ethnic groups make about who they are and how they wish to be seen.³³ In this sense, cultural and political attributes are viewed not as intrinsic to ethnic identity but as contingent upon it. Beyond the simple assertion of a primary connection to one another through ancestry and historical time, the nature of the contrast (or the boundary that separates groups from one another) will vary depending upon what it is beyond ancestry that group members wish to emphasize: "ethnic groups become agents in

their own construction shaping and reshaping their identities and the boundaries that enclose them out of the raw materials of history, culture, and pre-existing ethnic constructions."³⁴

iii) Self-defining to what end?

If ethnic groups use cultural and political attributes for the purposes of self-definition, we might ask to what purpose? There are three interrelated purposes that the identification approach identifies as critically important.

First of all, the approach emphasizes that ethnic consciousness often does not emerge until an ethnic group finds itself under pressure from outside forces. As Eriksen puts it, "ethnic identity becomes crucially important the moment it is perceived as threatened." Threats may come in various guises but as Eriksen notes they are almost always associated with change of some kind, whether it be demographic, economic, or change that results from integration or encapsulation by a larger political system. Because ethnic identity emerges as a response to tension in intergroup relations, the importance of boundary development and maintenance is often defined as conditional upon the degree of pressure exerted upon them by outside groups. As pressure mounts, ethnic groups tend to fortify their boundaries by creating clear distinctions between the categories of "Us" and "Them" so as to preserve an enclosed space in which to exercise autonomy over the development of their own identity. In this sense, ethnicity is seen as intimately connected to the individual need for collective continuity in the historical life of the group.

The second purpose is built naturally upon the first. While the approach regards the mobilization of ethnic identity as triggered in part by the existence of external threats to the

group, once mobilized, it also highlights the degree to which ethnic identity is typically used as a tool in political struggles to capture resources (whether political, economic, cultural, or otherwise), from outside the group. Of course, the approach accepts that ethnic identity is always more than purely instrumental in function. Members belong to ethnic groups because they are intrinsically important to them. That is, shared ancestry and kinship and ideologies of shared culture are seen as evoking in members the moral conviction that "belongingness" is of intrinsic worth because it provides them with an important sources of self-respect and personal authenticity. At the same time, however, the sense of identity that attachment to an ethnic group provides is also identified as an important resource to mobilize a community to fight collectively for scarce resources. Ethnic groups are seen as constructing identities and then deliberately employing them to claim resources on the purported moral ground that without specified resources currently denied them they will be unable to exercise their right to develop their identities according to their own definitions.

The above point leads directly to the third and final purpose of ethnic assertiveness identified by the identification approach. The capacity of ethnic groups to capture resources inevitably varies. Inter-ethnic relations are often highly asymmetrical with respect to access to political power and economic resources. Differential levels of power are thus identified as key to understanding ethnic diversity. In its simplest form, the argument here contends that ethnic identity is often stimulated in response to existing oppression or anticipated oppression by a rival group. Ethnic assertiveness thereby develops when ethnic leaders rise to challenge the existing practices of ethnic domination and the inequitable distribution of political and economic resources. In this power struggle, the life of the subordinated group will be

simultaneously directed toward cultivating inclusive bonds among the membership and projecting robust images of identity externally "so as to mobilize strength for the attack upon the practices which exclude them from privilege." Naturally, the political importance of ethnic identity is greatest when the three purposes reinforce one another and are enacted upon simultaneously.

In summary, probably the most commonly held assumption in the identification approach is that the source of individual ethnic identity originates from simple identification with a continuing community that makes particular claims about itself. Here ethnic identity tends not to be seen in terms of objective attributes; there is no one-to-one correspondence between ethnic identity and cultural or political characteristics. Rather, the approach tends to stress that ethnic identity is constructed: the primordial identification supplied by ancestry becomes the basis for the development of community identity that is often both highly variable and relatively open-ended, and capable of being pushed in different directions over time. A central element in the identification approach, therefore, is that ethnic identity is presented in instrumental or interest-based terms. Ethnic groups are said to use elements of their history, culture, or nation as resources to make demands in the political arena so as to capture resources for their members. In short, theories in this approach assume that ethnic identity only makes sense in the context of an ethnic group's contemporary circumstances and in light of their contemporary interests. The content of ethnic identity can change, with one or another feature of cultural or political identification becoming more and or less salient depending on the social organization of ethnic group relations and the nature of the competition between them.

C) Conclusion

The kinds of debate on ethnic identity that are taking place essentially divide on the status assigned to those aspects of identity that differentiate groups of people from one another. In essence, while the difference approach emphasizes the centrality of certain aspects of ethnic group life (associated with culture and nation respectively), an identification approach emphasizes the importance of the ethnic interest in communal self-definition. The difference approach starts from the premise that the basis of human identity in community is difference, while the identification approach suggests that the basis of community identity is fluid, negotiated, and subject to change. The difference approach advances the idea that community attributes are the source of identity while the identification approach counters with the idea that attributes are merely expressions of identity.³⁸ From the difference perspective, then, it is a mistake not to make difference the basis of community identity. Difference is what distinguishes communities and so to ignore difference is to imperil communities at the most important identity-conferring level of their existence. From an identification perspective, however, the relationship is reversed. Here it is a mistake to limit human identity to particular aspects of it and then reconfigure the political world exclusively in terms of conflictual encounters between those aspects. This is to reify identity and misunderstand the nature of politics.

It is my conclusion that if we are to understand the nature of identity politics and the conflict generated by it, we cannot reduce that conflict to the purported desire of ethnic communities to preserve their cultural and national identities as if these were their ends in and

of themselves. Rather, we have to understand how and why ethnic groups isolate, interpret, and then use dimensions of their cultural and political attributes to define themselves and to press their political claims. Thus, it is my position that despite what claimants may say, the preservation of cultural and national attributes is not really what is at stake in ethnic conflict: indeed, it is simply misleading to state that ethnic groups are identical with cultural or national groups and that shared culture or nationhood is the origin of ethnic identity. Instead, it is critical to understand that identities are negotiable and situational: "the selection of boundary markers is arbitrary in the sense that only some features are singled out and defined as crucial in the boundary process." In this sense, attributes of culture and nationhood should be understood as aspects of ethnic identity that are used as a basis for justifying other interests and rights.

III. The Three Faces of Pluralism

The current interest in identity politics indicates that many social scientists now regard enduring ethnic, cultural, national, and other forms of identity as an important factor in the ordering of social and political relations. Both major approaches to identity politics start from the theoretical position that conflict based upon identity is a normal and chronic condition in democratic states. Both offer new interpretations of the social processes and power relations that contribute to identity formation. In this sense, the approaches have stimulated a deeper awareness and understanding of the complexity of human identity and relations. Both approaches, in other words, constitute explanatory theories.

In this context, there has also been a revival of interest in the topic of pluralism. In its broadest sense, pluralism is also explanatory because the starting point for most discussions of pluralism begins from the recognition that we inhabit a world teeming with differences. These differences are identified in moral outlooks, ethnic, cultural and national identities, religious beliefs, and even methodological approaches to scholarship. The mere fact of such differences is perceived as salient in the sense that they will persist for as long as we can reasonably foresee. As Chantal Mouffe argues "pluralism is not merely a fact, something that we must bear grudgingly or try to reduce, but an axiological principle." Indeed, for her, pluralism is the defining feature of modern democracy and so the challenge is to inquire into the best way to approach its scope and nature.

What often preoccupies scholars is not the fact of pluralism itself but the question of what conclusions are to be drawn from the recognition of this fact. Political theorists typically entertain two specific questions in this regard. First, what is the origin of group diversity? And second, how should we respond to these differences individually and politically? In this sense, pluralist theory contains explanatory elements, but these elements in turn, are used explicitly to address normative questions of justice.

The first question has been answered differently by scholars though most point to the degree of community diversity and degree of institutional separation into "analogous, parallel and non-complementary segments" within a society as important variables in their explanations.⁴² These explanatory questions will not detain me here. It is the second more normative question associated with pluralism that is my concern. Here pluralism is used evaluatively to express an ideal. It stands as a social theory that not only describes and

explains the sources of differences in human life, but also recognizes that those differences generate tensions, oppositions, and conflicts between people. The practical problem of having to live together in a world of distinct but overlapping groups in which we get in one another's way all the time is what is at issue. The normative task of political theory is to show how relationships and the conflict attendant upon them can be channelled and accommodated. In contemporary political theory "pluralism" has come to signify one specific way of channelling and accommodating those relationships.

An associated normative use of the concept of pluralism lies in the domain of government policy. Here the leading problem that occupies scholars and policy-makers alike is the matter of how institutions of liberal democracy might make room for the recognition of group diversity. The underlying premise here is that the group basis of social mobilization, particularly in cases where hitherto marginalized groups seek to validate and empower themselves, is both necessary and positive. For Iris Marion Young, for example, the normative ideal of a plural public is one where "each of the constituent groups affirms the presence of others,"43 while for Charles Taylor it is critical for a polity to provide spaces for the expression of what he calls "deep diversity." For him, this builds "a country for everyone," because a plurality of ways of belonging are therefore "acknowledged and protected." For these authors, pluralism (or multiculturalism as Taylor prefers to call it)⁴⁵ stands as a political principle that requires of the state it act in ways to protect group diversity by not discriminating against social groups, and more positively, by acting in the domain of public policy to ensure their ongoing viability. These are commonly referred to as pluralist accommodations.46

Where group diversity is addressed by political theorists, they often do so within the context of individualist or communitarian commitments. Throughout the past decades, political theory has been dominated by sharp disagreements between liberal and communitarian scholars over the proper relationship between individuals and their socially significant groups. What is fascinating about this debate is the degree to which pluralist themes figure prominently in the scholarship of both camps. Both seek to defend visions of pluralism though often of radically different sorts.

What I perceive in these recent debates about group diversity among political theorists are three faces of pluralism: communitarian, individualist, and relational. Furthermore, it is my view that the communitarian and individualist understandings of pluralism need to be complemented by a relational understanding if pluralism is to be used as a tool to further understanding of aboriginal politics. This is because communitarian and individualist understandings tend to rely on a difference approach to aboriginal identity. When pluralism is linked to a difference approach, its normative project tends to be formulated in dichotomous terms: communitarians defend a pluralism in which the aboriginal community's right to preserve and protect specific cultural and political attributes of difference is upheld at all costs, while individualists defend a pluralism in which the aboriginal individual's right to freedom of choice is always given priority over the preservation of those cultural and national attributes.

I want to suggest, however, that the communitarian and individualist approaches to pluralism are misleading, and in so far as they structure our understanding of aboriginal self-government issues and their resolution, they do so inaccurately. In my view, it is the framework of relational pluralism that is the more helpful of the three because it lends itself

more readily to a discussion of aboriginal identity in terms established by the identification approach. When pluralism is linked to an identification approach, it is seen as a political state of affairs that promotes relations of equality between and within societal groups so that group members can pursue their collective interest in being self-defining in freedom. What follows, then, establishes some links between the two major approaches to identity and the three main types of pluralism so as to prepare the theoretical ground for arguments to follow in later chapters.

A) Communitarian Pluralism

Several communitarians lend normative justification to what they identify as the critical role that cultural and national communities play in shaping the lives of individuals. There are many diverse points of view encompassed within the tradition, though it is probably best represented in the work of Michael Sandel, Alasdair MacIntyre, Charles Taylor, Michael Walzer, and Will Kymlicka.⁴⁷ With the exceptions of Kymlicka and Taylor, however, communitarian writers have not explicitly addressed the philosophical and practical challenges associated with the existence of indigenous peoples within pluralist nation-states.⁴⁸

i) Cultural diversity

In the 1980s the central topic of debate in the philosophical writings of liberal and communitarian theorists was distributive justice, the principal question being whether people were entitled to the economic and material goods they possess or whether those goods should be subject to some form of redistribution. That arguments about justice would lead to

metaphysical questions about the nature of the self, rationality, and community is not surprising. More recently, however, theorists have begun to place greater emphasis upon the significance of diversity, pluralism, and multiculturalism. These debates spring from the perception that forms of inequality and oppression extend well beyond economic relations to include what they label relations between cultural communities as well. The question of justice, therefore, is said to apply just as readily to what is now commonly known as the politics of cultural diversity. Communitarians have been quick to take up this new philosophical challenge.

What principally unites communitarians is the form of critique they level against the excessive individualism they see as central to recent liberal political theory. Communitarians argue that the quest for identity goes much deeper than individual interest. In identifying the source of individual identity, however, communitarians take a critical though limiting step. A feature of the communitarian approach is that it is simply taken as given that individual identity is in substantive measure formed by the cultural attributes of the communities in which individuals are members. What then follows is an analysis of identity in which cultural difference is made the basis of community identity. Consequently, political conflict is construed in cultural terms: it is assumed that "authentic" identity depends upon the maintenance of cultural originality and so the object of justice must be to protect the distinct cultural characteristics of minorities from the pressures applied against them by the larger and more powerful surrounding majority. What this implies for communitarians is that the object of political morality should extend beyond economic redistribution issues to the rights of what they take to be culturally formative identity groups. Markate Daly argues that this critique

directly follows from, and is cast in terms of, a distinct social metaphysics. "Instead of such values as individual interests, autonomy, universality, natural rights, and neutrality, communitarian philosophy is framed in terms of the common good, social practices and traditions, character and solidarity, and social responsibility."

ii) Problems with liberalism

On a practical level, communitarians believe that the fundamental principles and corresponding political conventions of the liberal-democratic state act regularly to impede the cultural ambitions of ethnic minorities. Put simply, the nature of this political conflict is defined as a case of competing cultural frameworks. While the objective of liberal democracies may be to treat all individuals equally, the standard political conventions that uphold this principle such as individual rights, universal citizenship, and majority rule, are in fact understood to be discriminatory where cultural groups are concerned. Taylor and Kymlicka each address specific features of this problem.

In "The Politics of Recognition," Taylor argues that a healthy identity depends upon the presence of both dignity and authenticity. While dignity refers to the idea that human beings deserve equal respect regardless of race, colour, or creed, authenticity refers to the idea that each human being has a unique way of being human that is formed in cultural settings with others, and that if left unrecognized, can severely damage an individual's distinct sense of personal dignity. Taylor argues further that while the politics of authenticity grew organically out of the politics of dignity in that each upholds a common standard of equality, at present they exist in significant tension with one another. The politics of dignity seeks to safeguard a

standard of human sameness (universal dignity for all), while the politics of authenticity demands recognition for the unique cultural identity of individuals and their groups, that is, what differentiates them from everyone else.

The advocates of equal dignity claim that individuals should be treated equally, and assert that this is accomplished by treating everyone as abstract individuals in a "difference-blind" manner rather than as members of particular groups. Taylor accepts that on some level, the idea of abstract equality is an attractive ideal because it promotes a common standard of non-discrimination. Individuals should not be discriminated against on the basis of irrelevant characteristics such as age, race, gender, or religion. But at the same time, Taylor points out that the politics of cultural difference construes non-discrimination in quite different terms: non-discrimination is understood to involve special protection based on individual and cultural differences. Thus, for Taylor, what is presented by liberal advocates as universal can in fact be culturally particular because under the guise of ethical universalism, dominant groups can refuse to protect cultural differences on grounds that to do so would be discriminatory. ⁵¹

Where cultural minorities are threatened in this sense Taylor believes it is imperative that their equal worth be acknowledged and protected through access to differential collective rights.

There is another sense developed in the work of Kymlicka that the cultural universalism of the individualist argument is identified as having a negative impact upon the cultural identity of ethnic minorities. His discussion is applied directly to the politics of aboriginal people in Canada. He argues that the purported neutrality of universal individual rights obscures the fact that the integrity of minority cultural differences are often vulnerable to the decisions made by the dominant culture. In his view, democratic devices such as "one

person, one vote" and "majority rule" can consistently work against minority cultures if majority cultures use these devices to outvote and outbid minorities for resources critical to the survival of the latters' culture. This is a threat that Kymlicka says the dominant group need never face given its superior numbers.⁵²

Kymlicka argues that the aboriginal peoples of Canada have been the recipients of precisely such disadvantages. Historically, they were subjected to brutal forms of mistreatment as their ways of life were systematically undermined by colonial and Canadian governments. This situation has changed appreciably today as aboriginal individuals are no longer discriminated against given they are now protected by the same regime of universal rights enjoyed by their non-aboriginal Canadian counter-parts. Kymlicka's point, however, is that because aboriginal peoples constitute only 2.7% of Canada's population, their unique cultural practices remain vulnerable in the marketplace of cultural competition.⁵³ Governments can with impunity continue to undermine the competitive ability of aboriginal peoples and Canadians can more generally continue to outvote and outbid aboriginal peoples for the resources they need for their communities to develop and flourish. For Kymlicka, "special political rights...serve to correct this inequality by ensuring that aboriginal communities are as secure as non-aboriginal ones."54 Kymlicka and Taylor agree that the kind of collective rights required here typically take the form of self-government rights which involve some form of political autonomy in the claimant's historic homeland or territory. 55

Kymlicka and Taylor's arguments about the corrosive cultural affects of an un-nuanced liberalism upon minority communities only make sense when lined up against the difference approach to individual and community identity. For them, cultural differences are the basis of

ethnic identity in community. As advocates of cultural difference, they attack the idea of liberal universalism on grounds that it constitutes a cultural imposition of the hegemonic culture that, in turn, threatens vulnerable minorities with cultural extinction. Because the cultural practices of groups are viewed by both as constitutive of individual identity, when those practices are compromised or destroyed, those who have shared in them are either said to be left in a partial or complete identity vacuum, or they are forced to undergo a difficult process of identity adaptation.

Communitarian scholarship in Canada seeks to expand the horizons of liberal theorizing by creating a vision of justice in which ethnic groups are allowed free cultural development on the premise that not doing so will hinder the self-development of their members. The end result is a form of communitarian pluralism. A just society, for communitarians, is one in which the cultural autonomy of these distinct communities is respected and not subject to threats from other cultural ways of life.

Furthermore, for communitarians aboriginal peoples are communities in precisely this sense. Aboriginal claims for rights are said to rest upon specific reasoning about the rights of aboriginal peoples as colonized peoples. For them, these rights are not simply about the need for material compensation, but more profoundly about the need to respect the original sources of aboriginal tradition and to preserve differences in cultural practice. Thus, for communitarians, at the heart of the cultural identity of aboriginal communities is contrast: the belief that aboriginal people are in important cultural respects different from non-aboriginal people. Moreover, what communitarians suggest is that the nature of the contrast between aboriginal communities and non-aboriginal Canadians goes to the very deepest

epistemological and normative levels of life. Consequently, at the critical identity-conferring level of core cultural commitments, communitarians believe there remains considerable distance between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples. This means in turn that communitarians place a high premium on the significance of assimilative pressures upon aboriginal people and what they see as the corresponding desire of aboriginal communities to place their identity-conferring attributes beyond the potentially all-enveloping reach of Canadian society.

B) Individualist Pluralism

Individualist pluralism can in large measure be understood both as a refinement of and reaction to the central claims of communitarian pluralists. Importantly, however, theorists in the individualist tradition also accept the premise that individual identity is a function of the cultural characteristics that one shares with others in community. In this sense, the explanatory and normative thrust of individualist pluralism also relies on the difference approach to identity. Where it parts ways with communitarian pluralism is in its assessment of the priority that ought to be given to protecting cultural distinctiveness. For individualist pluralists, priority must always be given to the principle that individual rights together with provisions for non-discrimination must come before collective cultural goals.

In contemporary Canadian politics, particularly among the anglophone community, there is considerable scepticism expressed when it comes to governmental recognition of what has come to be understood as the cultural interests of collectivities. For some, "this scepticism extends to any attempt to promote a particular culture through the use of law..."

while "for others, opposition is more tightly focused on legislation potentially affecting what they see as important individual rights." Claude Denis explains that this concern for the individual arises out of "modernity's self-glorification as uniquely respectful of individual rights." Liberal democracy's most basic commitment is to the freedom and equality of individual citizens. Thus, when the quest for community identity is construed in terms of a desire by that community to enhance or cultivate distinct cultural traditions, any ensuing conflict between individuals and their communities is inevitably interpreted in dichotomous terms. The nature of the conflict is posed in the following way. Individual rights are said to have empowered the individual against the state. But, if communities are then empowered against the state as part of a commitment to uphold their distinct cultural characteristics, what guarantee is there that individuals will not be totally engulfed by the cultural demands of their communities?

The desire to safeguard the individual against the potential hazards of the overbearing cultural practices of their community is informed by three very powerful liberal assumptions. These are: i) the importance of individual autonomy; ii) the instrumental role of groups; and iii) the priority of individual choice. Not only are these liberal-democratic beliefs deeply embedded in Canadian political life, but they also regularly emerge in discussions about aboriginal self-government. It is therefore important that each assumption be addressed in turn.

i) Individual autonomy

According to standard liberal accounts, the individual is the basic unit of society, standing at the centre of all relations of power, trust, and cooperation. Individuals are given pride of place in this liberal scheme for the simple reason that individuals are defined as rational actors: they are beings who are taken to be the best judge of their own circumstances and thus in the best position to calculate their own priorities. At the heart of liberal doctrine stands the belief that individuals must be free to pursue their rational self-interest without interference from the state, societal groups, or other individuals. Markate Daly summarizes this liberal sentiment as follows: "as an individual, each person has a unique identity defined by a subjective consciousness, forms and carries out projects that unfold in a personal history, holds an inalienable right to pursue this life plan, and follows universal principles of morality in relationships with others." 58

The political world of liberalism is directly harnessed to this liberal view of human nature. The task of the state is to balance and contain self-interest so that no individual harms the interests of others. This requires that the rule of law be applied impartially by the state. At the same time, however, the active arm of the state must be minimized so that it does not unduly interfere in the private lives of individuals. The power of government is therefore to be constrained by such devices as constitutions. Not only do constitutions protect the rights of minorities against the power of majorities, but they also protect basic individual freedoms such as the right to life, liberty, speech, religion, and association. A political system should thus be principally concerned about the well-being of its individual citizens; its task is to create a civil society based upon equal respect for individual rights. ⁵⁹

In short, modern liberalism's political morality can be said to encompass three essential ingredients. First, liberals regard individual autonomy, broadly understood as the capacity for self-direction, to be intrinsically valuable and so deserving of respect. Second, liberals place priority upon the right of individuals to exercise autonomy in instances where autonomy conflicts with other values. It is for this reason, for example, that Ronald Dworkin argues the state must remain neutral with respect to what he calls different conceptions of the good because if it does not, it will inevitably promote a conception of the good that may override the autonomous and prior right of an individual to pursue an alternate course. And third, the priority liberals place upon individual autonomy translates into their general reluctance to regard a particular course of life as essential for everyone. Liberals accept that many activities and life-choices have value and so by extension, there are a composite number of ways and means by which individual lives can flourish. 61

ii) The role of groups

While liberals champion the centrality of individual freedom, this does not mean that they ignore the importance of community for political life. Indeed, much liberal theory recognizes that individual political behaviour is largely a reflection of the influences that group affiliations play upon the lives of individuals.

One stream of liberalism in which groups are featured prominently is American pluralist writing. This tradition established by the mid-twentieth century that individuals are not the rational, independent political actors of classical liberal theory. Writers such as Arthur Bentley, David Truman, and Robert Dahl argued that such understandings of politics are

excessively abstract and hopelessly unrealistic for complex and technologically advanced liberal-democratic societies such as the United States.⁶² Purely on the level of political power, for example, individuals realize that they are essentially powerless if they act alone. Indeed, the research of American pluralists demonstrated that individuals have a natural capacity to act together with others to achieve common purposes. What American pluralists showed, in other words, is that groups empower individuals because they give them the standing and influence they need to have their positions heard and considered by the state and other societal groups.

American pluralists also observed that it is a feature of democratic societies that groups tend to compete, negotiate, and strike compromises with other groups as they seek to influence governmental decision-making. Consequently, a realistic depiction of politics ought to incorporate an analysis of both group interests and the capacity of groups to exercise power in order to act on those interests. By implication, the quality of democracy itself was judged by American pluralists in terms of group freedom. For them, the spirit of democracy exists where there is evidence of competitive and flexible group interaction. The defining characteristic of democratic politics is the process whereby the state acts to adjust and adjudicate the competitive advantages and conflicting interests of groups. Rand Dyck argues that the term "brokerage politics" is often used to characterize this political activity "because in a pluralist system the authorities engage in wheeling and dealing with the various groups in an effort to keep them content." 63

More recently, some liberal theorists have begun to ask whether the competitive disadvantages consistently suffered by some groups in democratic contexts can justify a

system of group-differentiated rights. Will Kymlicka is a leading theorist in this camp who answers in the affirmative. He argues that it is perfectly consistent with liberal principles of individual freedom and equality to offer certain minorities rights to land, language, representation, and self-government that other groups do not have. Kymlicka's justification for such rights is thoroughly cultural in its origin. Minority rights are justified in his view because they provide individuals with a context in which to use the cultural attributes of their communities to make choices about the direction of their lives. Cultural attributes are thus a primary good in the same sense that rights and liberties, powers and opportunities, income and wealth, and the basis for self-respect are primary goods for John Rawls. Each is said to contribute a crucial element to the larger project of individual identity development. Given the pivotal role that cultures are said to play in helping individuals determine their life plans, it is only just in Kymlicka's view that minority communities be granted protection in instances where they are threatened by the superior power of the majority society that surrounds them.

In short, liberals do not object to the presence of groups in the lives of individuals. Indeed, liberals of all stripes recognize that groups play a central role in capturing resources for individuals that they could not capture if acting on their own. So important is this function in fact, that some liberals like Kymlicka argue groups should enjoy group-differentiated rights in cases where their ability to capture resources for their members is consistently compromised. At the same time, however, liberals stand united in their commitment to the individual above all. Groups exist to serve the interests of individuals because it is the individual that is the bottom line in what has value. As a result, while most liberals accept that democracy rests on the existence of strong, vital groups, they also insist that democracy

requires individuals be free from the demands of groups where they perceive those demands to be in conflict with their most basic interests. In this sense, the form of pluralism that liberals support is individualistic at its foundations.

iii) The priority of individual choice

While liberals defend the right of communities to exist, what some object to is a particular defense of community by communitarians that is directed at them as a form of criticism. In general, communitarians allege that the priority liberals place upon individual choice creates an individualistic ethos that impoverishes the civic and moral life of democratic culture. The net effect "is a decline in the practice of community values" and a corresponding breakdown of commitment by individuals to the public good.⁶⁵

As distinct from liberal analysis, communitarian writing tends to flip the moral priority of individual and community around. In much communitarian analysis, individualism is never the bottom line that has value. Instead, what has value are different cultural forms of life, each of which are seen to carry within them their own norms for human self-creation. What communitarians emphasize is that individuals are always embedded within certain cultures and traditions. It is their claim that the moral and political development of individuals is dependent upon the rich cultural frameworks in which individuals are situated. Culture thus has ultimate value because cultural communities provide individuals with what is essential to their health: norms for human conduct that inspire political and moral commitment to the common good of the community.

In response, some liberals argue that communitarian arguments give prestige to community life in a way that may threaten the individual. These liberals charge that communitarians emphasize the significance of different cultures as though they were sacrosanct and in need of protection at all costs. What they fail to consider, however, is that for some persons, belonging to cultural communities may not always be a positive experience; while cultural ties can give support and security, they can also restrict and entrap. The problem liberals identify, in other words, is that the mandate to preserve culture can also become the basis upon which all sorts of practices and traditions are imposed upon individuals against their will. As put by Daly, "Liberals fear that a community-centred political philosophy could lead to government intrusion in private affairs and suffocating conformity in social life."

On the one hand then, some present-day liberals acknowledge with communitarians that group-differentiated rights for minority communities should be endorsed "where they promote fairness between groups." But on the other hand, these liberals argue that in most cases of conflict between community and individual liberty, the priority of individual choice should prevail. The notion of liberty defended by liberals is not intended to deny individuals their constitutive attachments. Instead, liberty is seen as a tool that individuals can use to question constitutive attachments and revise cultural norms if they become oppressive. As expressed by Jeremy Webber, "While we value our cultures...we also value individual autonomy, the ability to take a path different from our ancestors or our neighbours, to reflect critically on our societies, to struggle to transform them, perhaps even to reject them outright." In short, liberals argue that we must preserve the possibility of changing cultural

communities for the sake of enhancing individual freedom. For this reason, liberals place a premium on individual autonomy so that individuals can exercise freedom of choice. All the while, however, the assumption that identity relates to cultural difference goes unchallenged. The political challenge, instead, is construed in terms of retaining the right to individual autonomy over cultural integrity in cases where the two conflict.

C) Relational Pluralism

The relational face of pluralism approaches group diversity less in terms of the cultural attributes of groups and more in terms of subjective self-identification, relationships, and the formative role that power has in shaping individual and communal identity. What matters from this viewpoint is not cultural difference per se, but the sorts of relations that establish identity, and more pertinently, who it is that actually wields power in defining those relations. There is thus a natural link to be made between the identification approach to ethnic identity and the kind of analysis of group relations offered by relational pluralism. The relational approach is informed by a number of assumptions relating to i) the ontological basis of human subjectivity; and ii) the political ethic of plural relations that follow from this conception of subjectivity. What follows discusses each in turn.

i) Human subjectivity

Individualist pluralism is informed by an understanding of human subjectivity in which the individual is stable, marked as such because the rationality of the individual enables her to make autonomous choices based solely upon her preferences. In reaction, communitarian pluralists turn their attention towards cultural and political structures and institutions, pointing out that human subjectivity is a derived property, formed in response to the effects of relevant structures upon it. What is decisively relevant in each case is the notion of stability; either individual identity is stable as a result of autonomous choice or it is stable as a result of deterministic and predictable patterns of cultural and political socialization.

These positions are at odds with the view of human subjectivity accentuated by relational pluralism. Here the developmental nature of both individual identity and social structures is emphasized. Relational pluralists deliberately side-step the individual agency/social structure dichotomy by arguing that what is key to human subjectivity is the fact that "structures are constantly being made by individuals and individuals are constantly being made by structures." There is no stability in this model of human subjectivity but only change, quite possibly significant change, over time. Individual and group identities are seen to be made and then remade in the never-ending process of interacting with other individuals and groups.

Not surprisingly, the ontology of subjectivity that informs relational pluralism is one of beings-in-relation, where the identity of individuals and the groups to which they belong are the product of social relations. People are said to acquire their identity in relation to both other people and social structures and so they are understood to be in part a product of social processes, not the origin of those processes. At the same time, however, because social processes are defined as fluid by nature, those processes are also understood to be in a continual process of being developed and redeveloped by the individuals who act upon and within them.

The fact that individuals can act upon social processes is most obviously the case with respect to voluntary associations. Here as Carol Gould notes, individuals can "choose or create many of the relations into which they enter." Yet even where relations are given or not open to choice as in the case of ethnic groups, relational pluralists argue that choice is not out of the question. They point out that it is individuals who give ethnic structures such as tribes and nations their form. Because individuals are caught up in constant processes of change and development so too are the structures in which individuals are situated.

Consequently, even where structures are relatively enduring, those structures should not be seen as ends in themselves. Rather, for relational pluralists, they are constructions that are expressed in the way they are because they are deemed representative of identity in given periods of time.

Just as with individuals, relational pluralists emphasize that social groups are also derived from the relational character of life. Here the work of Iris Marion Young is particularly instructive. She argues that social groups are collectives, differentiated from other groups by virtue of the specific affinity that members have "with one another because of their similar experiences or way of life." Young accepts the common understanding that social groups are the product of "cultural life forms, practices, or ways of life." But she is convinced that both social theory and philosophy neglect the degree to which these same cultural life forms, practices, or ways of life are always developed in the context of, and in response to, social relations with other groups. As she puts it, "group identification arises... in the encounter and interaction between social collectivities that experience some differences in their way of life and forms of association, even if they also regard themselves as belonging to

the same society."⁷⁵ So for Young, a social group exists and achieves identity only in response to the interactive relations it has with other groups and not by virtue of some independently derived attributes that it may possess.

Now if individual and group identity is the outcome of an interactive process of relations, it stands to reason that power would constitute a substantive component of a political theory analyzing those relations. Relational pluralism places social groups at the heart of its political analysis because individual identities are largely determined not just by the activities of individuals, but also by the relations implied by the operation of group power upon them. Under these circumstances, group power has two important roles to play.

First, the political power required for genuine self-definition is far more likely to come to individuals as members of groups than as individuals standing alone. Given the significance of group membership for individual development, therefore, relational pluralism attends to questions of equalizing power between groups where identity-conferring groups are powerless and subject to marginalization.

Second, because group power mobilizes relations that shape individual identity, it is critical that groups promote the active participation of their members. Groups may be powerful relative to other groups, but if they employ that power to shape members' identities in ways that are stifling, the exercise of group power cannot be considered legitimate. Equalizing power between groups, in other words, needs to be complemented by the requirement that power within groups also be equalized in relevant respects.

In short, while social groups need power to shape their members, members also need power to shape their groups. From the perspective of relational pluralism, the social process

of self-definition is simply incomplete unless these two levels of power are advanced in a mutually reinforcing and complementary fashion.

ii) A political ethic of plural relations

There are two normative principles that follow from relational pluralist characterization of human subjectivity: one that emphasizes the political idea of equality and the other that emphasizes freedom from domination.

Relational pluralism accentuates the idea that if individual development is to be promoted, individuals must be able to contribute to their identity-conferring groups.

Moreover, if this purpose is to be concretely realized, what is required in the first instance is a commitment to equality at both individual and group levels.

All individuals are equal in the sense that each possesses an equal entitlement to define him or herself in the context of his or her relations with others. While individuals need access to a fair distribution of social goods to accomplish this objective (such as the human need for food, shelter, nurturance, education, leisure, companionship, and self-esteem), they also need access to power. ⁷⁶ It is this need for an equitable distribution of power that relational pluralism draws into focus.

Relational pluralists believe that individuals have a vested interest in the question of power because the development of their identity puts them in relationship with others and with social structures that involve the use of power. Consequently, when equality is understood as an equal right to define oneself, this necessarily carries with it the right to jointly participate with others in the development of these identity-conferring relationships. The rationale of the

position here is straightforward: if individuals have a responsibility to define themselves, and if who individuals are is largely worked out in the context of the common activity they undertake with others, then individuals should have an equal right to shape the objectives and direction of this common activity. Young expresses this sentiment as follows: equality "refers primarily to the full participation and inclusion of everyone in a society's major institutions, and the socially supported substantive opportunity for all to develop and exercise their capacities and realize their choices." Relational pluralists also apply this principle to politics; for them, political institutions should be structured so as to encourage open dialogue, thus enhancing the possibility that in decision-making processes, the views of all relevant stake-holders will be represented.

While relational pluralists argue that individuals need equal access to power within their identity-conferring groups, they also stress that these groups must be given room for development if the self-development of their members is to occur. One way to think about the way in which these pluralists present this process of group development is through the metaphor of boundaries.

To ensure the survival of a particular identity, relational pluralists argue that groups need political authority to construct boundaries around their members. These boundaries in turn are thought to give groups protected public space so that members can develop and then express their identities according to their own priorities. What is most vexing from the perspective of relational pluralists then, are situations where groups find themselves to be relatively powerless in their capacity to protect their boundaries when in relationship with other groups. Young's response is to argue for a type of social equality that requires the

specific experiences, cultures, and social contributions of groups to be publicly affirmed and recognized.⁷⁸

Young points to a strong correlation that exists between the level of power groups exercise in society and the capacity of group members to define themselves. As a normative theory, relational pluralism requires one to confront substantial differences in levels of power exercised by groups as a potential or actual political problem. What is most fundamentally required in such cases is an absence of domination. Groups should be granted that degree of independence from public authorities and one another, and that degree of self-determination over their internal affairs, to fulfil the unique functions for which they have been commissioned by their members. Of course, what groups require to be free of domination will vary depending upon their functions and this can be assessed only on a case by case basis. While making allowances for the different functions of groups is critical, the broader point of relational pluralists is that groups may need to maintain boundaries between themselves so that the collective existence and values of each can be safeguarded and preserved against encroaching views of the other.

What precisely is required to promote equal relations between groups is differently identified by relational pluralists though the objective of each amounts to the same thing.

Michael Rustin, for example, argues "that particular ways of life and spheres of value need to be defended from invasion," while Michael Walzer argues that "the aim of political egalitarianism is a society free from domination." Danielle Juteau, meanwhile, employs the metaphor of "boundaries" as I have done to argue that where First Nations are concerned, they focus their claims "less on the recognition of diversity per se than on increased control

over their boundaries, that is, over economic, political and socio-cultural institutions."81

Whether the reference is to freedom from invasion or domination, or control of group

boundaries, the thrust of the argument in each case is that a pluralist society is marked by its

capacity to leave to groups the power to decide their own internal affairs. Groups must not be

denied the capacity to change, develop, and grow, on their own terms, according to the life

that group members choose to lead. The standard of justice in this scheme remains purely

relational. One judges the justice of a political system by the degree of independence and self
direction permitted to social groups of all kinds as they take up their relations with one

another.

In summary, relational pluralism derives its purpose from analyzing complex sets of interrelations within groups and between groups. For group identity to be accepted as an authentic form of self-expression, two evaluative standards must be met. First, adjustments must be made to the self-definition of a group in cases where external groups attempt to exercise influence for the purpose of asserting control. Groups must be able to declare who they are from their own standpoint rather than from that of another more powerful group. Second, adjustments must be made to curtail assertions of dominance made by group members from within. Members can only reasonably be expected to accept the identities their groups provide them if they possess the power and thus the option (though some may choose not to exercise their option) to have a hand in shaping those identities themselves. Relative equality of relations and freedom from domination are thus the key normative standards of this theory. Embedded in a relational pluralist framework are principles that lay

the groundwork for persons to listen to one another and treat one another as equals both as individuals and as members of groups.

Finally, there is no requirement here that pluralism needs to be both defined and measured by the degree to which groups are culturally, politically, or socially different from one another. This point bears reinforcing. Instead, group difference is established as a function of relations, it exists in places where relations among people result in choices being made about establishing boundaries between people so that certain ties of group identification can be nurtured (e.g. ancestry) and objectives fulfilled (e.g. community development). What boundaries do is relate two or more distinct groups of people together who, despite sharing some or perhaps a lot of cultural and political attributes, nevertheless find it important that they remain distinct. Relational pluralism accentuates the idea that in the exercise of drawing boundaries, those who relate across them are not necessarily concerned about preserving unique cultural and/or political content. Instead, what they seek to do is establish a relationship in which the members of distinct communities accept that neither side will invade or attempt to dominate the other as each pursues their respective self-defining processes.

In general, then, a relational understanding of pluralism rejects opposition and exclusion. From its vantage point, overlapping experiences and porous cultural boundaries between groups need not be regarded as a threat to group life in and of itself. It is not so much what persons agree upon as the cultural character of their groups that is important.

Rather, it is the distinctive structure of the fundamental relations within and between groups that give groups their unique identity. Consequently, what is a threat to groups are instances

where groups and the members within them lose their capacity to remain together (i.e. identification), and their capacity to define their own identity.

D) Conclusion

While the analytical tradition of pluralism possesses several faces, it is held together by the presupposition that group diversity is a permanent feature of most societies. Beyond simple recognition of the empirical fact of group diversity, however, pluralists are also bound together by a shared normative concern. Each wants to establish principles of justice to channel and accommodate the tensions and conflict that inevitably arise when societal groups come into contact with one another. Where pluralists differ is in emphasis. Individualist pluralism emphasizes the importance of individual freedom and spontaneity within groups while communitarian pluralism emphasizes the importance of preserving the common understandings and shared norms that differentiate groups from one another. Relational pluralism, meanwhile establishes guidelines for relationships between individuals and communities in terms of criteria that uphold the right of groups to be self-defining with respect to one another while also maintaining the capacity for individual self-development within the group. Individualist, communitarian, and relational pluralism employ different concepts, objects of analysis, and political emphasis, but this does not mean that they are incompatible in principle. In the final analysis, across all its faces, pluralism refers to the dispersion of power and the need to harness it in ways that contribute to human development in both group and individual settings.

Nevertheless, it is my position that in the context of this triad of pluralisms, the contemporary manifestations of aboriginal self-government are best analyzed from the relational perspective. It is an appropriate perspective because it leads me to situate the current crisis in aboriginal-Canadian state relations in terms of the relationship between communal identity development, group power, and equality at collective and individual levels. Framed this way, the process by which aboriginal political interests are advanced is placed in broader perspective than that provided by communitarian and individualist approaches. Communitarian and individualist strategies adopt a difference approach to aboriginal identity which means they situate the source of aboriginal identity in cultural and political attributes. The process of self-government is then understood to involve a demand for that which is considered central to aboriginal identity: the nation's right to political autonomy, cultural preservation, or both.

When relational pluralism is coupled with an identification approach to aboriginal identity and politics, the nature of the analysis changes. Here, aboriginal identity is regarded as inherently dynamic. Thus, while attributes of nation and culture can undoubtedly be said to constitute dimensions of aboriginal identity today, those dimensions are also regarded as capable of change through time. Consequently, what is important from this perspective is not that certain cultural and political attributes of aboriginal identity be protected, but rather, the broader aboriginal capacity to be self-defining. This interest in self-definition is then linked to relational pluralism's attention to the normative use of power. When linked to power, claims to self-government are said to emerge out of aboriginal people's desire for significantly enhanced communal power so that they can choose the direction of their communal self-

development, free from external domination and constraint. It is this coupling of the identification approach with relational pluralism that will inform my efforts to answer some of the fundamental moral and political questions raised by the aboriginal struggle to be self-governing in Canada.

IV. Central Questions and Organization of the Dissertation

In what follows I am less concerned with technical problems of detailed political models than I am in addressing some fundamental moral and political questions associated with the aboriginal right to self-government. Specifically, three sets of questions motivate my analysis. The first concerns the basic question of identity. What does aboriginal identity presently consist in? Is it primarily cultural? Is it primarily nation-based? Or is it broader than its cultural and national expressions? And if broader, should this make a difference to how one should think about the aboriginal right to self-government?

The second set concerns questions of justification and intent. What justifies self-government? Is it the aboriginal desire to protect culture? Is self-government justified because it flows from historic nationhood? Are culture and nation-based justifications comprehensive enough? Or should self-government be justified in more comprehensive terms, perhaps with respect to criteria that relate the right to self-definition?

The third and final set confront the question of limitations upon aboriginal political power. On what grounds should the right to self-government be constrained? Is individual freedom of choice the criteria to be used here? Or does this liberal criteria diminish the capacity of aboriginal communities to preserve their cultural distinctiveness? Should non-

aboriginal Canadians revise their conceptions of individual freedom and collective rights so that questions of political restraint are framed in a different way?

In August 1991, in the aftermath of the 1990 Oka crisis, the Canadian government set up the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples (RCAP). From April 1992 to December 1993 the Commission toured the country garnering opinions from aboriginal and nonaboriginal organizations and individuals so as to define problems and propose solutions in all aspects of aboriginal life. It is the official transcripts of the Commission's public hearings that form the basis for this dissertation. These hearings constitute the most extensive gathering of public opinion ever undertaken on aboriginal life in Canada. In my reading and examination of these transcripts, it became apparent to me that questions about aboriginal identity and the nature and extent of aboriginal political power was of central concern. My chief emphasis will be on those aspects of the hearings that deal with self-government. Furthermore, while "aboriginal" generally refers to the Indian, Inuit, and Metis peoples of Canada, the principal focus of my analysis will be on the testimony of Native Indians, and more specifically on those who identify themselves as members of what are commonly referred to as First Nations. As a broad generalization of the hearings it can safely be said that all three groups of aboriginal witnesses employ concepts and categories that call for an understanding of self-government based upon modified approaches to aboriginal identity and political power. More specifically, however, there is a real variety of emphasis in the philosophical and historical positions of the three constitutionally recognized aboriginal peoples as well as in the political interests that flow from those positions. More so than the others, for example, Native Indians tend to lodge their political claims within the normative language of original occupancy, nation-to-nation

equivalency, and treaty entitlement. It is to the moral and political questions raised by these kinds of fundamental principles that I will direct my attention.

Now that the major approaches to identity politics and the aspects of political pluralism have been identified, the task of the remainder of this dissertation is to apply these approaches and aspects to the politics of aboriginal self-government in Canada. Chapter Two examines some of the theoretical literature that explores the theme of aboriginal identity. It looks at what it means to have an aboriginal identity and examines the relative merits of analyzing that identity in terms of difference and identification-based approaches. In this sense, the chapter provides the background against which the rest of the dissertation should be interpreted.

I then shift to an examination of the politics of aboriginal identity as expressed in the public hearings of RCAP. This material forms the empirical basis for the next three chapters. Chapter Three provides an analysis and critique of the communitarian idea that the aboriginal claim to self-government possesses normative force because it safe-guards an aboriginal right to cultural and political difference. The focus here is on relations between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state and the question of what principles ought to guide those relations.

In Chapter Four the focus shifts from relations between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state to relations within aboriginal communities. It addresses the problem of political power from the perspective of the individual. The chapter offers an evaluation of the individualist ideal that when there is conflict between aboriginal individuals and the cultural

and political projects undertaken by their communities, the individual right to freedom of choice should prevail.

Chapter Five and Six advance the idea that Canadians have not been well-served by the terms of the present debate on aboriginal self-government because it so often pits the rights of aboriginal individuals against their communities and the rights of aboriginal communities and the Canadian polity against one another. These chapters then develop an alternative framework based on evaluative criteria that assesses self-government in terms of relational pluralism.

Finally, the concluding chapter summarizes and evaluates the arguments and data presented, and speculates as to the future direction of aboriginal self-government in Canada in light of the fundamental moral and political questions posed in the dissertation. It also includes an assessment of how the experience of Canadian citizenship for aboriginal peoples can be cast in a more positive light when filtered through the lens of relational pluralism.

Notes

- 1. While the term "aboriginal" is used in the Canadian constitution to refer to Indian, Inuit, and Metis people in Canada, I will use the term to refer primarily to Indians.
- 2. For example, the aboriginal right to self-government formed one of the central and most important constitutional innovations of the 1992 Charlottetown Accord. Although the Accord failed, the aboriginal right to self-government later formed one of the central planks of federal aboriginal policy. See Government of Canada, Aboriginal Self-Government: The Government of Canada's Approach to Implementation of the Inherent Right and Negotiation of Aboriginal Self-Government (Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 1995). Governmental recognition of the aboriginal right to self-government was further endorsed and extended in its official response to the five-volume report of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples. See Government of Canada, Gathering Strength: Canada's Aboriginal Action Plan (Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 1997).
- 3. Jean L. Cohen, "Democracy, Difference, and the Right of Privacy," in Seyla Benhabib, ed., Democracy and Difference: Contesting the Boundaries of the Political (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1996), 188.
- 4. Will Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship: A Liberal Theory of Minority Rights (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995), 11.
- 5. Ibid, 11.
- 6. Bhikhu Parekh, "Discourses on National Identity," Political Studies XLII (1994), 503.
- 7. Charles Taylor, Reconciling the Solitudes: Essays on Canadian Federalism and Nationalism (Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993), 45.
- 8. Stephen Cornell, "The Variable Ties that Bind: Content and Circumstance in Ethnic Processes," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 19:2 (April 1996), 271. See also Arden R. King, "A Stratification of Labyrinths: The Acquisition and Retention of Cultural Identity in Modern Culture," in Thomas K. Fitzgerald, ed., *Social and Cultural Identity: Problems of Persistence and Change* (Athens: Southern Anthropological Society, 1974), 106.
- 9. Kymlicka, *Multicultural Citizenship*, 76. Kymlicka's understanding of culture as allencompassing is reflected in both earlier and other contemporary studies as well. See, for example, Cynthia H. Enloe, *Ethnic Conflict and Political Development* (Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1973), 15; Michael Novak, "Pluralism: A Humanist Perspective," written for the Stephen A. Thernstrom edition of the *Harvard Encyclopedia of American Ethnic Groups* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1980), 773; Nitya Duclos, "Lessons of

Difference: Feminist Theory and Cultural Diversity," *Buffalo Law Review* 38:2 (Spring 1990), 330; Avishai Margalit and Moshe Halbertal, "Liberalism and the Right to Culture," *Social Research* 61:3 (Fall 1994), 497-498; and Denise G. Reaume, "Justice Between Cultures: Autonomy and Protection of Cultural Affiliation," *U.B.C. Law Review* 29:1 (1995), 120.

- 10. Margalit and Halbertal, "Liberalism and the Right to Culture," 505.
- 11. Cornell, The Variable Ties that Bind, "271.
- 12. Jeremy Webber, "Individuality, Equality, and Difference: Justifications for a Parallel System of Aboriginal Justice," in Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Aboriginal Peoples and the Justice System: Report of the National Round Table on Aboriginal Justice Issues (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 137.
- 13. Ibid, 137.
- 14. See Patrick Macklem, "Distributing Sovereignty: Indian Nations and Equality of Peoples," *Stanford Law Review* 45 (May 1993), 1356; and Kymlicka, *Multicultural Citizenship*, 11.
- 15. See Benjamin Akzin, State and Nation (London: Hutchinson University Library, 1964), 33; Gerald R. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors: Kahnawake Mohawk Politics and the Rise of Native Nationalism (Toronto: Oxford University Press, 1995), 10; and John Rex, Ethnic Minorities in the Modern Nation State: Working Papers in the Theory of Multiculturalism and Political Integration (New York: St. Martin's Press, Inc., 1996), 85, 173.
- 16. George De Vos, "Ethnic Pluralism: Conflict and Accommodation," in George De Vos and Lola Romanucci-Ross, eds., Ethnic Identity: Cultural Continuities and Change (Palo Alto: Mayfield Publishing Company, 1975), 11. See also Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 10.
- 17. Paul R. Brass, Ethnicity and Nationalism: Theory and Comparison (New Delhi: Sage Publications, 1991), 20.
- 18. Taylor, Reconciling the Solitudes, 50.
- 19. Margalit and Halbertal, "Liberalism and the Right to Culture," 502.
- 20. David Maybury-Lewis, *Indigenous Peoples, Ethnic Groups, and the State* (Needham Heights: Allyn and Bacon, 1997), 60.

- 21. Thomas Hylland Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism: Anthropological Perspectives (London: Pluto Press, 1993), 4.
- 22. Anthony D. Smith, National Identity (Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1991), 21. Virtually identical understandings of ethnicity are employed by Harold J. Abramson in "Assimilation and Pluralism," Thernstrom, ed., The Harvard Encyclopedia of American Ethnic Groups, 151; Baha Abu-Laban and Donald Mottershead, "Cultural Pluralism and Varieties of Ethnic Politics," Canadian Ethnic Studies XIII, 3 (1981), 48-51; Adeno Addis, "Individualism, Communitarianism, and the Rights of Ethnic Minorities," Notre Dame Law Review, Volume 66, Number 5 (1991), 1260; Brass, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 19; Leo Driedger, "Introduction: Ethnic Identity in the Canadian Mosaic," in Leo Driedger, ed., The Canadian Ethnic Mosaic: A Quest for Identity (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1978), 15-19; and Enloe, Ethnic Conflict and Political Development, 17-18. In addition, similar understandings are employed by Patrick Macklem in his definition of "peoples" and by David Miller in his definition of "nations." See Macklem, "Distributing Sovereignty," 1356, and David Miller, On Nationality (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995), 22-27.
- 23. Smith, National Identity, 25.
- 24. Cornell, "The Variable Ties that Bind," 268. See also Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 14; Smith, National Identity, 22; and Brass, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 19.
- 25. Smith, National Identity, 22.
- 26. Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 34.
- 27. Numerous anthropologists have demonstrated that ethnic identity is far more resilient than this. Here in particular see the important study by Eriksen, *Ethnicity and Nationalism*.
- 28. Here see Fredrik Barth, ed., Ethnic Groups and Boundaries: The Social Organization of Cultural Difference (Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1969); Brass, Ethnicity and Nationalism; Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism; Adam Kuper, ed., Conceptualizing Society (London and New York: Routledge, 1992); Rex, Ethnic Minorities in the Modern Nation State; Richard A. Wilson, ed., Human Rights, Culture and Context: Anthropological Perspectives (London: Pluto Press, 1997).
- 29. As cited in Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 37.
- 30. Ibid, 37.
- 31. Brass, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 19.
- 32. Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 38.

- 33. Cornell, "The Variable Ties that Bind," 269.
- 34. Ibid, 266. See also 269.
- 35. Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 68.
- 36. On this point see Daniel Salee, "Identities in Conflict: the Aboriginal Question and the Politics of Recognition in Quebec," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 18:2 (April 1995), 281.
- 37. Brian M. Bullivant, *Pluralism: Cultural Maintenance and Evolution* (Clevedon: Multilingual Matters Limited, 1984), 1.
- 38. I am indebted to P.G. McHugh for this very helpful distinction. See P.G. McHugh, "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," in *Living Relationships, Korkiri ngatahi: The Treaty of Waitangi in the New Millennium* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1998).
- 39. Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 117.
- 40. On the various kinds of pluralism see Gregor McLennan, *Pluralism* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1995).
- 41. Chantal Mouffe, "Democracy, Power, and the Political," in Benhabib, ed., *Democracy and Difference*, 246.
- 42. Danielle Juteau, "Multicultural Citizenship: The Challenge of Pluralism in Canada," in Veit Bader, ed., Citizenship and Exclusion (Basingstoke: MacMillan Press Ltd., 1997), 97.
- 43. Iris Marion Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990), 188.
- 44. Taylor, Reconciling the Solitudes, 183.
- 45. Taylor, Multiculturalism and "The Politics of Recognition", Amy Gutmann, ed., (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1992).
- 46. On this point see Brass, Ethnicity and Nationalism, 50-63.
- 47. The texts most commonly cited here include, Michael Sandel, Liberalism and the Limits of Justice (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1982); Alasdair MacIntyre, After Virtue: A Study in Moral Theory (Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1984); and Whose Justice? Which Rationality? (Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1988); Charles Taylor, Sources of the Self: The Making of Modern Identity (Cambridge: Harvard University)

Press, 1989); Michael Walzer, Spheres of Justice: A Defense of Pluralism and Equality (New York: Basic Books, 1983); and Will Kymlicka, Liberalism, Community, and Culture (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1991); and Multicultural Citizenship.

- 48. It could also be argued that Taylor's extensive treatment of Quebec nationalism is analogous. Alan Cairns, however, begs to differ given that the relatively small nature of most aboriginal communities makes it virtually impossible for them to build societal cultures in the manner that is within the reach of francophone Quebeckers. See Alan Cairns, "Finding Our Way: Rethinking Ethnocultural Relations in Canada," (Book Review) Canadian Journal of Political Science Volume XXXII:2 (June 1999), 369-371. It should also be noted that Taylor's treatment of aboriginal issues in Canada is sparse. He does address, albeit briefly, some of the problems he believes many Canadians mistakenly attribute to the kinds of relations the Nisga'a Treaty promotes between the Nisga'a people and other Canadians. See Charles Taylor, "On the Draft Nisga'a Treaty," in BC Studies Number 120, Winter 1998/99, 37-40.
- 49. Markate Daly, "Introduction," in Markate Daly, ed., Communitarianism: A New Public Ethics (Belmont: Wadsworth Publishing Company, 1994), xvii.
- 50. Taylor, Multiculturalism and "The Politics of Recognition," 27-28.
- 51. Ibid 42 and 66.
- 52. Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 35-44 and 108-115.
- 53. This figure comes from the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 1*, *Looking Forward, Looking Back* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996), 15.
- 54. Kymlicka, "Liberalism, Individualism, and Minority Rights," in Allan C. Hutchinson and Leslie J.M. Green, eds., *Law and Community: The End of Individualism?* (Toronto: Carswell, 1989), 198.
- 55. Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 181-186.
- 56. Jeremy Webber, Reimagining Canada: Language, Culture, Community, and the Canadian Constitution (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994), 236.
- 57. Claude Denis, We Are Not You: First Nations and Canadian Modernity (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1997), 73.
- 58. Daly, "Introduction," xiv.

- 59. Kymlicka, Liberalism, Community, and Culture, 13.
- 60. Ronald Dworkin, "Liberalism," in his *A Matter of Principle* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1985), 181-204.
- 61. On these points see Daly, "Introduction," xvi.
- 62. Here see Arthur Bentley, The Process of Government: A Study of Social Pressures (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1908); David Truman, The Governmental Process (New York: Alfred A. Knopf Inc., 1951); and Robert A. Dahl, Democracy in the United States: Promise and Performance, Second Edition (Chicago: Rand McNally, 1972). An important analysis of this tradition's contribution to the development of pluralist theory is provided by Avigail Eisenberg in Reconstructing Political Pluralism (Albany: State University of New York, 1995), Chapters IV and V.
- 63. Rand Dyck, Canadian Politics: Critical Approaches, Second Edition (Scarborough: Nelson Canada, 1996), 11.
- 64. See John Rawls, A Theory of Justice (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1971), 62.
- 65. Daly, "Introduction," xiii.
- 66. On this point see John Gray, *Post-Liberalism: Studies in political thought* (New York and London: Routledge, 1993), 298.
- 67. Daly, "Introduction," xix.
- 68. Ibid, xviii-xix.
- 69. Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 37.
- 70. Webber, Reimagining Canada, 247.
- 71. The analysis to follow does not start with a blank sheet. Rather, it draws from the work of several scholars, most of whom are associated in one way or another with the tradition of pluralism. Principal authors here include Addis, "Individualism, Communitarianism, and the Right of Ethnic Minorities," 1219-1280; Denis, We Are Not You; Eisenberg, Reconstructing Political Pluralism; Milton Fisk, "Community and Morality," The Review of Politics University of Notre Dame, (Fall 1993), 593-616; Elizabeth Frazer and Nicola Lacey, The Politics of Community: A Feminist Critique of the Liberal Communitarian Debate (New York: Harvester Wheatsheaf, 1993); Carol Gould, Rethinking Democracy: Freedom and Social Cooperation in Politics, Economy, and Society (Cambridge: Cambridge University

Press, 1988); Webber, Reimagining Canada; and Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference.

- 72. Fraser and Lacey, The Politics of Community, 173.
- 73. The following draws in part from Gould, Rethinking Democracy, 105-107; and Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference, 43-47.
- 74. Gould, Rethinking Democracy, 106.
- 75. Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference, 43.
- 76. Fraser and Lacey, The Politics of Community, 191.
- 77. Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference, 173.
- 78. Ibid, 174.
- 79. Michael Rustin, For A Pluralist Socialism (London: Verso, 1985), 36.
- 80. Walzer, Spheres of Justice, xiii.
- 81. Juteau, "Multicultural Citizenship," 108.

Chapter Two

Approaches to Aboriginal Identity

The challenge created by the aboriginal emancipatory movement is usually discussed as an issue of cultural preservation, or alternatively, as an issue of political self-determination. Both approaches accentuate the oppositional character of relationships by pointing to the multiple forms of cultural domination and political inequality that mark historical and present encounters between aboriginal people and the Canadian state. In the first part, this chapter sets the relations between aboriginal and non-aboriginal people in historical and contemporary context. Second, it substantiates the claim that the field of aboriginal political studies is dominated by a discourse that equates aboriginal political identity with cultural and political difference. In the third and fourth parts, an alternative approach is introduced, one that relies on an identification approach to aboriginal identity. Here I apply the identification approach to the concept of "aboriginality" and the quest for self-government respectively.

I. The Historical and Contemporary Context

A) State Sovereignty and Liberal Democracy

Aboriginal claims for recognition in recent decades have precipitated a realignment of power relations between aboriginal peoples and the Canadian state. Previously, however, and despite aboriginal resistance, the aspirations of the settler society had largely set the terms for the relationship. Settlers did recognize that aboriginal peoples were already present on North

American soil and established in the form of societies when they arrived. Nevertheless, the nature of the colonial relationship was a dominant one in which aboriginal peoples were unilaterally and without consent, subjected to the superior power and influence of the settler society. Colonial and later Canadian governmental domination of the aboriginal-state relationship flowed directly from colonial assumptions about the nature of state sovereignty and liberal-democratic governance. Essentially, Canada developed a practice of dealing with aboriginal peoples that it had inherited from the British Crown.

As the settler population increased from the mid eighteenth century onward, demand for aboriginal land compelled the British Crown to fashion a doctrine on aboriginal policy. This early policy was most clearly enunciated in the Royal Proclamation of 1763. By its provisions, settlers could not occupy aboriginal territory until formally surrendered to the Crown by duly constituted and recognized aboriginal leaders. A simple declaration of British sovereignty, therefore, was not viewed by Imperial authorities as in and of itself sufficient to remove aboriginal rights to, or interest in, the land. Instead, aboriginal title to the land had to be formally extinguished before non-aboriginal settlement could occur. The Royal Proclamation thus formalized two main types of conflicting relations. On the one hand, by acknowledging that aboriginal peoples both possessed their lands and that those lands could not be arbitrarily taken, the Crown accepted the premise of aboriginal proprietorship. But on the other, the idea that legal title could be extinguished in exchange for small and often inadequate Crown reserves, annual annuities, and limited hunting, fishing, and trapping rights, points to a colonial dynamic in which aboriginal autonomy was also denied. One can

conclude, therefore, that what the British were principally interested in was extinguishing aboriginal title through treaties so as to use the land for their own occupancy and profit.

Despite conflicting themes, and though largely imposed by the British, the treaties did acknowledge the reality of aboriginal land ownership and the ongoing interest aboriginal peoples had in preserving their distinct ways of life. It is largely for this reason that many aboriginal leaders now point to this early policy period of rough reciprocity and consent as the normative prototype for present-day claims to traditional lands, political sovereignty, and cultural rights. This early colonial history, however, was severely qualified by new policy directions adopted by the Canadian government in the late nineteenth century.

The late nineteenth century was the period in which the Canadian state was born. Though the act of confederation committed Canada to a regime of divided sovereignty between federal and provincial governments, no constitutionally guaranteed powers were set aside for aboriginal peoples. The doctrine of state sovereignty adopted by Canada decreed that all constitutional authority was exhaustively accounted for in the division of powers between federal and provincial legislatures. Colonial interests simply dictated that plenary power be centralized in the location of the constitution. Consequently, aboriginal peoples were denied any of the original or residual independent political power recognized in the Royal Proclamation's treaty process. The outcome was that Section 91(24) of the British North America (BNA) Act made Indians the sole responsibility of Parliament.

Control over "Indians and lands reserved for Indians" was exercised through laws and a series of regulations collectively contained within the Indian Act (1869).² An amendment to the Indian Act in 1880 established a separate Department of Indian Affairs. With acquisition

of aboriginal land for settlement and resource development purposes largely complete by the early twentieth century, the new department's goal became one of benign neglect coupled with social control and assimilation. Throughout the late nineteenth century then, the doctrine of sovereignty that the Canadian state adopted allowed it to constitutionalize what was by then an established political practice: the Constitution Act, 1867 (BNA Act) gave the Canadian government the juridical means to dominate in its relations with aboriginal peoples.

With juridical domination established, the original themes of political sovereignty and land appropriation gave way to new themes of religious and cultural conversion. Especially after World War Two, the tenets of liberal democracy in particular were aggressively pursued in relations between aboriginal peoples and Canadian society. While the themes of this cultural offensive varied, political, educational, and religious objectives of the Department and religious establishment alike were united by the assumption that Indians could be incorporated into the Canadian community of politically equal citizens only if assimilated into the general population. The dominance of this assimilationist objective was to remain in place for the better part of a century. Even as late as 1969, for example, the White Paper on Indian Policy proposed to eradicate all legal protections and measures designed to uphold the distinct status of Indian peoples on the liberal grounds that these were discriminatory and thus undesirable.³

B) Contemporary Adversarial Relations

It is against this historical background that present-day aboriginal claims must be understood. The relentless and regularly aggressive assimilationist policies of the Canadian government stimulated within aboriginal communities a deep sense of injury and injustice.

Although active protest and resistance against government policy was undertaken by aboriginal leaders throughout the past century, it is only in recent decades that aboriginal protest has had any appreciable effect. The introduction of the 1969 White Paper was undoubtedly the impetus that generated a new phase of far more antagonistic and contentious relations. The White Paper had a way of crystallizing aboriginal protest because it threatened to obliterate Indian special status and by extension, Indian identity in one fell swoop.

The legacy of the White Paper profoundly changed the relationship between the Canadian government and aboriginal peoples. Importantly, however, the realignment of relations that this modern protest movement set off follows the same trajectory as that established by the colonial relations of the past. Relations continue to be depicted in the dichotomous terms of colonized and colonizer, of oppressed and oppressor. This dynamic is manifested in many aboriginal leaders' propensity to depict their relations with the Canadian state in oppositional terms. The rights of the Crown are contrasted with those of aboriginal nations, most often in the form of competing cultures and sovereignties. Colonialism is thus defined by aboriginal leaders in vertical terms: cultural distinctiveness and political sovereignty is said to have been denied aboriginal nations by the Canadian state's unilateral and illegitimate exercise of authority over them.

The solution that aboriginal leaders advance to overcome colonialism is often no less oppositional. Aboriginal nations are said to have been dispossessed and so the key element in aboriginal leaders' political claims is restitution. Restitution is then identified in the dual form of re-appropriation of traditional lands and resources, and restoration of original political sovereignty. The picture that emerges is one in which aboriginal leaders seek to shift the

fulcrum of power from a vertical one of colonizer and colonized to a horizontal one of coequal cultures and nations. As in the past, however, opposition and antagonism remain at the
centre of the relationship. The difference in the new age of revitalization is that aboriginal
leaders have been able to rehabilitate the concepts and themes associated with their
subjugation to their own advantage. Re-appropriation and sovereignty are now conceptual
tools that aboriginal leaders employ "to attack the state institutions that have been the source
of their discontent."

It is my view, however, that to cast the relationship between aboriginal peoples and the Canadian state in terms of an opposition between competing cultures and nations is to participate in a form of binary reductionism. It is undeniable that the leaders of aboriginal peoples and the Canadian state do compete over available resources and political power. Moreover, this competition is often fierce as aboriginal leaders regularly wish to expand their access to territorial and political resources that Canadian governments are reluctant to relinquish. However, the presumption that this oppositional struggle forms the core of the aboriginal revitalization movement is both under-sophisticated and inaccurate if not conjoined to a second set of struggles.

In recent years the antagonistic nature of aboriginal-state relations has been complicated by struggles within and between aboriginal nations as well as by struggles that aboriginal persons take up outside the formal structure of their nations. Thus, while nations remain a central locus of aboriginal identification, depicting relations in the dichotomous terms of aboriginal nation versus the Canadian state fails to reflect the increasing complexity that aboriginal identity has undergone in response to demographic and other influences that have

shaped aboriginal communities in recent decades. Chief among these influences are the effects of urbanization and the growth of aboriginal feminist and youth movements. While many of the affected individuals remain within the formal structures of their nation, many others find themselves on the outside of these structures, and often not by choice. Moreover, for those on the outside, a significant proportion do not regard themselves as any less aboriginal for being so.

These changes have considerably complicated the aboriginal revitalization project. In addition to working out the contrast associated with aboriginal-state relations, aboriginal individuals are also forced to struggle among themselves for power and influence. Most identify with the project of decolonization. But depending on one's location, position, or ideological predisposition, the visions of self-determination that aboriginal leaders hold for their people can vary considerably.

II. Aboriginal Identity as Difference

Most approaches that provide normative justification for aboriginal rights and the right to self-government in particular, are deficient in their ability to deal simultaneously with these two sets of struggles. At present, one finds two prominent emphases with respect to justification of aboriginal self-government, both of which take their point of orientation from the difference approach to identity as discussed in the previous chapter. Both emphases share the same approach to aboriginal identity - elements of aboriginal identity are said to be found in the attributes associated with aboriginal culture and nationhood. These attributes of identity are then understood to undergird historical and moral claims to self-government: self-

government is justified because it sustains an aboriginal right to cultural survival and because it restores residual powers of aboriginal sovereignty. Such approaches one finds, for example, in authoritative works by Taiaiake Alfred, Menno Boldt, Will Kymlicka, and Jeremy Webber. Explaining the relation between these purportedly fundamental cultural and political elements of identity is what then characterizes the analysis of those engaged in the study of aboriginal politics.

A) Aboriginal Peoples as Cultures and Nations

According to Gerald Alfred, aboriginal leaders single out attributes associated with culture and nation because they are thought to emphasize in the starkest possible terms the unique character of their individual and collective identities from the non-aboriginal mainstream.⁵ Patrick Macklem argues further that notions of cultural difference and unique historical nationhood are used by aboriginal leaders to premise their "demands for greater control over their individual and collective identities and a restructuring of the Canadian state to accommodate indigenous difference."

Others accept the significance of both culture and nation for aboriginal communal identity but then tend to use one or the other concept as the lead in their analysis. For example, Jeremy Webber argues that aboriginal peoples seek, above all, to reclaim their cultural heritage because they want to "rebuild their confidence as Kwakiutl, Ojibway, or Metis, and to carry that identity with them in their engagement with contemporary Canadian society." Webber recognizes the significance of nationhood for aboriginal communities, but argues that nationhood and associated claims for self-government should be understood as

attributes that are used principally to preserve culture. For him, it is elements of culture that are central because together, they constitute a comprehensive way of life, defining all that is important to aboriginal people including their activities, occupations, and most important relationships. As he puts it, aboriginal peoples do not want their identity washed out in a sea of undifferentiated Canadian citizenship.⁸

Consequently, Webber believes that when aboriginal leaders utilize the language of nationhood, they do so because they want to preserve their cultural identities as distinct peoples as well as safeguard the uniqueness of their own social institutions. From his perspective, it is incumbent upon Canadians to recognize aboriginal communities as distinct cultures because not doing so amounts to denying them the right to express their cultural differences, and thus by extension, their identity.

Alfred on the other hand, tends to switch the relationship between culture and nation around. He argues that aboriginal leaders' political activity ought to be characterized in terms of efforts to re-construct elements of aboriginal nationhood. In his view, explanations that begin here possess the necessary depth to see that what aboriginal persons are actually doing is reacting against historical patterns of Western political and cultural hegemony. ¹⁰ In other words, assertions of aboriginal nationhood are understood by him to constitute struggles for political independence so that aboriginal communities can use that independence to revive cultural traditions "eroded through the operation of Western colonialism." ¹¹

Situating aboriginal cultural identity within the framework of nationalism in the way

Alfred does encourages non-aboriginal persons to see aboriginal identity in a slightly different

way. For him, aboriginal people want to exercise a degree of political authority over their

traditional lands, resources, and communities because it is control in these areas that he believes gives aboriginal communities the ability to preserve their distinct cultural identities. Alfred's point, in other words, is that the principal source of aboriginal communities' distinctiveness resides in this attribute of nationhood: "the distinct culture, identity, and indigenous institutions" are the core elements that when taken together comprise aboriginal nationality. From this perspective, what aboriginal people are said to want is to be "recognized and respected as equals in the community of nations. Consequently, it is incumbent upon Canadians to respect and restore those remnants of sovereignty still left to aboriginal communities.

These commentators do not agree about whether aboriginal communal identity should be conceptualized in terms of culture or nation. Nor do they agree about what kind of recognition aboriginal communities require from the state if they are to flourish in the Canadian context.¹⁴ The internal arguments that take place within this debate are not what is important here. What is important for my purposes is the general character of the debate itself. Commentators not only accept the proposition that aboriginal peoples define themselves politically with reference to selected attributes, but that they also lodge with those attributes the most significant aspects of aboriginal identity. According to this line of reasoning, if we are to understand aboriginal political activity we must frame it in terms of the desire of aboriginal persons to rebuild traditional elements of their cultures and nations. What follows is the construction of a claims-based model based on the difference approach to aboriginal identity. Since aboriginal communities are said to have a moral right to rebuild the attributes of their distinctive cultures, nations, or both, and since Canadians are not letting

them do so, this moral right should be safeguarded through the provision of legal rights. The literature is then dominated by themes fixated upon appropriation, dispossession, and the aboriginal right to restitution through land claims and political self-determination.

B) Three Consequences

While the resolution of historical grievances is both a necessary and critical component in the renewal of relations between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state, there are also significant limitations associated with explanations that rely on a difference approach to analyzing aboriginal identity.¹⁵

The first consequence of analyzing aboriginal identity in terms of claims that flow from attributes is that doing so projects the image that aboriginal people are preoccupied with the assertion of the properties of their groups. The properties of culture and nation are taken both as fundamental declarations of who aboriginal people are and as normative claims "to right the injustices which those identities help to make visible." Now while this interpretation is by no means false, it remains incomplete and, in my view, much more is at stake. It assumes that for aboriginal persons at least the terms of their identity are largely settled. Aboriginal persons simply share cultural and political markers of identity that have been "transformed into subjectively felt basis for social identification." The object of theoretical interest then lies in analyzing how these attributes are employed by aboriginal persons as a basis for changing the existing rules between themselves and non-aboriginal society. Unwittingly however, this approach precludes from serious discussion the fundamental and prior question of how and

under what terms aboriginal persons adopt the attributes associated with culture and nation as the principal markers of their identity in the first place.

Moreover, the approach promotes the view that aboriginal identity is coterminous with historical and not present forms of cultural and political organization. Colonialism is understood to have thwarted traditional expressions of aboriginal life. The emancipatory goal is then crafted in rehabilitative terms; aboriginal communities should be given opportunity to reconstruct the residual sources of their cultures and historical nations that were interrupted by European settlement. However, to focus upon the representational carrying capacity of historic "cultures" and "nations" may be to imbue these understandings with too much legitimacy for the present day. Aboriginal societies are irrevocably changed as a result of contact and the associated history of demographic change. Urbanization in particular has profoundly affected aboriginal persons, placing many outside the traditional structures of their cultures and nations. So while the historical attributes of culture and nation and their associated claims may have been important for bringing aboriginal issues back into the collective consciousness of Canadians, a significant broadening and deepening of relations between aboriginal peoples and the Canadian polity is also taking place. It is this dimension of flux and process and of ambiguity and complexity normally associated with relationship building that is missing from the analysis of the commentators cited above.

A second consequence of framing identity in terms of culture or nation is that relations between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state are identified in terms of unequal access to power. What results is an image in which aboriginal people and the Canadian state are locked into an adversarial and acrimonious relationship. Naturally, the capacity of

majority groups to grant or withhold recognition to the identity-conferring attributes of aboriginal communities involves the exercise of power. Indeed, one could argue that aboriginal leaders feature attributes of culture and nation as central to their communal identities precisely because the differences implied by their use demand certain kinds of objective results. For example, on a fundamental level the meaning associated with "culture" and "nation" demands equivalency: because aboriginal communities constitute cultures and nations they are justified in demanding equitable standing and resources with the other constitutionally protected cultures and nations that make up Canada.

At the same time, however, what this emphasis on equivalency does is encourage the development of a claims-based relationship with the Canadian state that is largely adversarial. Each side attempts to acquire as much or give up as little as possible to the other on the purported premise that gains or losses at the other's expense jeopardizes the ability of each to function as cultures or nations to the respective constituencies they serve. Claims are therefore disputatious and the resulting relationship tension-filled. Relations are analyzed with respect to confrontation: most typically culture versus culture, nation versus nation, and nation versus individual. What gets lost in the process is the possibility of developing models of politics that are less antagonistic and identities that are more complex, layered, and overlapping: a condition that economic circumstances would seem to require and that political circumstances could prospectively promote.

Furthermore, characterizing relations in terms of a struggle over resources and political standing contributes to perpetuating the colonial relationship of oppressor and oppressed. For in the making of a claim, aboriginal peoples cast themselves upon the

goodwill of the Canadian state since it lies completely within its power to either accept or reject the claim. So while claims to cultural and political standing imply equivalency, in actual fact they can reinforce the reality of unequal power relations. The rehabilitation of aboriginal peoples' cultures and nations demands of the Canadian state a concurrent willingness to rehabilitate itself from its historic relations of cultural and political domination. According to Claude Denis, the fact that the state possesses the political ability to refuse to engage in this enterprise of rehabilitation "is what makes Canada, still today, a colonialist society." The question is whether aboriginal peoples and the Canadian state are well served by the perpetuation of images that lock both into adversarial rather than cooperative relations.

A third closely related outcome of the difference perspective is that because the concept linked to the attribute remains constant (i.e. culture and nation), the identity associated with the attribute is sometimes regarded as static or predictable. What is obscured in the process is that assertions to culture and/or nationhood are normally stimulated by the political climate of the period; they emerge, recede, and reconfigure themselves in response to external pressures and opportunities. For example, the construction of identity involves individuals who sometimes struggle against one another in their attempt to create and maintain different kinds of cultural and political categories as well as meanings and relationships within their shared social world. Consequently, aboriginal communities should not be thought of simply as concerned with the preservation of their cultural and political identities. Rather, they should be seen as communities whose members struggle with one another to mobilize attributes for the explicit intent of defending special interests, whether they be political, economic, cultural, or otherwise.

In summary, one distinctive outcome of linking aboriginal identity to the attributes of culture and nation is that it can reify aboriginal identity and accentuate aboriginal difference in the form of adversarial relations with the Canadian state. However, the dichotomization encouraged by this approach is, in my view, simply too stark because it fails to capture the significant complexity of contemporary aboriginal life. The approach perpetuates the idea that either aboriginal individuals are completely ensconced within and constituted by the cultures and nations of which they are a part or they are not. Within this framework, there is seemingly little option for cultural or national involvement to a greater or lesser degree or that cultural or national identity can be possessed in greater or smaller measures. With identity so rigidly codified in this way, it is therefore not surprising that aboriginal cultures and nations and cultures and nations alone would be able to demand a monopoly upon the Canadian state's attention.

III. Aboriginal Identity as a Form of Identification

In the previous chapter I showed how the identification approach to identity defines ethnicity in terms of particular kinds of relationships that exist within and between groups. A central element in this analysis is that ethnic groups exist because individuals identify with them, not because of "any intrinsic characteristics that they may possess." Here, in other words, there is no objective requirement that groups must exemplify certain cultural or political attributes in order to qualify as an ethnic group. What then, if anything, happens to an analysis of aboriginal identity in Canada if we regard that identity as a particular manifestation of ethnicity in this way? Does this approach shed any light on the question of

how the cultural and national aspects of aboriginal identity might be understood? Here three critical points come to mind.

A) Aboriginality as a Product of Relations

In the first place, because ethnicity is defined as an aspect of relations, aboriginal identity only makes sense in the context of the presence of a non-aboriginal "other." As Paul Tennant argues, "aboriginal" is a word used to distinguish people who are already in a place and established from those who came later as colonists. Seen this way, all aboriginal peoples are a product of the inter-relationships between Euro-Canadian settlers and the original occupants of the land.

The political meaning of "aboriginality," moreover, is given particular urgency because the concept emerged in response to colonial relations. That is, "aboriginality" is a special form of ethnicity because it contains the two-fold suggestion that aboriginal peoples were both prior and original occupants of the land and that they have suffered as a result of the settlement of their territory. In this vein, Tennant argues that the essential difference implied by the relationship between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples "relates to political power and influence, for by its very nature colonialism subjugates aboriginal peoples without their consent." The term "aboriginal" thus carries with it the idea that the group of people to whom the term applies were subordinated by the settler state, treated as outsiders, and regarded as inferiors.

This condition of original occupation coupled with subjugation without consent is in turn the origin of the idea that a people already in place retain rights even after others have taken over their land. By linking the concept of "aboriginality" to ethnicity in this way, aboriginal peoples' political position in Canada is thus seen to be strengthened. The relationship implied by the concept "aboriginality" demands of the settler-state remedial obligations to aboriginal peoples in the form of fulfilling their rights.²³

The experience of aboriginality is thus understood to be a product of the relations that exist between colonizing and colonized groups. But being aboriginal is also understood to be a product of internal relations. The key element here is that of identification. The bond of identification that aboriginal identity provides individuals is understood to be based on a shared connection through ancestry to the original occupants of the land, and a shared history "of having to deal with the effects of colonialism (racism; prejudice; loss of culture, land, and population)."²⁴ Mayberry-Lewis puts it this way: the salient characteristic of aboriginal peoples "is that they were marginal to and dominated by the states that claim to have jurisdiction over them."25 What is conspicuously absent in this formulation of identity is any formal requirement that identification by individuals with their aboriginal communities must be based on shared attributes of culture or nationhood. Of course, aboriginal individuals may share one or more attributes of culture or nationhood and those attributes may well serve to differentiate them from non-aboriginal people. But the point is that the character of the relationship and the strength of the boundaries between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state need not by definition be connected to the resiliency of cultural and national differences.

This identification approach to aboriginal identity constitutes a bit of a departure from the understanding of identity adopted by most. Commentators are often loath to link ethnic

identity to spurious notions of "race" and "blood" that dominated earlier historical efforts to identify aboriginal people. So as to escape notions of race and blood, commentators often use criteria of cultural competence instead. Will Kymlicka, for example, insists that with respect to national groups, membership should in principle be open to anyone regardless of race and colour provided that prospective members are "willing to learn the language and history of the society and are willing to participate in its social institutions." For Kymlicka then, descent-based approaches to membership possess racist overtones and are therefore manifestly unjust.

The identification approach contains a built-in challenge to Kymlicka's assumption.

Some note that most aboriginal peoples in Canada employ some form of descent-based criterion for community membership to little controversy. Descent from a pre-colonial people also constitutes a standard judicial requirement for entitlement to aboriginal rights in Canada. Descent-based criteria in other words, need not be ruled out of order if they depart from a strict blood-based quantum and instead adopt criteria that link descent to other factors that have possibly non-racial, non-discriminatory dimensions.

In short, when employing the identification approach, aboriginal identity is defined as the outcome of a three-fold experience. The experience of colonization both shapes and reinforces the awareness of aboriginal identity as a form of ethnic identity. Aboriginal identity is furthermore the outcome of a process of self-definition by those who are linked to one another through the experience of colonization. Having been marginalized in the past, the political project of aboriginal peoples is often presented as a desire to survive as distinct communities, a process that is said to involve the right of aboriginal persons to be in control of building their community identities. Finally, where aboriginal peoples look for some

qualification of community identification over and above that of the desire to be self-defining, there is the additional contributing factor of connection through descent.

B) Aboriginality as a Self-Defining Process

Removing cultural and national difference from the centre of aboriginal identity leads directly to the second point of the identification approach. When we consider where aboriginal identity is derived from we ought to look at the self-defining processes of aboriginal peoples themselves.²⁹ Aboriginal persons' association with elements of their cultures and nations ought to be viewed not as ends in themselves but as the manifestation of a process of ongoing relations in which they make both conscious and unconscious choices about the individual and communal direction of their lives.

Thus, from the perspective of community, aboriginal identity is said to exist because persons who happen to share ancestry, historical elements of culture and politics, and shared experiences of colonization, decide that it is important to them that they remain together as members of the same communities. What follows is that aboriginal communities are then understood to use their rules of descent and elements of traditional culture and politics to develop points of identification within the community and boundaries between group members and the larger Canadian society. All such efforts are further identified as part of the larger aboriginal interest to defend territorial rights and the right to define their own ways of life.

In practice, most such communities will be what are commonly referred to as First Nations.³⁰ In principle, such communities could develop in the form of entities among, for example, urban aboriginal persons of diverse ethnic backgrounds, tribal councils,

organizations at the local and provincial levels, or among aboriginal persons at the pan-Canadian level such as the Assembly of First Nations (AFN). However, it is existing First Nation communities that are central to my analysis. This is because: 1) they have longestablished relations with the Canadian government; 2) they have a distinct constitutional status and are the bearers of aboriginal rights, including that of aboriginal self-government however recognized or implemented; 3) they have a continuing or former identity as an Indian Act Band that provides their members with common experiences and perceptions; 4) they have a unique location and land base that infuses their identity; 5) they have a governing structure; 6) they provide both a political and social setting in which individuals can gain and maintain their personal aboriginal identity, and 7) they have fiscal resources enabling them to carry out community activities. Many First Nations are small, both in population and reserve size, making it both difficult and perhaps unrealistic for some of them to administer both the services and financial resources necessary for self-government. First Nations may therefore choose to delegate authority to political entities such as tribal councils in functional areas beyond their capacity such as policy development, higher education, and human resource training, for example. However, it is First Nations at the band level that are invested with statutory political authority and for this reason they are the focus of my attention.

It is in the light of this kind of ongoing identity development that current aboriginal aspects of culture and nation are situated. Those who employ the identification approach see them not as single and universal sources of aboriginal identity so much as particular expressions of that identity crafted to meet and repel external pressure applied against the boundaries of aboriginal communities. Of course, it is generally accepted that aboriginal

persons often do possess a deep historical sense and that many have struggled hard to preserve traditional cultural and political institutions in the face of regularly unrelenting adversity. But the larger point that the identification approach draws into focus is that whatever the status of their continuity with the past, what is of greater interest is how elements of culture and nationhood are used to secure resources for aboriginal communities so that their members can safeguard and develop the experience of identity for aboriginal individuals in the present.

C) Degrees of Aboriginal Identity

Third, and by implication, if the attributes of groups constitute aspects of identity rather than their origin, then the breadth and scope of aboriginal identity need not be confined to cultural and/or national attributes alone. What is regarded as primary here in other words, is the experience of aboriginal identity itself and not any one particular cultural and/or national manifestation of that identity.

Of course, it is recognized that aboriginal individuals may choose to draw greatest political attention to the fact that they are members of nations, but this does not mean that national attributes have to monopolize all identity options. Rather, what is central to the identification approach is simple evidence of individual attachment to an aboriginal community as a primary source of personal identity.

One can illustrate what is at issue here by thinking of aboriginal identity in terms of a continuum. At one end of the continuum are those Canadian citizens who possess aboriginal ancestry but for whom this fact has little if any appreciable affect upon their identity. Some of

these individuals may have aboriginal ancestry but be unaware of it, while others may know they have aboriginal ancestry but choose not to make it a basis for identifying with a functioning aboriginal community. This category can also include persons who may belong to a First Nations community but who choose not to identify with it in any meaningful way. Given the importance of individual community attachment for the identification approach, this category of persons will receive little attention in the chapters to follow.

At the other end of the continuum are those aboriginal persons who would consider themselves to be aboriginal in identity and who would identify themselves as aboriginal in most if not all situations. Many of these aboriginal individuals may live on reserves while many others may live off reserves. This distinction concerning location is largely irrelevant in my view as there is no necessary connection between aboriginal identity and location of residence as far as many of these individuals are concerned. What is crucially relevant for my purposes, however, is that in almost every case, these persons will identify with, or aspire to attain membership in, a particular local aboriginal community. In practical terms, those aboriginal persons who leave their First Nation for employment or other purposes will say that their "home" remains within their community. It is to this category of persons that I will direct my attention.

IV. Ethnicity and Aboriginal Self-Government

This is a good place to approach one final theme: the relation of the concept of ethnicity to aboriginal self-government. Many aboriginal leaders argue that the starting point for future relationships between aboriginal peoples and the Canadian state must be recognition

of the aboriginal right to self-government. Importantly, this right has today moved from the realm of discourse and advocacy into the realm of emerging political practice. The federal government, for example, has not only indicated a willingness to negotiate self-government agreements, but now also recognizes the right as a constitutionally protected treaty right under section 35(1) of the Constitution Act, 1982.³¹

A) Aboriginal Nationalism

On one level it is undeniable that the relative success of the aboriginal self-government movement is because Canadian governments now make a qualitative distinction between ethnic and national groups and the kinds of claims each advance on their own behalf.³² Ethnic groups are usually defined as migrants who typically carry with them a shared language and culture, and who are interested in having Canadians recognize some manifestation of their diversity *per se*.³³ At the same time, ethnic communities are understood to be content to integrate into mainstream Canada provided they can do so with some degree of their ethnocultural distinctiveness intact.³⁴

It is further generally accepted that what differentiates national groups such as aboriginal nations from ethnic groups is the fact that they possess a fundamentally different status based on a very different relationship. Aboriginal nationalism is essentially seen as a response to colonialism: aboriginal nations existed prior to European settlement and never consented to become subject to the political rule of the non-aboriginal majority. Understood in this way, ethnic communities simply do not possess many of the characteristics of nations. They represent fundamentally distinct historical formations. While ethnic groups wish to

retain their cultural integrity, they accept the authority of the larger society. Nations on the other hand, aspire to a separate power base reinforced by the acceptance of parallel institutions. It would seem then that to regard aboriginality in a way that links aboriginal nationhood to that of ethnicity is to commit a considerable conceptual error. Indeed, as Alfred argues, given the history and the kinds of claims aboriginal leaders advance, much more can be learned if we regard aboriginal political activity as a manifestation of nationalism.³⁶

B) Flexible Political Identity and Relations

So given the unambiguous assertion to power that apparently flows from a national identity, why might one want to categorize aboriginal identity in terms promoted by the identification approach? Why not rigidly insist that outside of nations, aboriginal persons cannot retain aboriginal identity? One answer provided by the identification approach is that through it, one can build in greater flexibility where aboriginal political identity is concerned. As a form of identification, aboriginality alerts us to the fact that what is of paramount importance is that aboriginal persons who are bound together through shared history, location, and communal ties of ancestry and culture be given room to define themselves across the range of identity options that might occur to them.

Furthermore, insisting that aboriginal peoples' political activity be understood as manifestations of nationalism can also type-cast state-aboriginal relations in confrontational and incompatible terms. The images associated with "radical challenges" and "upheavals" in relations, for example, as is sometimes so provocatively used by some commentators, carry

with them the idea that the sovereignty of aboriginal peoples can be won only when wilfully set against the sovereignty of the Canadian state.

The clearest expression of this kind of confrontational approach arises from the ongoing question about the origin of the aboriginal right to self-government. In the "delegated" version, aboriginal peoples exercise governmental authority because they have been granted powers from the Canadian state. Here all power is concentrated in the hands of the state, to be both distributed and rescinded according to the priorities set by the Canadian government itself. In the "inherent" version, aboriginal peoples exercise governmental authority immediately. Here aboriginal peoples are the self-authorizing source of their own political power by virtue of their pre-contact status and history as autonomous nations. By implication, they exercise their right to self-government independently of any permission granted to them by the Canadian state or authority conferred on them by the constitution.

What these images of "delegated" versus "inherent" sources of political authority convey is that there are two distinct political systems each in competition with the other. The federal government asserts dominance over aboriginal peoples while aboriginal peoples counter with their own claim to political independence. When claims are rigidly set against one another in this way, it is difficult to see how relations of interdependence could be both necessary and beneficial to both partners.³⁷

The identification approach can be seen as providing an avenue for softening this kind of confrontation. It preserves the possibility that aboriginal identity is not rigidly confined to attributes of traditional culture or nation but is a more evolving dynamic that can shift and change in response to the reconfigurations of aboriginal political practice and interests over

time. From this perspective, nations should be seen as political tools that aboriginal leaders use to establish boundaries between their communities and the Canadian government for the purpose of capturing the resources that they identify as central to their communities' capacity to be self-defining. What this means is that because aboriginal community identity is complex, evolving, and nuanced, so too are the potential range of expressions of aboriginal political relationships. Naturally, this approach provides no guarantee against political confrontation. What it does do, however, is highlight the degree to which different kinds of political choices can be made, thus creating room for moving from confrontation to cooperation. I shall have much more to say about the implications of this approach for the politics of aboriginal self-government in chapter five.

V. Conclusion

Two conclusions can be drawn from an identification approach to the study of aboriginal identity. First, the approach links aboriginal identity to the experience of belonging to and identifying with a community of shared ancestry and historical continuity.

Conspicuously absent from this approach is any formal requirement that the criteria for having aboriginal identity lies in cultural and/or national attributes. Aboriginal communities, in other words, do not need to be culturally distinct nor do they need to have political accomplishments as nations as the condition for their being aboriginal. Second, the approach highlights the degree to which aboriginal identity development is inherently dynamic, always a process rather than a result. The assumption here is that because aboriginal communities change, so too will their political forms. By framing the development of identity in this way,

the perspective provides a way of broadening relationships within and across aboriginal communities; the integrity of aboriginal identity is defined as much by the nature of the relations they have with others as it is by any specific characteristics that are uniquely their own.

I noted in the introduction that pluralism constitutes an analytical tradition that not only conceptualizes politics in terms of the group basis of life, but also devises strategies for its recognition in democratic contexts. When applied to aboriginal politics, what assumptions do the various faces of pluralism incorporate into their assessment of aboriginal identity? How do they regard aboriginal identity in its origins? Furthermore, how do these assumptions bear upon the normative justification that each offers in support of a right to self-government? The chapters to follow take up the communitarian, individualist, and relational faces of pluralism in turn, and with respect to each, seeks to answer these questions.

Notes

- 1. The examples here are numerous and varied. For a small sample see Gerald R. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors: Kahnawake Mohawk Politics and the Rise of Native Nationalism (Toronto: Oxford University Press, 1995); Ward Churchill, "The Tragedy and Travesty: The Subversion of Indigenous Sovereignty in North America," The American Indian and Culture Research Journal 22:2 (1998), 1-69; Ovide Mercredi and Mary Ellen Turpel, In the Rapids: Navigating the Future of First Nations (Toronto: Penguin Books, 1994); Boyce Richardson, ed., Drum Beat: Anger and Renewal in Indian Country (Toronto: Summerhill Press, 1990).
- 2. See Constitution Act, 1867, section 91(24).
- 3. Government of Canada, Statement on Indian Policy (Ottawa: Queen's Printer, 1969).
- 4. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 13.
- 5. On this point see Ibid, 6-7.
- 6. Patrick Macklem, "Ethnonationalism, Aboriginal Identities, and the Law," in Michael D. Levin, ed., *Ethnicity and Aboriginality: Case Studies in Ethnonationalism* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993), 9.
- 7. Jeremy Webber, Reimagining Canada: Language, Culture, Community, and the Canadian Constitution (Kingston & Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994), 66.
- 8. Ibid, 68.
- 9. The identical point is made by Paul L.A.H. Chartrand in "The Aboriginal Peoples of Canada and Renewal of the Federation," in Karen Knop, Sylvia Ostry, et.al., eds., Rethinking Federalism: Citizens, Markets, and Governments in a Changing World (Vancouver: UBC Press, 1995), 123.
- 10. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 9.
- 11. Ibid, 10.
- 12. Ibid, 12.
- 13. Patrick Macklem, "Distributing Sovereignty: Indian Nations and Equality of Peoples," Stanford Law Review, Volume 45 (May 1993), 1312.

- 14. Here see Tom Pocklington's discussion of legal, political-institutional, rights-based, and well-being based justifications for an Aboriginal right to self-government in his, "Arguing for Aboriginal Self-Government," in Don Carmichael, Tom Pocklington, and Greg Pyrcz, eds., Democracy, Rights, and Well-being in Canada, Second Edition (Toronto: Harcourt Brace and Company, Canada, 2000), 102-117.
- 15. What follows draws in part on the limitations P.G. McHugh associates with what he calls a claims-based model of government-Aboriginal relations. See P.G. McHugh, "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," in *Living Relationships, kokiri ngatahi: The Treaty of Waitangi in the New Millennium* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1998), 114-116.
- 16. Jane Jenson, "Understanding Politics: Contested Concepts in Political Science," in James P. Bickerton and Alain-G. Gagnon, eds., *Canadian Politics 2* (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1994), 61.
- 17. Paul Brass, "Ethnic Groups and the State," in Paul Brass, ed., Ethnic Groups and the State (London: Croom Helm, 1985), 15.
- 18. Claude Denis, We Are Not You: First Nations and Canadian Modernity (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1997), 21.
- 19. Scholars who characterize the Aboriginal-Canadian state relationship in adversarial terms include; Gerald Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 13; Claude Denis, We Are Not You: First Nations and Canadian Modernity, 26; Augie Fleras and Jean Leonard Elliott, The Nations Within: Aboriginal-State Relations in Canada, the United States, and New Zealand (Toronto: Oxford University Press, 1992), 21-22; and Daniel Salee, "Identities in Conflict: the Aboriginal Question and the Politics of Recognition in Quebec," Ethnic and Racial Studies 18:2 (April 1995), 285.
- 20. David Mayberry-Lewis, *Indigenous Peoples, Ethnic Groups, and the State* (Toronto: Allyn and Bacon, 1997), 54.
- 21. Paul Tennant, "Aboriginal Peoples and Aboriginal Title in British Columbia Politics," in R.K. Carty, ed., *Politics, Policy, and Government in British Columbia* (Vancouver: UBC Press, 1996), 45.
- 22. Ibid, 45.
- 23. On this point see Mayberry-Lewis, *Indigenous Peoples, Ethnic Groups, and the State*, 7-12.

- 24. Devon A. Mihesuah, "American Indian Identities: Issues of Individual Choices and Development," in *American Indian Culture and Research Journal* 22:2 (1998), 195.
- 25. Mayberry-Lewis, Indigenous Peoples, Ethnic Groups, and the State, 8.
- 26. Will Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship: A Liberal Theory of Minority Rights (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995), 23. A similar repudiation of descent-based criteria is advanced in Seymour, Courture, and Nielsen's discussion of ethnic versus culturally-based nationalist movements. For them, ethnic nationalism incorporates descent-based criteria, is exclusive, and therefore illegitimate while cultural nationalism incorporates cultural criteria, is inclusive and thus acceptable. See Michael Seymour, Jocelyne Couture, and Kai Neilsen, "Introduction: Questioning the Ethnic/Civic Dichotomy," Canadian Journal of Philosophy Supplementary Volume 22 (1996), 2-9.
- 27. See Stewart Clatworthy and Anthony Smith, *Population Implications of the 1985 Amendments to the Indian Act: Final Report* (Ottawa: Assembly of First Nations, 1992), 13-20.
- 28. Hamlet of Baker Lake v. Minister of Indian Affairs (1979), D.L.R., 549.
- 29. On this point see McHugh, "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," 149.
- 30. What follows draws in large part from correspondence received from Paul Tennant, June 2001.
- 31. Government of Canada, Aboriginal Self-Government, Federal Policy Guide: The Government of Canada's Approach to the Implementation of the Inherent Right and the Negotiation of Aboriginal Self-Government (Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 1995).
- 32. See Churchill, "The Tragedy and the Travesty," 3-5; Jane Jenson, "Naming Nations: Making Nationalist Claims in Canadian Public Discourse," Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology 30:3 (1993), 345; Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 10-33; and Charles Taylor, Reconciling the Solitudes: Essays on Canadian Federalism and Nationalism (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993), 155-186.
- 33. Danielle Juteau, "Multicultural Citizenship: The Challenge of Pluralism in Canada," in Veit Bader, ed., *Citizenship and Exclusion* (New York: St.Martin's Press, Inc., 1997), 108-109.
- 34. Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 11.

- 35. Juteau, "Multicultural Citizenship," 109.
- 36. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 13.
- 37. On this point see McHugh, "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," 120-121.

Chapter Three

Communitarian Pluralism: Aboriginal Culture, Nation, and the Politics of Difference

In this chapter I assess the communitarian view that aboriginal political boundaries should be coterminous with cultural boundaries. My empirical point of departure will be the hearings and Report of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples (RCAP). In carrying out my assessment, I first identify a number of the central organizing concepts and terminology that some aboriginal witnesses used before RCAP to define their general situation within Canada as well as justify their political aspirations for self-government. Second, I assess the extent to which communitarian assumptions are embodied in the Report of RCAP and thus shape its policy proposals and recommendations. Third, I discuss the implications that flow from the idea that aboriginal communities are entitled to self-government because of their cultural and political differences.

I. Identity and Boundaries

A) The Hearings

In this section I focus on the concepts and terminology that a number of aboriginal witnesses used to explain to RCAP the state of aboriginal existence in Canada. Released on November 21, 1996, the Royal Commission's Report constitutes the capstone of a remarkable five year process in which an enormous mobilization effort was undertaken both through public hearings and research to examine virtually every facet of aboriginal life in Canada.

Negotiations leading to the Charlottetown constitutional accord immediately preceded and ran parallel to the public hearings of RCAP. However, unlike the Charlottetown accord that involved highly specialized aboriginal elites negotiating the terms of abstract constitutional principles with non-aboriginal specialized elites, the hearings of RCAP were organized to get closer to the aboriginal grass-roots. Indeed, this was the intention of the hearings as RCAP was told it must "travel extensively to Aboriginal communities and...let Aboriginal persons tell their stories in person." RCAP was interested in hearing from anyone who wished to express views on aboriginal issues in Canada and provided every available means for individuals to do so.

What made the widespread public hearings phase of RCAP so distinctive was the degree to which they were expressive of a breadth and scope of aboriginal identity claims quite unprecedented in Canadian history. Persons who came forward ranged from presidents and grand chiefs of major aboriginal organizations, to executive directors, research directors and staff of smaller organizations, to chiefs of bands, nations, and tribal groups, and in some instances to individuals speaking on their own behalf.³ Never before within a single set of public hearings had so many aboriginal persons and organizations articulated the range of aspirations they hold for their future and the forms of recognition they demand from Canadian society. For this reason, the Report and transcripts of the public hearings phase provide an unparalleled lens through which to examine the modern identity aspirations of Canada's aboriginal peoples afresh.

RCAP conducted more than half of its hearings in northern and aboriginal communities, away from urban Canada.⁴ While witnesses "came from different backgrounds

and cultures and spoke of differing experiences, interests, needs and desires...most agreed on the need for a dramatic change in the relationship between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal people."⁵ There is a remarkable consistency across Canada in the concepts and categories that many witnesses used to tell their stories of past experiences and of present and future aspirations. These concepts and categories can be reduced to five key themes: i) a tragic and heroic past; ii) exploitation; iii) resistance and healing; iv) cultural contradiction; and v) nationalism.⁶

i) A tragic and heroic past

Foremost among themes in the testimony of some witnesses is the emphasis placed upon history. These witnesses repeatedly portray pre-colonial history as a golden age; it is characterized by harmony and peaceful living with Mother Earth, self, others, community, and nations. Contact with European powers is then described as having turned this aboriginal world upside down. What then follows in a number of these accounts is the charge that colonial governments are responsible for obliterating much of the social, political, economic, and spiritual fabric of aboriginal societies. In fact, witnesses sometimes state that they believe colonial governments sought to undermine aboriginal nations simply because they were seen as obstacles to European development. In this rendition of history, the overall impression that one is left with is that for many aboriginal persons, colonial and Canadian governments are seen as deceitful, destructive, and as having betrayed a sacred trust because they deliberately refused to recognize what those witnesses take to be the rightful place and dignity of aboriginal nations.

A lightning rod for much testimony in this genre is the perceived duplicity of governmental action with respect to treaties. Witnesses generally insist that treaties were intended to uphold European recognition that aboriginal societies were nations with entitlements to political standing equal to that of European powers. At the same time, some of these same witnesses say that treaties were often interpreted by Europeans as proxies for wholesale aboriginal consent to the extinguishment of their sovereignty, traditional governments, and right to control lands and resources. As expressed by one:

The strategy was clear, but yet we were naive to believe that their intentions were good. We thought they were here to improve the well-being of their people as well as the well-being of our own. We didn't know that they came to destroy our land, but more importantly, to destroy our nation.⁷

This theme of historical deceit is regularly reinforced by corresponding expressions of anger:
"if our ancestors could have seen in the future when they welcomed early explorers to this
land, they would never, never have let them land."8

ii) Exploitation

In places, witnesses use catastrophic adjectives to describe what they see as existing and ongoing damage to aboriginal communities suffered at the hands of the dominant society - "deterioration almost to the point of extinction;" "victims of a stubborn and destructive federal bias;" "endured the repression of cultural genocide;" to "lose our languages [will be to] have lost everything;" and "development has brought nothing but disaster to our people." In this context, witnesses make frequent references to aboriginal communities' loss of all but a fraction of their traditional territories and with it the means to their own livelihood. The result of loss of livelihood is said by some to have entangled vast numbers of

aboriginal individuals in the dehabilitating snare of the welfare state, which is itself described as only a temporary way-station on the route to crushing poverty.

If poverty were not enough, many see the roots of this tragedy going even deeper. In much testimony, witnesses link loss of land to a loss of connection to the source of aboriginal spirituality since "the Creator has made us the caretakers of the land." This disconnection, coupled with the suppression and outlawing of aboriginal languages, religions, and social and political institutions removed for many what they identify as aboriginal peoples' most important stable anchorages in life. The claim that follows in the testimony of many witnesses is that they have suffered grievously from colonial instigated violence. It is a violence in which aboriginal identity is often said to have been literally beaten out of an entire generation through such instruments as the child welfare system and church-run residential schools. Indeed, some witnesses say that the removal of thousands of children from their families and cultures into the child welfare and residential school systems left their people culturally, spiritually, and emotionally crippled and damaged. ¹⁶

In aggregate, the testimony in this genre leads one to an inevitable and disturbing conclusion; numerous aboriginal witnesses see their people as having been exploited from every conceivable angle. In the words of one witness, the result of exploitation is a "broken culture and a broken spirit," and a people who "became ill, spiritually, mentally, physically." Against this background, witnesses then often outline in considerable detail the predictable litany of social problems that now exist in so many aboriginal communities: violence, abuse, suicide, alcohol, drug and gasoline fume addiction. Moreover, these witnesses often describe this spiral of violence to be ongoing. 19

iii) Resistance and healing

While numerous witnesses attribute many of the present difficulties of aboriginal communities to the colonial past, many also stress the importance of sustaining a spirit of survival and resistance. Witnesses regularly applaud the ability of aboriginal communities to withstand the pressures of assimilation for so long. Moreover, many seem to share the sentiment expressed by one witness that aboriginal persons must now use the strength associated with their endurance "to strengthen and rebuild Aboriginal cultures as the foundation for self-assured and self-respecting peoples and communities."²⁰

Political leaders in particular, say political healing must be a priority. Here, leaders not only blame the Indian Act for undermining traditional structures of aboriginal leadership, but also for placing band chiefs and councils in what they say is the impossible situation of having to be accountable to both the Department of Indian Affairs and aboriginal constituents. ²¹

Leaders say what results is a disturbing loss of legitimacy for chief and council within many communities. The testimony of the Assembly of First Nations (AFN) is particularly instructive in this regard. ²² The AFN argues that the band council system "has severely undermined our traditional governing systems and attacked our consensus form of democracy, which is almost universal for First Nations peoples. ²³ To this end, the AFN argues that political healing should involve the resuscitation of governments based on aboriginal traditions including hereditary systems, clan systems and new institutions that combine traditional and contemporary approaches.

Evidence of interest in healing extends well beyond the realm of politics. Some witnesses make repeated use of concepts like pride, struggle, survival, and voyage of

rediscovery. Ancestry is regularly pinpointed as the common denominator here, that, when combined with community healing, is said to be the best hope for rebuilding positive self-images of being aboriginal. Witnesses sometimes connect healing to the idea of the traditions of community teachings, spirituality, and the role of elders in community and family life. In order to be aboriginal with confidence today, some say it is critical parents and children are taught what being aboriginal has historically meant and for that they need the traditions.

Knowledge of the traditions is then identified as a buffer that will help insulate aboriginal peoples from falling further into crises of identity: "healing must come, not from the outside, not from the short-term health and social programs designed in Ottawa and elsewhere, but from Aboriginal people, their traditions and values."²⁴

iv) Cultural contradiction

In some testimony, witnesses emphasize the importance of what might be termed contradictions between "white society" and aboriginal "regulations." A particularly apt illustration of this is contained in the words of an Elder who introduced the AFN's commissioned study to RCAP:

We cannot function with white society's regulations...because it doesn't work for us. We have our own regulations that we can live with, because we are different people. We are not the same as white society, and we will never be. It doesn't matter what we do, we will never be that race of people, because we were given the gift of being different people. We are special people.²⁵

In this vein, witnesses draw attention to what they characterize as a contrast between the Western conception of land as exploitable resource, subject to alienation, division, and private holding, and the aboriginal view of land as spiritual sustainer, conceived in terms of

trusteeship, integral in its relationship to the entire cosmos, and held in common with all people.²⁶ In a similar way, some witnesses point out the contrast they see between Western political authority based upon legislative supremacy, centralized decision-making power, and majoritarianism, and aboriginal political authority based upon a spiritual pact of communal belonging, consensual decision-making power, and direct participation.²⁷

In essence, one can infer from the testimony that the basis for the contrast between Western Euro-Canadian and aboriginal world-views rests on what some witnesses say are fundamentally different understandings about humanity's place within the world order. 28 While Euro-Canadians are said to define the human being as an "autonomous, rational, self-interested entity, possessed with a number of unspecified natural or inherent rights," aboriginal persons are said to define the human being as an entity whose status is determined in reference to the cosmic whole (including land, animals, plants, water, and rocks) of which it is no more than a part. 29 Ovide Mercredi, former Grand Chief of the Assembly of First Nations, summarizes this sentiment as follows: "this new journey we are involved in...is really about acceptance of our way of life, acceptance of our world view, and acceptance of the basic principle we grew up with: respect for the right to be different." 30

v) Nationalism

Aboriginal nationalism has been in existence in Canada since at least the 1970s when in reaction to the 1969 White Paper on Indian Policy, aboriginal leaders began to "craft an ideology of opposition which rejected the dominant political ethos and the place of Aboriginal people within it." The public hearings of RCAP provide a poignant illustration of how this

"ideology" has matured into a complex and robust defence for aboriginal power. At the centre of the ideology stands the now familiar demand for recognition of the inherent right to self-government. This recurring demand for recognition of the aboriginal right to self-government is regularly framed by witnesses in ways that parallel the language employed by one witness in the following account:

First Nation peoples of this country had self-government prior to contact, governments that were democratic, consensus seeking and very workable... We are original caretakers, not owners of this great country now called Canada, never gave up our right to govern ourselves and thus are sovereign nations. Our responsibilities to Mother Earth are the foundation of our spirituality, culture, and traditions.³²

Embedded within this justification I perceive two different kinds of arguments, one historical and the other cultural. On the one hand, it would appear that witnesses view the right as flowing from historical precedence, captured in such ideas as "had self-government prior to contact," "never gave up our right," and "thus are sovereign nations." But on the other hand, it also seems that witnesses see the right as flowing from the source of aboriginal cultural differences. Here witnesses point to justifications based upon "responsibilities to Mother Earth," "original caretakers," and the right to live in ways consistent with "our spirituality, culture, and traditions." In short, as part of the quest for justification, one cannot help but notice that aboriginal witnesses tend to offer arguments that make aboriginal communities both unlike and like the Canadian society they relate to. On one level their communities are said to be culturally distinct, while on another, they are said to enjoy complementarity of status as equal nations.

vi) Conclusion

The impression that one takes away from a reading of aboriginal testimony before RCAP is two-fold. On one level, aboriginal testimony often reads as a litany of exploitation and marginalization: here aboriginal witnesses seem to depict a world in which relations between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples are unsettled at best and at worst fraught with enmity and strife. But on another level, one also confronts significant elements of hope and signs of improvement in aboriginal testimony: here aboriginal witnesses seem to be saying that despite assault from every conceivable angle by what they term an aggressive, interfering society, their communities have managed to retain (though some barely so) a distinct sense of their own communal identities. The fact of community survival is then often accompanied in testimony by calls for the development of a wide range of approaches to community healing. Some of these approaches to healing contain overtly political elements. Here, numerous witnesses seem to be demanding, in part, a return of the political power they once exercised so they can rebuild their communities according to their own priorities.

B) Implications and Analysis

This testimony can be read in a number of ways. Two of the more important take their point of departure from the theories of identity politics discussed in the introduction to the dissertation. The first, which tends to dominate Canadian discussions, I have called the difference approach. In this reading, both the problem and solution on the surface remain quite simple. The fact that aboriginal people draw so much attention to the enduring existence of their cultural and political differences is taken as demonstrating that aboriginal identity is

equivalent to its current cultural and political expressions. From this assumption a relatively small but critical further step is taken: the symbols of aboriginal cultural difference linked to art, economic pursuits, political organization, spirituality, etc. are equated with the criteria that validate individuals and communities as aboriginal. From this perspective, then, to be aboriginal is, by definition, to be culturally and politically distinct.

The related assumption is that aboriginal nations exist to preserve culture.

Governance by what is taken to be a culturally alien society is understood to have done violence to these unique cultural identities; thus aboriginal peoples should govern themselves. It therefore stands to reason for those who hold this view that each aboriginal nation should have its own government. The idea here is that the enhanced power that self-government brings would provide aboriginal communities with the resources they need to lead in revival of their distinct cultural, spiritual, and political traditions.

The second reading of aboriginal political rhetoric does not so much reject the first reading as go beyond it to provide context and perspective. This reading follows from the identification approach as discussed in the introduction and chapter two. In this version, the five organizing themes should be understood with respect to community boundaries. The aboriginal revitalization movement is seen as trying to establish a new kind of relationship with Canadian society; one in which aboriginal peoples are no longer measured by the standards of Canadian society but in which they act as a people, distinct from and equal to other Canadians, empowered to determine their own future. In order to ensure the survival of their identity, however, aboriginal communities are understood to need political authority to fashion

boundaries. That is, they need access to political space fenced in by boundaries so that they can develop their identities free from external interference.

From the vantage point provided by this second reading, the three themes of a tragic and heroic past, exploitation, and resistance and healing, contribute to the larger aboriginal enterprise of creating boundaries between aboriginal communities and the larger Canadian society. This reading elevates the significance of aboriginal identity precisely because it is related to a historical dynamic that sought its extinguishment. Aboriginal persons are seen as bound together through their universal experience of colonialism, which dramatically acts to separate them from the Canadian mainstream. They are unique among Canada's population in that only they suffered a full-scale institutional assault upon their right to be self-defining. The boundary here could hardly be more visible: it is created through retelling the story of this tragic and heroic past.

Similarly, the second reading leads one to see the theme of cultural and political contradiction as providing countervailing pressure against the pressure already being applied against aboriginal communal boundaries. Here cultural attributes of difference are not regarded as having intrinsic importance in and of themselves nor are they equated with the source of aboriginal identity. Rather, they are seen as expressions of aboriginal identity, used to forge and maintain individual and group identities so as to further separate aboriginal communities from the non-aboriginal mainstream. The boundary here is thus rendered that much more visible: it is created through the strategic and emblematic use of cultural and political symbols.

What follows from this second reading is an understanding of the aboriginal motivation for self-government that is strikingly different than the one assumed by those who hold to the difference approach. What testimony by aboriginal witnesses before RCAP is understood to demonstrate is that despite pressure against their community boundaries, individual identification with aboriginal communities remains strong for many. Consequently, testimony on self-government is taken to illustrate that aboriginal individuals want to be able to choose their own political authorities and administer their internal affairs according to their own priorities. This reading concludes, therefore, that what is important for aboriginal community survival is not the preservation of cultural and political differences *per se*, but the boundaries that separate aboriginal and non-aboriginal communities from one another. With community boundaries thus protected, aboriginal persons can exercise their communal interest in being self-defining across a whole range of identity options that might occur to community members.

However, the idea that aboriginal political credentials are best established by cultural distinctiveness remains the dominant view. Indeed, aboriginal leaders regularly contribute to this view: they often point to the ongoing existence of distinct cultural practices and traditions in those situations where doing so will strengthen their political claims. This is because many aboriginal persons are genuinely interested in resuscitating the sources of their traditional cultural customs and practices; itself a natural response to a colonial history in which so many of these practices were arbitrarily suppressed.

The problem with the difference approach in my view, however, is that it can confuse specific time-bound attributes of aboriginal cultural and political identity with their source; a

source that is better located in the more elemental reality of ancestry, shared history, and community identification. The subsequent danger is that the moral strength of the claim to self-government can diminish the moment aboriginal communities lose aspects of their cultural and political distinctiveness. Yet it is precisely this first reading's approach to self-government that one finds at the core of RCAP's five volume final report. In fact, at crucial points in its analysis, the Report echoes themes that I earlier identified as central to communitarian pluralism. Just how it does so, and what implications follows for its justification of an aboriginal right to self-government, is what I turn to next.

II. The Report of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples

The final Report of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples (RCAP) comprises five volumes containing over four hundred policy recommendations.³³ Its formidable length, coupled with the enormous amounts of testimony and research undertaken on its behalf, make it the most comprehensive examination of aboriginal issues in Canada undertaken to date.³⁴ Undoubtedly, RCAP's prescriptions will not settle questions of principle relating to aboriginal peoples' future within Canada; indeed in the political aftermath following the Report's release most of its recommendations have been ignored. However, the sheer scope and breadth of RCAP's work suggest to me that some of its central ideas are worthy of examination. The purpose of this section is to assess a number of those key ideas.

The ideas contained in the Report are firmly rooted in the soil of the past. RCAP organizes history into four stages - the pre-contact stage of "separate worlds," followed by three contact stages. The first contact stage is one the RCAP characterizes as "contact and

cooperation." Here initial relations between aboriginal peoples and European colonists are analyzed in terms of nation-to-nation equality. The second and longest contact stage RCAP defines as "displacement and assimilation." This stage is defined as the dark chapter in Canadian history because during it, aboriginal ways of life were encroached upon, aboriginal peoples marginalized, and aboriginal rights ignored and trivialized. The fourth stage, "negotiation and renewal," is the current one, beginning with the aboriginal rejection of the 1969 White Paper. Second RCAP defines this stage as a turning point because with the repudiation of the assimilationist model by aboriginal peoples, Canadians must accept the challenge to design and build a "relationship between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal people in Canada" on new foundations. Second RCAP defines the stage as a turning point because with the repudiation of the assimilationist model by aboriginal peoples, Canadians must accept the challenge to design and build a "relationship between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal people in Canada" on new foundations.

RCAP proceeds to explore why initial relations of cultural and political equality based upon what it terms mutual respect, recognition, sharing, and responsibility gave way to a colonial relationship of exploitation and domination. With history defined in this way, the path toward a renewed relationship is regarded as relatively obvious at least in principle. As the title of the first volume of the Report suggests (*Looking Forward, Looking Back*), one can only look forward by first looking back and restoring that which was so wrongfully taken away. For RCAP, historical practice sets the norm for both the present and the future. Herein lies RCAP's central organizing idea for aboriginal revitalization. Aboriginal communities can be restored to health only when they are given license to develop their cultures and exercise political power as they did in the pre-colonial and early contact past. According to RCAP, the institutional route to such revitalization must be through the recognition and restoration of historic aboriginal nationhood.

A) A New Relationship

Nations are privileged in the Report as central to a new relationship between aboriginal communities and Canadian governments. On this score the Report is single-minded in its focus; all governments in Canada are to recognize that "Aboriginal peoples are nations vested with the right of self-determination" as "recognized and affirmed in section 35(1) of the Constitution Act, 1982" and as originally arising "from the sovereign and independent status of Aboriginal peoples and nations before and at the time of European contact and from the fact that Aboriginal peoples were in possession of their own territories, political systems and customary laws at that time." Only nations, with their resident populations of 5000 to 7000 and with the foundation of a land base, possess the institutional capacity "to preserve and transmit the core of language, beliefs, traditions, and knowledge that is uniquely Aboriginal."

A commitment to cultural strength and "the right of other people to be different" is an idea that stands at the centre of RCAP's Report. ³⁹ In the words of the Report, what makes aboriginal people unique are "their rights as peoples, their languages, their belief systems, their values, their family structures - in short, their very cultures. ⁴⁰ Outside of attachment to elements of distinctive culture, in other words, RCAP is of the view that aboriginal persons will be hard-pressed to remain aboriginal. For it, identification with a nation is essential for aboriginal persons because it is through the structures of nationhood that individuals are provided with the unique cultural elements of identity that makes them aboriginal. The implication here is clear: for RCAP, to be aboriginal is to be culturally and politically distinct.

With the central organizing concept of nation thus established, RCAP proceeds to outline in detail how this new regime of self-governing nations is to be brought into existence and sustained into the future. Each measure and policy recommendation builds upon the others to provide an interlocking institutional design that would see aboriginal peoples' symbolic status and political power in Canada significantly enhanced. Measures include a new Royal Proclamation and companion legislation. Together, these would supplement the recognition granted aboriginal peoples in the Royal Proclamation of 1763 by setting out a clear regime of principles to govern (i) the nation-to-nation relationship between the Crown and aboriginal treaty nations and (ii) the treaty-making, treaty implementation, and treaty renewal process. The further combination of an Aboriginal Nations Recognition Act, capacity building for self-government, new federal departments, Treaty Commissions, an Aboriginal Lands and Treaty Tribunal, an Aboriginal House of First Peoples, and an Aboriginal Peoples Review Commission to monitor progress, would contribute to the project of rebuilding and re-equipping aboriginal nations to govern. 41 In short, RCAP pushes for an equality of governmental status and bargaining power that would allow aboriginal nations to take a place alongside federal and provincial governments in a reconstituted multinational federation.

B) Nations Justified

RCAP's argument for recognition through the lens of nationhood raises the basic question of why this route? Why in the Commissioners' view are nations the only political vehicle capable of resuscitating, preserving, and developing aboriginal culture and by

extension, aboriginal identity? Two reasons can be inferred from the Report, one normative and the other more practical.

On a normative level, the Commissioners faced the question of how to mobilize aboriginal persons to fulfil obligations to other community members, as well as protect their communities as a whole. Their understanding is that political communities need pre-political background assumptions or common cultural identities for individual members to assume a basic threshold of trust and to establish mutual relations and common goals. RCAP claims that because aboriginal nations are already existing, and because testimony by aboriginal witnesses suggest to RCAP that nations cohere in a morally satisfactory way for many of their members, they are the best means to address this challenge. Aboriginal persons often share ethnic origins, common cultural beliefs, historical experiences, and national characters that are said to give them common grounding. The importance of nation-based aboriginal communities here "is simply that they are encompassing communities which aspire to draw everyone who inhabits a particular territory" by giving each member a legitimate way of understanding their political place within the world.⁴² In RCAP's reading of the situation, identification with nations is what principally binds aboriginal persons to one another. It is common identification with a nation that is taken to breed obligation, obligation in turn is understood to breed trust, and trust is then said to provide the foundation for the further development of a communal cultural identity.

The second reason why RCAP privileges aboriginal nations is more practical. RCAP documents that many aboriginal persons already see themselves as members of nations, both in the historical past and in the present, though present versions often exist in a severely

compromised form. Rather than dispense with the past and begin afresh, RCAP uses the structures of the past as a model to reinvigorate the present. Put simply, self-governing nations on a land base are already in place so RCAP sees no reason not to use them. Indeed, according to RCAP, all that nations need are the resources to fulfil the cultural functions for which they were created. Moreover, given the sweeping nature of the functions nations normally perform for their members, rebuilding aboriginal nations can contribute more so than any other option to multidimensional individual and communal aboriginal cultural development, or so the Report indicates. To this end, RCAP names three key institutional building blocks that need to be strengthened.

In the first place, RCAP links the institutions of nationhood to a wide range of cultural artifacts. In its Report, RCAP underlines the idea that members view their nations as an established and familiar framework for the development of their cultural attachments. Of course, the Report goes to considerable length to show that cultural suppression of aboriginal identity in the past was both aggressive and wide-ranging. But this fact is supposed to only further reinforce RCAP's argument for robust, activist aboriginal governments. For it, only aboriginal governments possess the institutional sophistication to resuscitate the residue of distinct cultural practices that still today serve to bind aboriginal communities together. To this end, RCAP calls on aboriginal governments to provide leadership in launching a whole battery of cultural initiatives. Among them: establishing aboriginally-governed schools, residential colleges, and a university; developing languages; supporting the literary, visual, and performing arts; creating healing centres and lodges as well as youth centres and camps; protecting cultural artifacts and heritage sites; and integrating traditional aboriginal knowledge

in the development of health science, education, environmental, and social services research and service delivery.⁴³

Second, this connection of culture to community is what compels RCAP to situate territory for aboriginal nations at the centre of its recommendations. It is undeniably the case that aboriginal nations are closely linked to traditional territories. But RCAP goes beyond this truism. For it, the fit between nations and territory is much closer: RCAP claims that the cultural survival of aboriginal nations depends on it. As stated in the Report, "Possession of a land base is vital to the full exercise of nationhood, especially Aboriginal nationhood, which has always been intimately connected to the land." Elsewhere the Report indicates that aboriginal people regard their reserves and settlements "as the heartland of their culture. For most living off the reserve or settlement and in the towns and cities is like being in a diaspora."

In RCAP's view, aboriginal nations look for territory because in a sense they already have it or because they harbor memories of once having had it: the link between aboriginal people and the land is understood to be a critical component of aboriginal identity. The political problem RCAP means to solve is that of control over sufficient land as well as political power and economic resources to make aboriginal nations self-reliant. For this reason treaties are RCAP's preferred instrument for bringing about reconciliation between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples. From the point of view of RCAP, not only can treaties comprehensively address the aboriginal need for land, resources, and political autonomy, but they also have the virtue of being able to elevate the status of aboriginal nations to that of equals in the federal partnership of governments that makes up Canada. 46

Third, while aboriginal nations already have their own distinct elements of culture as well as lands, RCAP also reinforces the idea that nations have the means to control the entry and exit of people into their communities. On this view, only if aboriginal nations can determine and then enforce decisions about membership will their ways of life and communities be secure. As political and cultural entities, the Commission points out that aboriginal nations in the main already possess acceptable membership criteria. Rules of descent, coupled with historical links to aboriginal peoples' collective life, "cultures, values, traditions, and ties to land" are what establish whether individuals are, or can plausibly claim to be, citizens of aboriginal nations. ⁴⁷ These criteria of citizenship illustrate further, why, in RCAP's view, aboriginal nations are the best route to aboriginal emancipation. In claiming a right to self-determination, aboriginal nations assert the capacity to establish cultural and territorial boundaries, as well as the citizenship criteria that flow from them. Both boundaries and citizenship can then together be employed to protect aboriginal communities from domination by the Canadian state.

In summary, there are two reasons why the concept of aboriginal nationhood is placed at the centre of RCAP's Report. The first is normative: RCAP is of the view that aboriginal persons need their nations for communal and solidaristic reasons. Where the right to self-determination exists, aboriginal nations can develop and regulate a set of institutions that together distribute entitlements and responsibilities to people in a way consistent with the ongoing development of their distinct cultures. The argument here is that it is only a common nationality, with its attendant capacity to give institutional form to obligations, that can make this sense of reciprocal cultural solidarity possible.

The second more practical reason builds on RCAP's understanding that aboriginal nations are not only the most appropriate form of political community, but in fact are the only possible form in which the overall aspirations of aboriginal people can be met in contemporary Canada. RCAP believes that aboriginal communities think of themselves as nations and because they do so they should be given what they want, the right to self-determination. What justifies the want are the credentials of the claim itself. Where aboriginal communities can demonstrate that their identities are distinct as a result of ancestry, history, culture, and land, they are entitled to make a claim for self-determination. A claim to self-determination is justified on these grounds because the powers associated with the right are the best means to guarantee the continuation of the distinct attributes of aboriginal cultural identities.

C) The Importance of Viability

The guiding ideal of RCAP's Report is that of aboriginal peoples reproducing their national identities and together making decisions about matters of concern to them, particularly where their culture is concerned. To achieve this, aboriginal nations need political institutions with adequate authority, though RCAP is careful to point out that what the scope of that authority might entail will depend upon the particular identity of the nation in question, and upon the aspirations and objectives each wishes to pursue. It is therefore next to impossible for RCAP to set "a priori" limits upon the scope of authority that each aboriginal nation will exercise on its own behalf.

Nevertheless, because RCAP invests so much in national structures as the route to aboriginal emancipation, it exhibits no qualms whatsoever in establishing a minimal threshold

for viable nationhood. To this end, RCAP recommends in its Report that the right of self-determination be vested in aboriginal nations rather than in local communities or Indian bands. RCAP simply disqualifies small communities and bands because their generally small populations suggest to it that they do not possess the necessary institutional sophistication or resources to make the running of modern, complex governmental organizations viable. RCAP defines an aboriginal nation as "a sizeable body of Aboriginal people with a shared sense of national identity that constitutes the predominant population in a certain territory or collection of territories." Numbering between 60 and 80 and containing populations of 5000 to 7000, RCAP identifies these nations as including the former Indian nations now fragmented into bands by the Indian Act, the historic Metis nations of the prairie West, and Inuit nations of the North (when and where the term applies to them).

While there is still no guarantee of success even under these terms, the Report provides a battery of recommendations to ensure that aspiring aboriginal nations get off to as good a start as possible. For example, although RCAP believes aboriginal nations possess an inherent right to self-government, it nevertheless recommends that aboriginal nations meet a series of criteria before they exercise their "inherent self-governing jurisdiction." As set out in an Aboriginal Nations Recognition and Government Act, aboriginal nations would receive recognition from the government of Canada once they could demonstrate that they share common ties (of language, history, culture), are of sufficient size to support a self-governing mandate, complete a citizenship code consistent with international norms of human rights and the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms, and supply evidence that a constitution had been drawn up through a wide consultation and ratification process. RCAP also

recommends that additional lands and resources be allocated to aspiring self-governing nations so as to enhance their economic prospects.⁵¹ Resources and land are further bolstered by recommendations for adequate fiscal support.⁵² Among the types of funding the Report outlines are own-source funding (e.g. user fees, resource royalties, gaming, aboriginal corporations), transfers from other governments, entitlements from treaties and land claims, and borrowing.⁵³

These stringent criteria demanding both competence from aspiring self-governing nations and support from Canadian governments make sense when held up against the significant responsibilities that aboriginal nations could take up on their own behalf. In essence, RCAP recommends that aboriginal nations should be able to exercise jurisdiction with respect to "all matters relating to the good government and welfare of Aboriginal peoples and their territories." For those nations possessing an exclusive territory, a partial list of the kinds of powers RCAP envisages them exercising include the right "to draw up a constitution, set up basic government institutions, establish courts, lay down citizenship criteria and procedures, run its own schools, maintain its own health and social services, deal with family matters, regulate many economic activities, foster and protect its language, culture and identity, regulate the use of its lands, waters and resources, levy taxes, deal with aspects of criminal law and procedure, and generally maintain peace and security within the territory" as well as regulate "many substantive Aboriginal and treaty rights."

D) Conclusion

The Report's overwhelming focus upon self-government as the route to aboriginal emancipation demonstrates just how profound RCAP's faith is in the structures of aboriginal nations. For RCAP, there are no other structures to rival the potential of aboriginal governments to protect and foster elements of common culture, to build institutions of reciprocal obligation so as to generate trust among aboriginal citizens, and to grant aboriginal citizens the power to solve collective problems and thereby determine the destiny of their own communities. Only nations and their attendant structures can provide aboriginal peoples with the sense of solidarity that makes their own emancipation within Canada possible.

III. Evaluating the Cultural Framework

Communitarian pluralism lends philosophical justification to the premise that culture is constitutive of identity and so where group members cling to collective goals in the name of preserving their cultural differences in the face of overwhelming odds, they are justified in demanding collective rights. The Report of RCAP supports this premise almost without qualification. RCAP places aboriginal nations at the centre of its concerns because in its view, nations exist to protect culture and it is culture that makes aboriginal communities distinctive. One can conclude, therefore, that for the Commission, "nationalism is primarily a cultural doctrine or, more accurately, a political ideology with a cultural doctrine at its centre." 56

In this section I discuss the implications of the idea that aboriginal communities are entitled to self-government because they are culturally distinct. What follows explains first, why cultural justifications for self-government contain contradictory elements and second,

why these contradictions are politically dangerous when they become the basis for arguments supporting aboriginal rights. The section then identifies how cultural justifications rely on an understanding of aboriginal identity that is seriously incomplete.

A) Contradictions Within Cultural Justifications

The central difficulty with placing so much political value upon cultural differences is that it tends to subvert its own justification for group-based protection. RCAP's Report promotes a doctrine that suggests when healthy, culture forms the basis of all important differences and similarities between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples. RCAP tailors its recommendations to build institutional support so that aboriginal nations will be able to "preserve and transmit the core of language, beliefs, traditions, and knowledge that is uniquely Aboriginal." 57

I would argue, however, that the ontological security of RCAP's defense of aboriginal identity is predicated upon bounded conceptions of cultural and political systems that are difficult to sustain within a technologically advanced and socially heterogeneous society such as Canada's. In fact, to follow the line of reasoning of its Report is to raise the spectre of an aboriginal identity that may be "a helpless subscriber to the dominant conception of value," suggesting that individuality is purely a determined product of a person's "circumstances, social conditioning, and community culture." A realistic portrait should not depict aboriginal identity in this way because aboriginal communities by nature are fluid, changeable, subject to influence, and riven by internal pluralities. As Katherine Fierlbeck observes, "Given the ability of modern technology to collect and dissipate widely disparate ideas and practices, very few

cultural groups are now clearly "separate and distinct"; and few individuals within any cultural grouping are "totally in" or "totally outside" their cultural group." Indeed, empirical observation of minorities readily reveals that they "gradually adopt norms and practices and vocabularies both from the "mainstream" practices and from other minority groups."⁵⁹

In places RCAP does acknowledge the inevitable influence modernity has had upon the lives of aboriginal persons and it accepts those influences as edifying ones. In this sense, RCAP promotes contradictory themes. It documents with little anxiety the fact that aboriginal communities have joined the popular world culture of mass media and transnational industries as active participants. Further, RCAP argues that if aboriginal communities are to survive economically, they must equip their young people with the skills necessary to compete in the "global economy." To that end, RCAP embraces a vision of equality that would see aboriginal adults attain education and training such that they would enjoy careers comparable "to that of any other segment of the population." Careers specifically mentioned include "doctors, engineers, carpenters, entrepreneurs, biotechnologists, scientists, computer specialists, artists, professors, (and) archaeologists."

But in the same breadth, RCAP's spirit of optimism for modernity is qualified in its Report by a profound suspicion of the homogenizing and destructive effect it assumes modernity has upon aboriginal cultures. Thus, while aboriginal individuals must participate in the modern economy to survive, it is no less important from the perspective of RCAP that aboriginal individuals "sustain their cultures and identities, and they see education as a major means of preparing their children to perceive the world through Aboriginal eyes and live in it as Aboriginal human beings." Given this analysis, one can conclude that for RCAP, there is

an inevitable tension between the forces of modernity and aboriginality. Moreover, given the superior power of the former, when the two conflict the integrity of the latter must be protected. For the RCAP then, aboriginal identity is firmly planted in the soil of cultural distinctiveness.

B) Two Dangers

The propensity to tie aboriginal identity to culture is politically dangerous because it qualifies arguments for aboriginal rights in two important respects.

First, by conceiving of culture as internally distinct, RCAP inadvertently promotes the idea that aboriginal rights are best reserved for those aboriginal communities whose cultural identity is significantly different from the mainstream. ⁶⁴ The logic here is that aboriginal rights rely upon the existence of cultural practices that existed prior to contact and that remain integral to aboriginal culture to the present day. By implication, the more the cultural practices of an aboriginal community have been assimilated into those of the non-aboriginal culture the less it would need aboriginal rights since the aboriginal community in question will have lost the basis of its cultural differences and thus the need for special protection.

What this cultural difference test ignores, however, is that the longer and more sustained the nature of contact, the less likely it is that aboriginal cultural practices will have remained completely culturally distinct. Interaction with colonial forces has undoubtedly left all manner of lasting impacts upon aboriginal communities, the inevitable outcome of a long and sustained process of cohabitation on the same soil. Indeed, as Patrick Macklem argues, the ongoing existence of aboriginal communities is in part a result of aboriginal peoples

assimilating cultural practices of the more powerful non-aboriginal society into their own on their own terms. Macklem observes, for example, that if aboriginal peoples had been unwilling to participate in the fur-trade or had refused to incorporate elements of European beliefs into their religious practices, it is unlikely that aboriginal communities would have survived at all.⁶⁵

Today, the dividing line between aboriginal and non-aboriginal lives continue to blur. Families blend aboriginal and Western understandings of life in the context of intermarriage, aboriginal youth desire skills to participate in the modern wage economy, aboriginal businesses accept the economic premises of capitalism, and aboriginal persons who were raised Christian often wish to remain so. The fact is that elements of traditional aboriginal culture now constitute one choice among several, a choice that individuals can judge on its own merits and in terms of how it will enrich their lives. Consequently, it is patently unfair that where aboriginal cultural practices are both similar to and different from the practices of their more powerful non-aboriginal counter-parts, they may make claims for aboriginal rights only on the basis of their cultural differences. To pursue this path is to disregard the critical question of power and how aboriginal peoples have been compelled to adapt to the fact that aboriginal societies are no longer alone on this continent.

The second danger jeopardizes aboriginal rights from precisely the opposite direction.

In this scenario, a preoccupation with attributes of cultural difference can act to sever ties with the non-aboriginal society that aboriginal communities need for their own survival.

In this line of reasoning, aboriginal rights are based on requirements of cultural difference because it is largely aboriginal leaders themselves who argue that the expression of

traditional elements of cultural distinctiveness forms the necessary foundation for the continuation of their communities. The source of this argument is identified as originating from the fact that aboriginal societies were previously repressed and undervalued. Given that the dominant society was a source of oppression for aboriginal peoples, aboriginal interest in their own cultural resuscitation is taken as containing within it a fundamental antagonism toward the cultural practices of their Euro-Canadian counter-parts. The conclusion that follows is clear: the freedom and self-development of aboriginal societies will best be pursued if they separate as much as possible from the dominant society by establishing their own culturally distinct and independent political, economic, and social practices and institutions.

This oppositional approach to cultural self-understanding is not without its virtues.

The approach promotes the idea that aboriginal communities inhabit a distinct world of cultural practices that can be used to generate political solidarity among group members. And political solidarity in turn, can lead to the construction of political institutions and practices that could appreciably improve the lives of aboriginal persons as well as give them political leverage in their confrontation with the dominant Canadian society.

At the same time, Samuel La Selva writes that when the quest for self-government is understood in these confrontational terms, Canada becomes a country of solitudes and so federalism "ceases to be an option for the resolution of Aboriginal issues." Alan Cairns reinforces this sentiment by suggesting that it is unfortunate to structure the contemporary debate concerning the future of aboriginal/non-aboriginal relations with reference to difference because it precludes the possibility of shared citizenship. Why should this matter? Because as David Miller astutely observes, in the absence of a shared identity Canadians "are being

asked to extend equal respect and treatment to groups with whom they have nothing in common beyond the fact of cohabitation in the same political society."⁶⁸

Without a doubt, the oppression that aboriginal peoples have experienced is considerable. But on some level RCAP assumes "that simply to expose an injustice is already to have created a constituency willing to abolish it." Along with Miller I believe that something more is needed. In order for Canadians to combine to combat the forces that perpetuate injustice against aboriginal peoples there must be trust and a common sense of belonging to the same political community. Put differently, in order for Canadians to meet the just demands of aboriginal peoples now, they should reasonably be able to expect that aboriginal peoples will be responsive to the just demands of their non-aboriginal counter-parts if and when they arise at some future date. But this requires trust and trust requires solidarity "not merely within groups but across them," which Miller points out "depends upon a common identification of the kind that nationality alone can provide."

This danger of undue isolation impacts directly upon the question of aboriginal communal survival itself. Aboriginal communities that regularly average a thousand members or less are simply incapable, by virtue of small populations and limited resources, of building communities independent from the Canadian mainstream. Aboriginal communities are in constant discussion with Canadian governments, ranging from treaty negotiations, to social service delivery agreements, transfers of monies, and investment in reserve-based capital expenditures, to name but a few examples. Clearly, aboriginal communities remain reliant upon the non-aboriginal majority for resources critical to their communities' development. ⁷¹ Promoting cultural strategies that isolate aboriginal communities from their Canadian counter-

parts, in other words, may well jeopardize the relations of interdependence that now serve as the life-blood for aboriginal communal existence.

C) Aspects Versus Sources of Identity

Undoubtedly, culture can be used as a tool to build political community. But to ask it to provide the answer to fundamental crises in aboriginal identity is to demand too much of culture. Yet, as has been shown, RCAP resolves the question of aboriginal identity decisively in favour of the cultural nation. For RCAP, the distinct attributes of culture associated with language, religion, art, history, and homeland are made the basis of aboriginal identity. The principal task of the aboriginal nation, in turn, is to protect and cultivate these distinct cultural attributes. The nation is thus depicted as offering its members security of identity. It is the nation that is said to generate the common cultural attributes that define the identity of the individuals within it and for this reason the nation deserves primacy of loyalty and attachment. Framed this way, aboriginal identity depends upon individuals having a strong association with a nation. I would define this way of framing aboriginal identity as a form of cultural nationalism.

In my view, when the cultural nation is given priority in this way, the multiple identities of aboriginal persons (as women, professionals, gay, urban dwellers, youth, Christian, Canadian) are either suppressed or defined as manifestations of the cultural nation. However, even if one can show in the manner that the public hearings of RCAP do that real psychological and physical damage has been wrought upon aboriginal persons as a result of colonialism, it is not necessarily the case that all those affected will (or even can) turn to

traditional attributes of aboriginal cultural difference for identity. Reasonable people of good faith can disagree on what it means to be aboriginal. Moreover, for many, ties to the cultural attributes of their nations may be both tenuous and distant as a result of living in cities and towns, to name but one example. Many of these individuals will have formed a conception of their own lives that does not involve a direct association with the distinct cultural attributes that their nations purportedly exist to protect. Rather, their lives may derive greater meaning from sources related to their gender, age, profession, education, or urban location. The point then is that outside of ancestry and a shared experience of communal historical continuity, what it is to be aboriginal cannot be resolved by referring to some obvious or universally agreed upon culturally authoritative source.

It is not my intention to dispute the importance of aboriginal identity associated with elements of cultural nationalism. As testimony by witnesses to RCAP made clear, many aboriginal persons identify themselves with respect to precisely such elements. What does not follow in my view, however, is that these communal elements are in and of themselves worthy of protection. Yet this is precisely what communitarian theory justifies and what many of the policy recommendations of RCAP propose.

In essence, the conceptual problem stems from the propensity to confuse aspects of aboriginal identity with their source. In this sense, the philosophical justification of communal identity developed by communitarian scholars and the analytical framework reflected in RCAP's Report suffer from the same methodological problems attributed to the difference approach to aboriginal identity outlined in chapter two. In a similar way, analysis in both theory and policy settings focuses upon aboriginal attributes and then reifies or absolutizes

them. By "reify" I mean the tendency to grant to an aspect of identity a permanency that either it does not possess or may possess only temporarily. By "absolutize" I mean the assumption that one or another aspect of aboriginal identity (in this case the cultural nation) is primary and therefore has greater significance than any other potential aspect. The communitarian approach is to accept aboriginal political rhetoric at face value and then insist that aboriginal communities must be nations if they are to attain cohesion of purpose to make the cultural emancipation necessary for identity security possible.

IV. Conclusion

The strength of the communitarian understanding of pluralism also contributes to its essential weakness. The perspective teaches us that aboriginal collective existence is necessary because aboriginal individuals need customs and traditions as points of orientation to make sense of their world. At the same time, it takes those customs and traditions of cultural identity and then equates them with the criteria that validate individuals and communities as aboriginal. The result is that cultural identity is both reified (taken as given and permanent) and absolutized (taken as fundamental and primary).

But cultural identities are not given nor are they necessarily primary. Cultures are above all "constructed." Their content is reconfigured and changed in response to the relations that communities take up with one another through time. We need, therefore, to look at culture in a different way; not as a noun but as a verb, that among other things, can be used selectively for the political purpose of establishing boundaries between groups of people.

Anything less would be to rid aboriginal identity of precisely that feature that makes it

political, namely, the ability to evolve and change as a result of communal choice, decisions, association, and so on. Because communitarian commentators consistently miss this point, their justification for aboriginal self-government is unduly restrictive.

It is still the case, however, that much of aboriginal peoples' political capital for self-government rests on arguments that relate the right to their cultural distinctiveness.

Interesting for my purposes is that these arguments in turn have generated a specific form of critique rooted in the presuppositions of individualist pluralism. Both communitarian and individualist faces of pluralism accept the proposition that the cultural and political sources of aboriginal identity are at their root primordial and fixed. Where they differ is in their normative responses to the political implications of this proposition. While communitarian arguments defend the aboriginal right to cultivate cultural difference, individualist arguments defend the individual aboriginal right to freedom of choice in cases where collective and individual projects conflict. The question is whether these arguments do justice to the complexity of the politics that takes place within aboriginal communities. The multiple theoretical and practical problems raised by conflict between aboriginal communities and individuals is most clearly illustrated in the politics of aboriginal women and youth. It is to this topic that I now turn.

Notes

- 1. For a list of the sixteen areas in which RCAP was instructed to make recommendations see "Opening Statement by the Right Honourable Brian Dickson, Former Chief Justice of Canada" in Opening Statements on the Occasion of the Launch of the Public Hearings of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1992).
- 2. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings, Toward Reconciliation:*Overview of the Fourth Round (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1994), vii.
- 3. Over 20 months, members of the Royal Commission "visited 96 communities across the country, heard more than 2000 intervenors, sat for a total of 172 hearing days, and travelled hundreds of thousands of kilometres during four rounds of hearings." In terms of balance between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal participation, the Commission heard a total of 1,623 Aboriginal intervenors, among them 1,032 Aboriginal groups, organizations, or governments, and 591 individuals. In addition, 444 non-Aboriginal intervenors appeared before the Commission, 361 of whom were groups, organizations, or governments, and 83 of whom were individuals. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings, Toward Reconciliation*, vii-viii, 95-100.
- 4. Furthermore, so as to encourage Aboriginal witnesses to come forward, the vast majority of hearings were held in the non-intimidating contexts of Aboriginal friendship centres, community halls, band council offices, traditional long houses, schools, penitentiaries, women's shelters, hockey rinks, and only where necessary, hotels and conference centres. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings, Discussion Paper 1: Framing the Issues* (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992), 1.
- 5. Ibid, 1.
- 6. On the transformative power of these symbols for both politics and the world of scholarship see Edward M. Bruner, "Ethnology as Narrative," in Victor W. Turner and Edward M. Bruner, eds., *The Anthropology of Experience* (Urbana and Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 1986), 139.
- 7. Peter Stevens, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Eskasoni, Nova Scotia, May 6-7, 1992.
- 8. Wallace Labillois, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Kingsclear, New Brunswick, May 19, 1992. The theme of governmental duplicity and deceit was ubiquitous throughout the RCAP's public hearings. For numerous examples consult the six summary papers of the hearings; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992); Public Hearings, Discussion Paper 1: Framing the Issues; Public Hearings: Overview of the Second Round (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993); Public Hearings,

Discussion Paper 2: Focusing the Dialogue (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1993); Public Hearings: Exploring the Options, Overview of the Third Round (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993); Public Hearings: Toward Reconciliation.

- 9. Stevens, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Eskasoni, Nova Scotia, May 6-7, 1992.
- 10. Wallace Labillois, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Kingsclear, New Brunswick, May 19, 1992.
- 11. Margaret Donovan, Vice-President, Gwich'in Tribal Council, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Inuvik, Northwest Territories, May 5-6, 1992.
- 12. Dawna LeBlanc, Nishnaabe Language Teachers Association, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Sault Ste. Marie, Ontario, June 11, 1992.
- 13. Chief Dorothy McDonald, Fort McKay Indian Band, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Fort McMurray, Alberta, June 16, 1992.
- 14. Terry Nelson of the Rouseau River First Nation describes this loss of land as follows:
 Rouseau River had over 3,000 square miles in southern Manitoba. We now have 12 square miles left. We lost 96.6 per cent of our land. The situation is the same in Canada. Overall, the Canadian land mass is over 3.8 million square miles of land. The 2,200 pieces of land that is identified as Indian reservation land amounts to about 10,313 square miles. In effect, 99.73 per cent of the land in Canada is under non-Aboriginal control. The majority of our people are existing on one quarter of one per cent of what their land was at one time.

Terry Nelson, Rouseau River First Nation, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Rouseau River, Manitoba, December 8, 1992.

- 15. Jack Blacksmith, Waswanipi Band Councillor, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Waswanipi, Quebec, June 9, 1992.
- 16. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Aboriginal Peoples in Urban Centres: Report of the National Round Table on Aboriginal Urban Issues (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 36-37.
- 17. Charlie Cootes, Chief of the Uchucklesaht Tribe, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Port Alberni, British Columbia, May 20, 1992.
- 18. Mary Guilbeaut, Vice-President, Indigenous Women's Collective, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 21-23, 1992.

- 19. The theme of family violence as articulated in the public hearings of RCAP is explored by Madeleine Dion Stout (with the assistance of Catherine R. Bruyere) "Stopping Family Violence: Aboriginal Communities Enspirited," in J. Rick Ponting, ed., First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination (Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997), 273-298.
- 20. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Discussion Paper 2, 52.
- 21. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Discussion Paper 1, 22.
- 22. Of course, the authority of the AFN among First Nations is by no means universal. However, its mandate is to represent the political interests of First Nations at the national level, and for many it does so adequately.
- 23. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Toward Reconciliation*, 61.
- 24. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Discussion Paper 2, 53.
- 25. Elder Violet McGregor, Birch Island Reserve, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Ottawa, Ontario, November 1993.
- 26. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Treaty Making in the Spirit of Co-existence: An Alternative to Extinguishment* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1995), 1-14.
- 27. See also Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Discussion Paper 2*, 28-29; and Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Exploring the Options*, 50-51.
- 28. The rhetoric of "world views" is sometimes invoked to describe these cultural frames of reference. As Martin Benjamin defines it, "a world view is a complex, often unarticulated (and perhaps not fully articulable) set of deeply held and highly cherished beliefs about the nature of the universe and one's place in it. Normative as well as descriptive comprising interlocking general beliefs about knowledge, reality, and values a world view so pervades and conditions our thinking that it is largely unnoticed." Being both normative and descriptive, world views also provide a point of orientation for individual and communal action. World views provide a focal point to community identity because they are rooted in a perception that community members view the world through similar normative categories and so will relate to the world and behave within it in a more or less similar fashion. See Martin Benjamin, Splitting the Difference: Compromise and Integrity in Ethics and Politics (Kansas: University Press of Kansas, 1990), 88.

- 29. J. Anthony Long and Katherine Beaty Chiste, "Indian Governments and the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms," *American Indian and Culture Research Journal* 18:2 (1994), 96-97.
- 30. Ovide Mercredi, Grand Chief of the Assembly of First Nations, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, Toronto, Ontario, June 26, 1992.
- 31. Radha Jhappan, "Inherency, Three Nations and Collective Rights: the Evolution of Aboriginal Constitutional Discourse from 1982 to the Charlottetown Accord," *International Journal of Canadian Studies*, Volume 7-8, (Spring-Fall, 1993), 232.
- 32. Chief Harold Turner, Swampy Cree Tribal Council, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples Public Hearings, The Pas, Manitoba, May 19-20, 1992.
- 33. In the years since the Report's release it has become obvious that many if not most of the recommendations will never be implemented. For example, the Commission urged that within six months of the release of its Report, leaders of the national Aboriginal organizations and First Ministers meet to review its principal recommendations. This meeting never occurred. Furthermore, the Commission recommended that meetings commence immediately to begin drafting a new Royal Proclamation and to set up a framework agreement for the funding of Aboriginal governments. Again, no such meetings took place. Other recommendations with specific targeted times have come and gone. Among them: abolishing the Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development and replacing it with two new departments, a Department of Aboriginal Relations and a Department of Indian and Inuit Affairs (process to begin within one year after the Report's release); establishing an elected Aboriginal parliament with enumeration of Aboriginal voters to occur during the federal election of 1997; and establishing an Aboriginal Peoples' University by the year 2000.
- 34. A list of the research studies prepared for the Royal Commission can be found in Volume 5 of its Report. See, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 5: Renewal: A Twenty-Year Commitment (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996), 306-324.
- 35. For a discussion of these four stages see Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 1: Looking Forward, Looking Back* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996).
- 36. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 5: Renewal: A Twenty-Year Commitment, p.141.
- 37. Ibid, 155, 158.
- 38. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 3: Gathering Strength (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996), 530.

- 39. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings, Discussion Paper 2, 7.
- 40. Ibid, p.8.
- 41. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One and Two (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1996).
- 42. David Miller, On Nationality (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995), 92.
- 43. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 5: Renewal: A Twenty-Year Commitment*, 221 (schools), 227 (residential colleges), 228 (Aboriginal Peoples' International University), 233-234 (language), 236 (literary, visual and performing arts), 210 (healing centres and lodges), 238-239 (youth centres and camps), 232 (cultural artifacts and heritage sites), 209 (health science), 214 (education), 245 (environment), 247-249 (social services).
- 44. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1996), 248.
- 45. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 2, Part Two: Restructuring the Relationship*, 451. 350 pages of the Report's second volume are devoted to the theme of land and resources, an indication of how central this issue was to the overall mandate of RCAP.
- 46. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2, Part One: Restructuring the Relationship. Chapter Two lays out in extensive detail RCAP's approach to reinvigorating the treaty relationship between Canada and aboriginal nations.
- 47. Ibid, 237. See also 237-239 and 251-253.
- 48. Ibid, 178.
- 49. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 5, Renewal: A Twenty-Year Commitment, 165.
- 50. Ibid, 165-166.
- 51. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2, Part Two: Restructuring the Relationship, Chapter 4.
- 52. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2, Part One: Restructuring the Relationship, 280-310.

- 53. J. Rick Ponting, "Self-Determination: Editor's Introduction to Part 4," in J.Rick Ponting, ed., First Nations in Canada, 367.
- 54. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2, Part One: Restructuring the Relationship, 223.
- 55. Ibid, 219.
- 56. Anthony D. Smith, National Identity (Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1991), 74.
- 57. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 3: Gathering Strength, 529-530.
- 58. Elizabeth Frazer and Nicola Lacey, *The Politics of Community: A Feminist Critique of the Liberal-Communitarian Debate* (New York: Harvester Wheatsheaf, 1993), 152.
- 59. Katherine Fierlbeck, "The Ambivalent Potential of Cultural Identity," *The Canadian Journal of Political Science* 29 (March 1996), 12.
- 60. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 3: Gathering Strength, 529.
- 61. Ibid, 561.
- 62. Ibid, 500-501.
- 63. Ibid, 562.
- 64. I say "inadvertently" because I am sure that this is not the Commission's intent.
- 65. Patrick Macklem, "Distributing Sovereignty: Indian Nations and Equality of Peoples," Stanford Law Review Volume 45 (May 1993), 1343-1344.
- 66. Samuel V. La Selva, *The Moral Foundations of Canadian Federalism: Paradoxes, Achievements, and Tragedies of Nationhood* (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1996), 142.
- 67. Alan C. Cairns, Reconfigurations: Canadian Citizenship and Constitutional Change, Douglas E. Williams, ed. (Toronto: McClelland & Stewart Inc., 1995), 254-255.
- 68. Miller, On Nationality, 139.
- 69. Ibid. 139.
- 70. Ibid. 140.

71. Volume 5 of RCAP's Report bears this point out. The capital expenditures required by Canadian governments over the next twenty year period and beyond to restore Aboriginal communities to health are formidable. While the RCAP argues that the expenditures are owing given the history of abuse Aboriginal peoples have suffered, it is hard to imagine that this level of expenditure could be maintained without some attention to the promotion of reciprocal obligations of citizenship between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal people as well. See especially Chapter Three, "A Good Investment," in Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 5: Renewal: A Twenty-Year Commitment, 55-89.

Chapter Four

Individualist Pluralism: Aboriginal Women, Youth, and the Priority of Individual Choice

In this chapter I assess the individualist view that the right to aboriginal self-government should not be allowed to prevail over the individual right to freedom of choice. In carrying out my assessment, I return first to the public hearings of RCAP. This time I focus upon the testimony of aboriginal women and youth and identify the primary concepts and themes they use to define their circumstances and to articulate their political objectives.

Second, I demonstrate how individualist pluralism structures assumptions about what is at stake in policy. An apt example here is provided by aboriginal women and the Charter debate. Third, I confront the question of relevance by addressing both what an individualist perspective on aboriginal identity illuminates and what it obscures.

I. Influence and Power

A) The Hearings

Many aboriginal women and youth participated in RCAP, submitting briefs as part of its Intervenor Participation Programme and giving oral presentations to the commissioners in the public hearings process.\(^1\) In this section I identify the primary concepts and themes that these witnesses used to describe their political aspirations to RCAP, and in particular their aspirations for aboriginal self-government.

While aboriginal women and youth are commonly referred to as "minorities," this is in fact a distortion of reality. Recent statistics indicate that 51 per cent of aboriginal persons are women,² and 56.2 per cent are youth under the age of 25.³ For my purposes, minority status refers to relations of power. The question that I will address is whether compared to the power exercised by their male and adult counter-parts, aboriginal women and youth lack power and thus opportunity to set priorities for the direction of their communities as well as their own place within those communities.

Aboriginal women and youth should also not be viewed as internally uniform groups with identical interests. With respect to women, for example, RCAP notes that "the idea of a separate voice for women in any political context is always fraught with controversy, because not all women see themselves as having interests distinct from those of men, and even when they do, many people of both sexes deny the usefulness of such distinctions.

Still... women do have a unique set of circumstances to address, and a unique vantage point from which to see their own - and the general - interest. This argument was made to us by many Aboriginal women. "4 The same qualification can be applied to aboriginal youth.

While there is no perspective that can be universally applied to youth, their testimony suggests that they often do have distinct experiences that give them unique vantage points from which to evaluate the aboriginal self-government process.

By the same token, the concepts and themes prevalent in the testimony of aboriginal women and youth do not move in lock-step with one another. Each category of witnesses has very different life experiences and perspectives and thus different "issues and concerns, problems and solutions." Nevertheless, what binds these witnesses together is the fact that

both regularly raise hard questions about the way self-government plans are being developed by what might be called "mainstream" aboriginal political organizations and local tribal and band council leadership. Five themes formed the basis of numerous presentations by aboriginal women and youth: i) cultural resuscitation; ii) outstanding issues associated with Bill C-31; iii) political accountability; iv) violence and healing, and v) bi-cultural identity.

i) Cultural resuscitation

A common theme in much testimony by female witnesses is the tendency to attribute the source of aboriginal women's present inequality to what they identify as patriarchal structures imposed upon aboriginal societies by colonial powers - in particular patriarchal political structures that they say stimulated the development of an aboriginal male elite. In this rendition of history, witnesses repeatedly portray colonial powers as violent perpetrators of injustice against women. Most notably, witnesses blame the Indian Act for imposing Victorian standards of patriarchy and race on aboriginal societies that are then said to have fundamentally disrupted relations between men and women.

Some aboriginal women also emphasize that many aboriginal men now accept the premises of patriarchy; a behaviour they often attribute to men's own experience of abusive indoctrination in residential schools and socialization in Canadian society more generally. While these female witnesses make it clear that they do not condone abusive male behaviour, there is often a corresponding refusal to hold men entirely responsible for their actions. As I see it, the rationale here seems to follow a consistent logic: while aboriginal men are now involved in the subjugation of women, they do so not because aboriginal societies have

genocide."⁷ With the problem viewed in this way, what then often follows is that female witnesses identify solutions to male violence in terms of repudiating what they say are the "foreign" patriarchal assumptions that have infiltrated into the aboriginal way of life.

Use of strict dichotomizations also play a prominent role in the testimony of some female witnesses. Pre-colonial relations between men and women are often depicted as having been dignified, respectful, and harmonious. Witnesses then describe the post-colonial situation as one in which women are devalued, displaced, and often denied legal standing in their own communities. What often follows are arguments about how pre-colonial gender relations ought to be resuscitated and made the norm for the present. Witnesses in this genre consistently say that as aboriginal women, they have a special responsibility to show their men the discrepancy between colonial images of male-female relations and pre-colonial images in which women enjoyed a full measure of dignity. As put by one, "We don't want the colonial, European style of government, with inequality of representation. We as Aboriginal women want to share in the decision-making, as in traditional times."

Some aboriginal women also equate rejuvenated female roles with cultural images of traditional femininity - "in our community, the woman was defined as nourisher;" "Woman has had a traditional role as Centre, maintaining the fire;" "She is the Keeper of the Culture." What these witnesses seem to imply through the use of these images is that women were revered in times past because they possessed roles that were uniquely their own: as givers and sustainers of life, as educators, as keepers of the sacred sources of knowledge. Some

witnesses also add that these roles were "destroyed by outside forces coming from European society" which by extension, is said to have destroyed much of aboriginal society itself.¹⁰

Finally, there is a tendency among female witnesses to establish strong connections between expressions of pre-colonial femininity and prospects for aboriginal community revival. Women often say that just as families cannot be healthy and secure apart from the active roles of women, so too are communities doomed if women do not participate fully in the development of self-government. These witnesses then generally insist that if they do not have their important social, economic, and political roles restored to them as in pre-colonial times, their societies will lack the "wisdom-keepers," the teachers, the "healers," and "decision-makers" they need to survive. 11 As put by one, "Their responsibilities stretch all the way from the cradle to the grave. Our women are the mothers, the providers, the wife, the decision-maker, community leader, and these many roles require them to keep a careful balance. 112

What one can conclude from this testimony is that for a good number of female witnesses, cultural images of traditional femininity constitute symbols of community and nation. For them, it would appear that gender equality is a normative requirement because they seem to regard themselves as the origin of all that nurtures and sustains aboriginal people.

ii) Bill C-31

While many female witnesses discuss the colonial origins of their inequality, they are no less preoccupied with issues of the political present. A lightening rod for considerable commentary in this genre was Bill C-31. Prior to 1985, aboriginal women with Indian status under the Indian Act who married non-status men lost their status and all rights that flowed from it. These rights included being able to live on the reserve, being able to be politically active band members, and being able to confer Indian status on their children. Bill C-31 was enacted by the federal government so as to repeal these discriminatory provisions and thus make the Act consistent with the equality provisions of section 15 of the Charter of Rights and Freedoms. However, in the hearings, some aboriginal women drew attention to what they identify as a new round of inequalities set in motion by Bill C-31.

The importance of the Charter of Rights and Freedoms for aboriginal women figure prominently in testimony that address Bill C-31. Some witnesses note that it was the availability of Charter rights that gave them and their children the constitutional leverage they needed to have the discriminatory s.12(1)(b) of the Indian Act removed. These witnesses say that the 1985 legislation provided for the reinstatement of women and their children who had lost Indian legal status when they married non-Indians. In addition, the benefits witnesses say they now enjoy as a result of the 1985 legislation include the reacquisition of treaty rights, access to free education and health care, and eligibility to have band membership restored. 13

However, these witnesses also emphasize that gains made with the passage of Bill C-31 have simultaneously created new conditions for their inequitable treatment. The problematic areas witnesses identify relate either to ongoing legal inequities or to difficulties experienced in receiving services or returning to communities after regaining status.

Some witnesses point out that while no one now gains or loses status through marriage, problems of sex discrimination still exist. For example, witnesses say that while many women who have reacquired Indian status cannot pass it on to their children, this same rule does not apply to men.¹⁴ As put by one, "[I] am a member of the Lower Nicola Indian Band. Though I regained my status under Bill C-31, my children were denied status. The children of my male cousin, who traces his descent from our common grandmother through the male line, have full status."¹⁵

Much is also made of the fact that both the federal government and reserve communities often deny reinstated persons the means to enjoy their rights. Two issues repeatedly mentioned by witnesses are educational grants for youth and housing on reserves for women. Some witnesses allege that reinstated youth are often subject to discrimination because they are "given low priority when bands allocate post-secondary funding." Women wishing to return to reserves, meanwhile, say they are discriminated against because they are regularly denied housing. While witnesses generally acknowledge that reserve housing is scarce and waiting lists long, their words also convey an underlying suspicion that they are habitually placed at the bottom of the priority list. This feeling of unfair treatment is epitomized in the following:

I thought by applying and receiving my [Indian Act status under Bill C-31] I would have the same benefits as other status Indians. [But] I don't have equal rights and, in fact, I have less identity than before.... I can't have a home on my reserve.... The reserves at present could possibly house us, the Bill C-31 minority Aboriginal people, but refuses to.... I will probably have a resting place when the time comes, but why

should I accept to be buried on reserve land after I die, when I could also enjoy sharing all the services that are being kept away from me today....¹⁷

To summarize, one element in the testimony of some women and youth is a general concern that gains made through Bill C-31 have still not given them full equality. Some of these witnesses blame the federal government for this. They say that the disadvantages of women, youth, and children, are a direct result of the federal government's failure to provide adequate resources for aboriginal communities to resettle and provide for their reinstated members. At the same time, these witnesses often express considerable cynicism toward the aboriginal leadership itself. There is simply little confidence expressed by many that maledominated organizations and band councils will uphold women's equality or provide the means for women and youth to enjoy their rights.

iii) Political accountability

Some aboriginal women and youth say that power is often concentrated in the hands of a few in aboriginal communities, a situation that they further add regularly leads to nepotism and patronage. What then follows in their testimony are significant expressions of concern over how self-government would be implemented.

Some witnesses accuse chiefs, band councils, and aboriginal organizations of exercising arbitrary power, failing to consult with the general membership, and blocking efforts by some to exercise influence over self-government negotiations. This concern is most often expressed by female witnesses. Some question the wisdom of implementing self-government if it is to lead to the empowerment of only aboriginal men. "Presently the women in our communities are suffering from dictatorship governments that have been imposed on us

by the Indian Act. We are oppressed in our own communities. Our women have no voice, nowhere to go for appeal processes.... We are penalized if we say anything about the oppression we have to undergo in our community."¹⁸

A number of witnesses outline in considerable detail how implementation of self-government would likely perpetuate existing abuses of power, elitism, and infringement of individual rights. Testimony in this vein is filled with examples about how current "power brokers" in aboriginal communities all too often dispense favours to their next-of-kin in the form of limited reserve employment, housing allocations, housing repairs, and other band-administered services.¹⁹

In response to these conditions, witnesses repeatedly emphasize the need to make the aboriginal political leadership politically accountable "to the grassroots in their operations and policies." In fact, some witnesses say that self-government will remain politically dangerous until meaningful safeguards against abuse are put in place. As put by one:

In order for self-government to become a reality, our own leadership at all levels must change their ways, their attitudes, their behaviour and be more accountable to the people who elected them and start including them in the decision-making process. The youth and the women must be invited, encouraged, educated and supported to become part of the whole process.... self-government (must) not be entrenched until all Aboriginal people (know) what it would entail and until it (has) been decided on by the total Aboriginal population.²¹

The solution to the accountability problem outlined by many witnesses is to develop consultative processes that involve families, women, youth, and urban dwellers in the political decision-making processes of their communities.²² More immediately, however, a number of witnesses add that some kind of mechanism should be put in place to protect the rights of individuals and to hold the leadership accountable.

Some women's organizations such as the Native Women's Association of Canada (NWAC), the Indigenous Women's Collective, and the Tobigue Women's Group, among others, recommend that protection of aboriginal individual rights should come in the form of the Charter. These organizations claim the Charter is an important tool because it provides a guarantee that vulnerable minorities will have the external protection of the Canadian state to rely on should their local governments prove abusive. ²³ Other proposals identified to promote greater accountability include "limiting the number of terms of elected Aboriginal officials, allowing all members to vote in band elections whether they live on or off reserve," establishing "conflict of interest guidelines for elected officials," and creating "a strict system of checks and balances for public moneys going into band councils and Aboriginal organizations." ²⁴

iv) Violence and healing

Some witnesses representing a number of leading women's organizations place dealing with violence against women and children at the very top of their agenda. The spokeswomen for these organizations say that there is a general unwillingness on the part of the male leadership to acknowledge or address issues of family violence. This is seen as not only putting women and children's safety at risk, but also as failing to represent the agenda of women and children in decisions male politicians make as part of aboriginal self-government discussions. In response, the leaders of these organizations address family violence as a political matter, one that they say possesses greater magnitude and urgency than any other political issue facing aboriginal communities:

Most women supported fully the move toward self-government and yet had many concerns and fears about the fulfilment of that right for Aboriginal peoples. Why? Why do women feel such ambivalence toward the idea of self-government? The answer is clear to women... We have to change our priorities. We must have personal and community healing.²⁷

Emphasis on violence is accompanied by a corresponding emphasis upon the need for healing. Here some witnesses say that the need for healing should take priority in aboriginal communities, even if, as put by one, "it means delaying the move to self-government." Indeed, some witnesses suggest that failure to make community healing the first priority will have devastating consequences: it will result in a self-governing nation that "will oppress the very people it set out liberate. It will be corrupted, it will be visionless, and it will be heartless."

Given the magnitude of the problems associated with individual and community violence that a number of witnesses identify, references to healing are almost always made in holistic terms. These witnesses regularly explain that the healing process should be approached in terms of counselling the individual, the family, community, and nation. In this context, witnesses identify healing as a communal process of a life-time, one in which all aboriginal individuals should help one another cope with the harmful effects of both structural and personal violence. The priority areas witnesses identify here include suicide prevention, support for victims of violence, adapting resources to make them culturally relevant for victims, anger and stress management intervention, and money for training so that aboriginal persons can do their own healing and counselling.³⁰

v) Bi-cultural identity

A final theme of considerable importance for some aboriginal women and youth living in urban environments is the need to expand and strengthen the meaning of aboriginal identity. Aboriginal youth in particular regularly stress how aboriginal societies are in transition, cut off from many of the sources of their traditional culture as a result of "cultural genocide, racism, and poverty," while also trying to make their way in an increasingly sophisticated and technologically advanced modern world. Women and youth generally insist that an aboriginal identity continues to lie at the heart of aboriginal existence: they say it is central to rebuilding aboriginal self-esteem and to strengthening and enriching aboriginal communal life more generally. But given the colonial influences of the past, and the need to come to grips with the modern world, the question they regularly ask is what does aboriginal identity presently consist in?

Witnesses are regularly ambivalent in the answers they provide to this question.

Sometimes witnesses give account of aboriginal persons who feel hopelessly strung between two cultures and psychologically at home in neither. Witnesses identify many in this predicament as falling "into patterns of despair, listlessness and self-destruction." They "carry a heavy burden of pain and self-doubt that undermines their cultural identity." Witnesses also report, however, that some are able to "see across this great divide." In these cases, witnesses say aboriginal identity flows from an aboriginal self that is empowered by both resources of traditional aboriginal culture and skills necessary to succeed in the modern world.

A number of witnesses also note that it is aboriginal youth and urban dwellers in particular who are the most likely to meet the modern aboriginal identity challenge. This is because most persons in these groups are identified as wanting "to achieve an adequate standard of living and participate in the general life of the dominant society, while at the same time honouring and protecting their own heritage, institutions, values and world view." Many aboriginal youth and urban dwellers are identified as working at reacquiring their cultural identity which they then blend with elements of non-aboriginal culture. As captured by one witness:

While our communities are going through difficult times, our culture remains vibrant and capable of adapting. Our 'cultural glue' is strong, and a future which combines the best of the old with the best of the new is not just a cliche - it is achievable.³⁶

In summary, witnesses that broach the subject of aboriginal identity often emphasize that many youth and urban dwellers are on the cutting edge of revitalizing aboriginal culture in cities and towns across Canada. In its Report, RCAP defines this revitalization process as the development of bicultural identities.³⁷ There is a firm rejection by some witnesses that aboriginal persons must choose between traditional and modern ways of life on the purported ground that there is no way to accommodate the two. Instead, these witnesses tend to see both as complementary. What they emphasize is the need for freedom to creatively adapt and develop aboriginal cultural resources so that aboriginal individuals can take their place as strong and self-confident people in the modern world.

vi) Conclusion

Testimony to the Royal Commission by many aboriginal women and youth emphasizes with all aboriginal witnesses concerns about land, resources, governance, health, education, justice, and the well-being of aboriginal families, communities, and nations. What differentiates much of the testimony of women and youth, however, is the additional emphasis they place upon the need for accountability: aboriginal leaders and governments must be accountable to their members through mechanisms that uphold standards of fairness and equality:

I firmly believe that self-government based upon the inherent right to be self-determining must hear the weaker voices as well as the stronger voices. Self-government must be built upon the foundation of all Aboriginal people...[and] must provide for those people in need. Self-government must be built upon fairness and equality.³⁸

In short, the testimony of aboriginal women and youth is frequently filled with demands for an equality of influence and power in the decision-making processes of their communities. Aboriginal women appear to seek "equal participation in the social, economic, cultural and political life not only of their communities but of Canadian society as a whole," while aboriginal youth appear to seek empowerment through "healing, education, employment, culture and identity, and recognition of and involvement in the institutions that affect their lives." The arguments in statement after statement play as a variation on the same theme: aboriginal self-government can only be effectively developed when women and youth have the opportunity to fully participate in aboriginal community power structures.

B) Implications and Analysis

While this testimony can be read in many ways, two of the most important parallel those associated with the testimony summarized in chapter three. The first, which again tends to dominate Canadian discussions, might be called the "competing rights" perspective. In this reading, the action of aboriginal women and youth who resist tribal and band council leadership tends to be labelled as a conflict between collective and individual rights. Women and youth are seen to be defending their rights and interests as individuals against the purported interest of the collective for self-government. Fear of self-government is stimulated by what the testimony itself is taken to demonstrate: tribal and band council leadership does not always act in the best interest of aboriginal women and youth. Consequently, if the aboriginal collective right to self-government is given priority over the rights of individuals within the collective, vulnerable women, youth, and children may lack adequate safeguards against their governments.

These competing individual and collective rights claims defy easy resolution, however, because of a related assumption adopted by the first reading. This assumption in turn, is informed by the difference approach to aboriginal identity and the related communitarian-like justification for self-government. Here, aboriginal identity is equated with particular expressions of cultural nationalism; indeed, these expressions are taken as the criteria that validate individuals and communities as aboriginal. Consequently, self-government is regarded as important because it is the collective right that aboriginal communities need in order to preserve their cultures and to arrange their political life in ways consistent with their traditions. Seen in this light, an appeal to an outside authority such as the Charter in conflicts

between individual and collective rights poses a potentially serious threat to the security of aboriginal communities. Why? Because when individual rights are placed over the right of the collective, this "diminishes the autonomy of the community/nation, imperiling the struggle for self-determination and diminishing traditional culture and decision-making processes."⁴¹

This first reading thus sets up a significant dilemma. On the one hand, the vulnerable cultures of aboriginal communities are seen to be worthy recipients of collective rights.

Aboriginal nations should be protected because they allow aboriginal individuals to live their lives according to communal customs and traditions that both precede and constitute the individual. But on the other hand, some aboriginal individuals may believe that their freedom of choice is compromised by the cultural standards of their communities. Consequently, aboriginal individuals should also be protected because they should be able to live their lives according to their own priorities.

This dilemma is further heightened by the stock reply that to impose liberal standards of justice upon traditional cultural forms of aboriginal government is to participate in an act of colonial arrogance. To do so would be to violate "principles of cultural integrity, abrogate inherent rights of self-determination and weaken the collectivity in favour of the individual." Within the dilemma posed by this reading then, we are confronted with the troubling and seemingly irresolvable double life of culture; "its potential to give radical recognition to the humanity of its subjects, as well as its potential to keep the individual within such tight bounds that the capacity to experiment with one's self - which is equally a mark of one's humanity - comes to be severely at risk." It is this dilemma that advocates of the individualist face of pluralism seek to address. They generally accept the premise that the cultural and national

expressions of aboriginal identity are empirical givens. At the same time, however, they insist that aboriginal persons should have the right to differ from those expressions when they perceive it to be in their interest to do so.

In treating dissention between aboriginal minorities and community leadership as a contest over "competing rights," however, the first reading overlooks a critical issue, one rendered more visible by the second reading. This reading is informed by the identification approach to aboriginal identity and then builds in a perspective on self-government that relies more heavily on the assumptions of relational pluralism. According to this reading, framing the testimony of aboriginal women and youth in a competing rights framework obscures their political intent; namely, that the five organizing themes of political resistance should be understood with respect to the desire of aboriginal women and youth for community power. What the second reading suggests is that individual freedom is important to many aboriginal women and youth not because it gives them the right to dissent from overbearing cultural traditions (although this may be true for some), but because it gives them the political leverage they need to exercise power and influence within their communities.

From the vantage point of the second reading, the social and political agendas of aboriginal women and youth simply cannot be reduced to an individual rights campaign. Women and youth are seen to share core issues with the entrenched aboriginal leadership; most importantly, the desire to establish boundaries between aboriginal and non-aboriginal communities so that the former can develop in freedom from external interference by the latter. What the reading emphasizes is that in the context of freedom from external interference, all aboriginal citizens should have the same political rights behind community

boundaries: to vote, to run for office, to assemble, to speak freely, and most significantly, to exercise influence in the communal self-definition process.

The related assumption is that it is precisely these conditions of equal power that many aboriginal women and youth lack. Moreover, they lack this power in two respects. First, the testimony of aboriginal women and youth is read in terms of exclusion: many women and youth are seen to be excluded from the most important aboriginal decision-making institutions, whether nation, tribe or band council, or national political organization. Without participatory rights, aboriginal women and youth are regarded as lacking equal standing in their communities and by extension, the economic, social, and political opportunities that other aboriginal persons take for granted. Second, where aboriginal women and youth do possess participatory rights, their testimony is read in terms of marginalization. To be marginalized is regarded as no less a denial of standing because community standing is seen to carry with it the critical element of respect; the expectation that others will not only listen to you but that you will also exercise influence in the communal decision-making process.

In summary, the two readings offer rather different interpretations of the same testimony by aboriginal women and youth. The first identifies struggles between aboriginal women, youth, and the entrenched elite of aboriginal communities as a conflict between individual and collective rights. Here political resistance is equated with a desire by aboriginal women and youth to protect a right to freedom of choice against potentially overbearing aboriginal cultural practices and traditions. The second identifies these same conflicts as a struggle by women and youth for power and influence within the aboriginal communal self-definition process. Here conflict between individual liberty and cultural expressions of identity

are not what is primarily at issue. Rather, political resistance is understood to reflect a general desire by women and youth for inclusion in community power structures.

Of course, one could argue with justification that it is important to protect a wide space for individual expression within aboriginal communities. My point, however, is that reducing claims made by aboriginal women and youth to fundamental conflicts between collective and individual rights is simply too narrow. Yet it is precisely this understanding of conflict that not only informs, but on occasion also overwhelms policy discussions of aboriginal self-government in Canada. Nowhere is this clearer than in discussions about the appropriateness of applying the Charter to aboriginal governments. Therefore, it is to the assumptions that inform objections against self-government made on behalf of individual liberty that I now turn.

II. The Charter of Rights and Freedoms

For many Canadians, the Charter has become an important symbol of Canadian citizenship. Its liberal-democratic provisions for individual freedom and equality represent for many what citizenship in Canada is all about. These deep commitments to liberal-democratic beliefs in turn, contribute to the character of the debate about aboriginal self-government: many assume that at the substantive core of the relationship between aboriginal peoples and the Canadian state there is a fundamental value conflict between aboriginal cultural traditions and the kinds of liberal values represented in the Charter. At the same time, it is generally argued that if aboriginal self-governing communities are to retain their ties with Canada, they must accept certain commitments to shared citizenship, among them the Charter. The cost of

Canadian citizenship to aboriginal peoples in other words, is the requirement that aboriginal governments must forego those cultural practices that violate basic Charter rights.

A) Concern for Individual Rights

Before RCAP, aboriginal leaders regularly argued that their cultures are more closely wedded to group-differentiated than to individual rights. The problem that some liberals immediately associate with group-differentiated aboriginal rights is that they can be put to use to restrict the liberty of aboriginal individuals "in the name of group solidarity." **

Undoubtedly, aboriginal governments would have considerable latitude to shape the identity of aboriginal individuals if the authority aboriginal governments exercise over individuals is based on the need to preserve and develop culture. Kymlicka argues that this kind of governmental power raises the possibility of individual oppression. **All sorts of values could be imposed upon aboriginal individuals in the name of preserving culture.

It is precisely this kind of discrimination that the Charter is said to address. The Charter's general purpose is to clarify the nature of the relationship citizens have with their governments. In standard liberal fashion, the Charter reflects a form of individualism in which the individual is considered autonomous, rational, self-interested, and capable of free action. This assumption in turn informs a view of society in which individuals share a range of agreed-upon collective interests, but who nevertheless remain at base self-interested and thus hold entitlements to protect their capacity for free decision "against the political authority of that society."

These liberal ideals provide a powerful justification for a set of guarantees to protect individuals from the potentially overbearing hand of the state. The Charter is said to fulfil this basic need. It is designed "to shield individuals from governmental actions restricting or suppressing their basic human rights and freedoms." So, for example, in exercising freedom of thought, belief, opinion, and expression under section 2(b) of the Charter, "individuals should be able to speak freely anywhere in Canada without fear of unwarranted interference or sanctions from any governmental source." Where individuals are convinced that a government has violated their rights, the Charter guarantees their right to a third-party appeal process so that they can petition for redress (section 24(1)).

These same principles of freedom would hold true if applied against aboriginal governments. Where aboriginal residents have Charter rights, they could petition the Canadian state for redress of Charter violations perpetrated by their local aboriginal governments. Thus, while aboriginal rights may be legitimate (and not all Canadians accept this premise), many insist that appropriate measures must also be put in place to ensure that aboriginal individuals are empowered against their governments. Most point to the Charter as the clearest line of defense against what are often identified as the potential for heavy-handed tactics by aboriginal governments against their citizens. Through it, aboriginal individuals would be assured protection from discrimination and domination by their own collectivities.

B) The Cultural Objection

Although acceptance of the Charter varies among aboriginal persons, those who do object to it almost always do so on cultural grounds. RCAP puts it this way: "some Charter

provisions reflect individualistic values that are antithetical to many Aboriginal cultures, which place greater emphasis on the responsibilities of individuals to their communities." The idea implicit in this view is that aboriginal governments exist largely to preserve distinct aboriginal cultures. Accordingly, if the Charter were to apply to aboriginal governments, it could undercut what some take to be one of the most important reasons for self-government: the desire to restore and revitalize aboriginal cultural values and traditions. Arguments of this kind usually contain both a practical and normative element.

On a practical level, some aboriginal leaders indicate that the democratic rights provisions of section 3 of the Charter could be used to block the possibility of restoring traditional aboriginal forms of governance. In its testimony before RCAP, for example, the AFN argued that the Charter might undermine their collective right to reinstate "traditional forms of governance such as those based on clans, confederacy, or hereditary chiefs." Here Charter requirements such as western-style elections and majority rule, for example, are seen as antithetical to traditional aboriginal leadership selection processes.

On a deeper, more normative level, some see the Charter as an "unwitting servant of the forces of assimilation and domination." RCAP notes that interpretation of the Charter "lies ultimately in the hands of judges who are often unfamiliar with Aboriginal ways" and who "are likely to prove unsympathetic to them when they depart from standard Canadian approaches." As summarized by Menno Boldt, the fear here is that with time, a series of Charter-based judicial decisions that uphold individual over collective interests may lead to a "snowballing of individualism" and thus to the eventual cultural disintegration of aboriginal communal societies. 52

In short, the application of the Charter upon aboriginal governments is regarded by some as presumptuous, and by still others, as the ultimate form of colonial arrogance because it assumes that aboriginal and non-aboriginal societies share the same liberal view of human nature. According to this view, then, the fundamental issue raised by the Charter debate is that of cultural conflict. The individual rights found in the Charter allegedly do not fit with the conceptions of human nature and the expectation for human behaviour found in many aboriginal societies.

C) The Importance of Accountability

Nevertheless, liberal beliefs about individual freedom and equality are deeply rooted in the political landscape of Canadian culture. As a result, despite the forceful manner in which cultural arguments against the Charter are often advanced by aboriginal leaders and their supporters, Canadian governments generally insist that any institutional recognition of aboriginal governments must go hand-in-hand with Charter accountability by those governments. The general principle advanced here is simple. No government is immune from perpetrating abuse and injustice against their own citizens, aboriginal governments included. On these grounds alone, aboriginal persons are said to need the protection of the Charter.

Furthermore, Charter advocates point out that there are many aboriginal persons themselves who are strong supporters of the Charter. Indeed, the testimony of women and youth summarized earlier is taken as ample evidence that many aboriginal individuals already suffer from a disturbing lack of individual freedom. The visible signs of lack of freedom are said to be obvious: unwillingness on the part of leaders to accept women and children back

into their communities under Bill C-31, failure to address domestic abuse as a political priority, and lack of responsiveness to demands from women and youth for political accountability. The position of the Native Women's Association of Canada (NWAC) is perhaps clearest on this point. In their 1994 report to RCAP, members of NWAC expressed concern about the danger of sexual discrimination in their communities and so argued that the decisions of aboriginal governments should be subject to the Charter. ⁵³ When non-aboriginal Canadians are alerted to the presence of political opposition within aboriginal communities in this way, many insist that arguments upholding the alleged superiority of collective over individual interests wear rather thin. ⁵⁴ What they see are cultural arguments being used by aboriginal leaders as a shield to protect practices that in fact oppress aboriginal individuals.

Nevertheless, when the Charter debate is framed in terms of individual versus collective rights, one can see how a cultural dilemma can emerge. Menno Boldt describes the dilemma in this way: "If the Charter is imposed on Indian communities, then inevitably the two sets of incompatible standards - Western liberal individualism and traditional Indian communalism - will not only create tension and conflict within Indian communities but will destroy what is left of ... communalism." The challenge in his view, therefore, is not to try to balance individual and collective rights, but rather, to design mechanisms for the protection of individual aboriginal persons that are "consistent with Indian communal cultural traditions." 56

RCAP accepts the terms of this cultural dilemma almost without qualification. Its strategy is to try to resolve the dilemma within the framework of the Charter's section 25.

Two elements characterize its approach. First, RCAP points out the obvious; namely, that application of the Charter to aboriginal governments is necessarily "moulded and tempered by

the mandatory provisions of section 25."⁵⁷ This means, in its' view, that the Charter cannot be used to attack the basic institutions of aboriginal governance nor undermine basic aboriginal political powers. But second, RCAP insists that section 25 should also be viewed as a constitutional instrument that aboriginal governments can use to protect traditional governmental practices from potential Charter challenges. For it, section 25 is not only an interpretive rule, but one whose principal function is to protect "distinctive Aboriginal philosophical outlooks, cultures and traditions."⁵⁸ In general then, RCAP argues that the section exists to prevent "Aboriginal understandings and approaches from being washed away in a flood of undifferentiated Charter interpretation."⁵⁹

D) Conclusion

The Charter debate provides a vivid illustration of how the philosophical assumptions associated with communitarian and individualist pluralism relate to one another in the domain of aboriginal policy. While communitarian assumptions sustain an aboriginal right to cultural survival, individualist assumptions sustain individual rights to liberty. When conflict ensues between the two forms of rights, however, the Charter is seen by many non-aboriginal Canadians in particular as a legitimate device for safeguarding the individual right of freedom of choice over that of cultural integrity. This state of affairs leads Menno Boldt among others to conclude that at bottom, "Canadian federalism at present is designed to accommodate pluralism based on 'individualism,'not 'communalism.'"60

III. The Question of Relevance

I turn now to assess the relevance of applying liberal assumptions about conflicts between individual freedom and cultural security to the aboriginal self-government debate. What follows explains first, why individualistic arguments contain problematic elements and are thus politically misleading when they form the basis for supporting limitations upon aboriginal power. The second part draws a distinction between voluntary and non-voluntary aspects of aboriginal identity in order to explain the complex ways in which aboriginal individuals can belong to their communities.

A) Two Problems

The central difficulty with the Charter debate is that it links the normative defensibility of aboriginal self-government to those governments upholding standards that by their nature, represent divergent traditions. The general character of the debate is that it frames conflicts within aboriginal communities in terms of fundamental struggles between individual and collective rights. Here, the collective rights of aboriginal nations to cultural autonomy are pitted against the individual rights of aboriginal women and youth to individual freedom.

I would argue, however, that the philosophical starting point of the Charter debate is predicated upon a dichotomy that fundamentally misconstrues the nature of the most important identity-claims that aboriginal individuals level against their communities. What results is a philosophical and practical divide at the level of analysis that simply fails to do justice to the complex ways in which aboriginal individuals and their communities relate to one another. This divide is evident in two respects.

First, the "culture versus individual freedom" approach to identity-related claims trades in the language of normative absolutes. On the one hand, there are those who see the imposition of individual Charter rights upon aboriginal peoples as a violation of aboriginal cultural integrity. Cockerill and Gibbins point out that from this perspective, the Charter is regarded as a "symbolic affront to traditional principles." In this sense, the application of the Charter is seen as yet another attempt at assimilation, an attempt, moreover, to once more deny aboriginal peoples the right to practice their traditional cultural values.

On the other hand, there are those who see individuality as everything and so "the rights and freedoms of individuals must be protected even at the risk of group interests and values, including cultural survival." From this perspective, consent is critical and so if cultural obligations are conferred upon individuals without their consent, the obligations that ensue can only be regarded as an imposition. In such cases, any defense of cultural traditions will be regarded as a source of coercive power applied against an unwilling membership. 63

When conflict in aboriginal communities is framed in terms of a fundamental competition between individual and collective rights, the values protected by those rights defy resolution. Each category is seen to protect an absolute value. As a result, it is exceedingly difficult to establish in principle how, and in what form, different kinds of individual and collective rights might be rank ordered with respect to one another. Of course, in conflicts between rights, some degree of priority can be set. This is precisely what the Royal Commission recommends when it suggests that the individual rights upheld by the Charter should be subject to the interpretive provisions of section 25, which, the Commission adds, are cultural and collective in their intent. Nevertheless, the fact that choices must be made at

the fundamental level of first principles remains unchanged. When conflict between individual and collective rights ensues, difficult choices still need to be made between which is the more important claim.

Second, and perhaps more importantly, framing conflicts within aboriginal communities in terms of individual versus collective rights puts emphasis in the wrong place where many aboriginal identity-related claims are concerned. As the analysis of this chapter has demonstrated, a good number of aboriginal women and youth are critical of current expressions of aboriginal identity on grounds that too often these expressions are the products of colonial oppression. Hence, aboriginal women and youth argue it is imperative that they assume greater control over these expressions so as to be able to transform them. However, this interest in identity-transformation is seldom framed in competitive rights talk. Instead, it is my view that for a significant portion of witnesses appearing before RCAP, their interest in cultural autonomy and individual freedom are subservient to a greater value: the aboriginal right to self-definition.

To be sure, for some, this process of identity transformation is framed in the absolute terms of individual versus collective rights. The Quebec Native Women's Association, for example, argued before RCAP that collective rights should not take priority. In its' words:

"To speak the truth...means combating the lies suggesting that only collective rights are important and reducing individual rights - which are often fundamental human rights - to an infectious illness transmitted by whites of European origin." The National Action

Committee on the Status of Women framed its arguments in similar terms. It also insisted that it may be foolhardy to allow aboriginal traditions of government to prevail over the equality

rights of the Charter because in its view, "not all the traditions (are) worth reviving in the context of the twentieth century."⁶⁵

However, the vast majority of witnesses who addressed the question of individual and collective rights did so in terms of having greater decision-making authority at the level of both individual and community. In the words of Peter Apikan, speaking for the Native Council of Canada, 66 "If we only look at individual rights, or only collective rights, we may be missing something that has eluded us for at least a century. 67 Generally, aboriginal witnesses did not trade in the language of normative absolutes; very few insist that culturally autonomy and individual freedom are mutually exclusive. From this perspective, aboriginal rights are better thought of as instruments to protect the collective capacity of aboriginal communities to exercise decision-making authority. One might add, moreover, that decision-making authority itself is only rendered meaningful if all eligible and interested members of the community are allowed to participate. Consequently, what I conclude from the statements of women and youth before RCAP is that most see individual freedom and community development as part of the same process; one cannot occur in the absence of the other.

B) Voluntary and non-Voluntary Aspects of Aboriginal Identity

My claim here in part is that the nature of the conflict aboriginal women and youth take up within their communities is often misunderstood by non-aboriginal people: what they claim to detect is defined more by the "individual versus collective rights" perspective they bring to their analysis of the conflict than by the actual character of the conflict itself. In essence, the problem stems from the propensity of both individualist and communitarian

approaches to over-simplify the complex ways in which aboriginal individuals can belong to their ethnic communities.

To explain the process of aboriginal identity formation and the conflict generated by it, individualist approaches usually focus on the importance of voluntary aspects of aboriginal association with their ethnic communities while communitarian approaches usually focus on non-voluntary aspects. In my view, neither is correct though an approach that combines the two without indulging in the excesses of either is considerably closer to the mark.

Liberal theory embodies a philosophical anthropology in which ethnic identity is seen as a chosen lifestyle. Naturally, the theory embodies an acceptance of the idea that individuals have no choice about the ethnic groups into which they are born, and further, that ethnic groups often provide individuals with important contexts for the acceptance and development of personal values. But liberalism's overriding commitment to individual autonomy means that ethnic identities should always be viewed as a matter of choice, something that individuals can take up and shed like membership in a voluntary association. The logic of the position is straightforward: when ethnic communities are viewed as voluntary associations, this preserves the individual's right to adopt community values and assume community obligations if the individual is convinced she will be well-served by them. Conversely, if the values and obligations come to be viewed as oppressive, the fact that they are voluntarily assumed means they can also be discarded at will. Individual autonomy is thus preserved. Individuals are free to pursue other life-plans and take up new obligations in either their own or alternative communities, remaining ever free to change these commitments again should new

plans and obligations appear more fulfilling in the future. The individual rights perspective champions precisely this kind of approach to individual freedom.

This liberal approach to ethnic identity formation has received its fair share of criticism. While criticism varies, most is directed at the purported inaccurate characterization of the kinds of ties that exist between individuals and their ethnic groups. For example, John Gray argues "In the real world of human history, ...cultural identities are not constituted, voluntaristically, by acts of choice; they arise by inheritance, and by recognition. They are fates rather than choices." In a similar vein, Iris Marion Young argues that the liberal approach fails to take seriously the deeper existential sources of ethnic and cultural life forms, the fact that ethnic groups are not defined by individual interests but by a "sense of identity" that comes to people because they share origins, history, and common purposes. Young notes further that ethnic affiliation "has the character of what Martin Heideggar calls 'throwness': one finds oneself as a member of a group which one experiences as always having been." The implication here is that unlike voluntary associations where individuals are integrated into group life in terms of a functional role, ethnic groups meet a deeply-felt human need for integration on the basis of personal belonging.

In short, for scholars like Gray and Young ethnic identities are what people acquire at birth; they are non-voluntary because they are formed in settings over which the individual has little or no choice. Being aboriginal is said to constitute precisely such a non-voluntary affiliation. Aboriginal individuals can choose to cultivate their ethnic identities or distance themselves from them. What they cannot do, however, is choose their ethnic identities and then discard them at will.

An important political implication follows from this non-voluntary understanding of ethnic identity. The relationship that aboriginal individuals have with their communities is often seen to be one of deep and abiding significance for them. Aboriginal communities are regarded as places in which aboriginal individuals enjoy the closeness of extended family relations, develop economic endeavours, contribute to social life, and participate in ceremonial rituals. As a result, when conflict ensues between individuals and their communities, collective rights should in most cases have ascendancy. The ongoing viability and integrity of the cultural context in which aboriginal individuals live and from which they gain personal meaning depends upon it.

In my view, both voluntary and non-voluntary approaches to ethnic identity formation identify important features that tie aboriginal individuals to their communities. On one level, a self-governing aboriginal community derives its moral justification from its shared bonds of ancestry, history, and self-awareness of sharing a common life. In this sense, being aboriginal has an important non-voluntary component.

At the same time, however, aboriginal identities are not culturally determined. While individuals are born to aboriginal parents through no choice of their own, how they decide to give expression to their aboriginal identity is often very much a matter of choice. In this sense, being aboriginal has an important voluntary component. One consequence of aboriginal immersion in an increasingly integrated global environment, for example, is that new ways of life have become available to aboriginal individuals that were simply unavailable in the traditional order - ways of life based upon intensive agriculture, trades, and professions to name but a few. Other institutions such as the capitalist economy, Christian churches, and

formal education further expanded choices as did the option of living in urban centres away from tribal settings. Taken together, these choices have made it possible for aboriginal individuals to adapt their self-definitions as aboriginal peoples to their surroundings; they now have opportunity to reflect upon their aboriginal identity and make decisions about what it means to be aboriginal in today's world.

The real challenge facing aboriginal communities is thus to avoid subjecting aboriginal individuals to the demands of community-sanctioned cultural and national images of identity. Aboriginal persons are not aboriginal only when they are able to reflect normative standards of traditional objective culture. Rather, ties of ancestry, history, and traditional culture need to be creatively adapted and applied to the needs of the present so that aboriginal individuals can develop their communities together as a collective people. The issue then, is not one of traditional cultural integrity versus the individual right to dissent. Rather, in most cases, the object of individual political action should be understood in terms of attempts by individuals to transform or deepen the cultural images of their communities so as to make them better places to live. It is precisely dimensions of this struggle that I believe is reflected in much of the testimony of aboriginal women and youth before RCAP.

IV. Conclusion

This chapter has explored how some of the representatives of aboriginal women and youth described the features of their political identities within RCAP's public hearings. What is clear from the preceding analysis is that aboriginal political identity is not a coherent whole,

capable of being described in a crisp formula as a collectively-shared thick cultural identity.

Rather, aboriginal political identity can better be understood as "a cluster of interrelated and relatively open-ended tendencies and impulses pulling in different directions...capable of being developed and balanced in different ways."

As historically marginalized persons, aboriginal women and youth should be understood as engaged in a political struggle to secure recognition for those images of identity that they say will further their capacity to flourish within their communities as well as the broader Canadian setting.

The strength of individualist pluralism also contributes to its essential weakness. The approach teaches us that aboriginal individuals need freedom of choice in order to be able to develop and balance their identities in different ways. But at the same time, it takes the principle of freedom of choice and then juxtaposes it against cultural aspects of identity that are taken to be all-encompassing, deterministic, and thus potentially oppressive. The result is that the individualist approach often defines relationships between individual and communal aspects of aboriginal identity in terms that are unduly antagonistic.

In diagnosing aboriginal peoples' marginalization and in formulating solutions, the communitarian and individualist faces of pluralism pay insufficient attention to the empirical reality of aboriginal diversity, by which I mean the shifting communal boundaries and changing individual identities of aboriginal life. The relational face of pluralism more adequately confronts this reality. This approach dissolves the dichotomy between individualist and communitarian approaches because it constructs the relationship between individual and community in another way. A relational diagnosis is based on the premise that arguments about aboriginal self-government should be understood as a problem of power differences

within aboriginal communities and between aboriginal and Canadian governments. Less conspicuous in this line of reasoning is a commitment to preserve cultural differences, the autonomy of nations, or the right to individual choice, on the purported premise that these are goods in and of themselves. Exploring the implications of this approach is what constitutes the analysis of the next two chapters.

Notes

- 1. Other aboriginal minorities participated in the RCAP as well, among them elders, disabled people, and gays and lesbians. However, as the RCAP chooses to emphasize the particular perspectives and realities of women, youth, and urban dwellers, I shall do so as well. Given the complexity of the three minority constituencies I am dealing with, limits need to be placed upon the forthcoming discussion. To this end, my discussion will focus upon aboriginal women, to a lesser extent aboriginal youth, and to still a lesser extent aboriginal urban dwellers (recognizing of course that many aboriginal women and youth are urban dwellers).
- 2. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996), 8.
- 3. Ibid, 149-150. See also 602 and 611.
- 4. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings, Discussion Paper 2: Focusing the Dialogue* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 34.
- 5. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 2.
- 6. Cora J. Voyageur, "Contemporary Indian Women," in David Alan Long and Olive Patricia Dickason, eds., *Visions of the Heart: Canadian Aboriginal Issues* (Toronto: Harcourt Brace & Company, Canada, 1996), 106.
- 7. Catherine Brooks, Executive Director of Anduhyaun, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Toronto, Ontario, June 25, 1992.
- 8. Bertha Allen, Native Women's Association of the Northwest Territories, *Public Hearings*, *Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Yellowknife, Northwest Territories, December 7, 1992.
- 9. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 18.
- 10. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round* (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992), 27.
- 11. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 79.
- 12. Rita Arey, President, Northwest Territories Status of Women, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Inuvik, Northwest Territories, May 6, 1992.

- 13. Discussion of the implications of Bill C-31 for reinstated persons is extensive and wideranging in recent scholarship. For some examples see, Katherine Beaty Chiste, "Aboriginal Women and Self-Government: Challenging Leviathan," American Indian Culture and Research Journal 18:3 (1994), 21; Nitya Duclos, "Lessons of Difference: Feminist Theory on Cultural Diversity." Buffalo Law Review Volume 38, Number 2 (Spring 1990), 364-366; Julia V. Emberley, Thresholds of Difference: Feminist Critique, Native Women's Writings, Postcolonial Theory (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993), 87-91; Jo-Anne Fiske, "Political Status of Native Indian Women: Contradictory Implications of Canadian State Policy," American Indian Culture and Research Journal 19:2 (1995), 4-7, 16-22; Wendy Moss, "Indigenous Self-Government in Canada and Sexual Equality Under the Indian Act: Resolving Conflicts Between Collective and Individual Rights," Queen's Law Journal Volume 15, Number 2 (Fall 1990); Joyce Green, "Constitutionalising the Patriarchy: Aboriginal Women and Aboriginal Self-Government," Constitutional Forum Volume 4, Number 4 (Summer 1993), 113; Thomas Isaac and Mary Sue Maloughney, "Dually Disadvantaged and Historically Forgotten?: Aboriginal Women and the Inherent Right of Aboriginal Self-Government," Manitoba Law Journal Volume 21, Number 3 (1992), 459-463; J. Rick Ponting, "Historical Overview and Background: Part II 1970-96," in J. Rick Ponting, First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination (Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997), 50-51.
- 14. This discriminatory treatment is a result of the amended Indian Act's section 6(2), the so-called "second generation cut-off" or "half-descent" rule. As described by Wendy Moss, the section "terminates Indian status for persons with fewer than two "Indian" grandparents Indian meaning with legal status as an "Indian" under the Indian Act. This rule applies to children born after, and children of women, but not men, who married out prior to 17 April 1985. In the case of descendants of Indian men who married out before 1985, a quarter-descent rule applies. For these children, Indian status may be granted even where they have only one "Indian" grandparent." See Wendy Moss, "Indigenous Self-Government in Canada and Sexual Equality Under the Indian Act," 281. See also the Royal Commission's extensive treatment of this matter in, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 37-43.
- 15. Sharon McIvor, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Toronto, Ontario, June 26, 1992.
- 16. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round, 47.
- 17. Florence Boucher, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Lac La Biche, Alberta, June 9, 1992.
- 18. Joyce Courchene, President, Nongom Ikkwe Indigenous Women's Collective, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Winnipeg, Manitoba, June 3. 1992.

- 19. Cora J. Voyageur, "Contemporary Indian Women," p.109. See also Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round*, 46; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the Second Round* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 31.
- 20. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round, 4.
- 21. Freda Albert, Manitoba Indigenous Women's Collective, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Thompson, Manitoba, May 31, 1993.
- 22. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings, Toward Reconciliation: Overview of the Fourth Round* (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1994), 23. See also, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities*, 72.
- 23. See Evelyn Webster, Indigenous Women's Collective, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 22, 1992; Sharon McIvor, Executive Council Member, Native Women's Association of Canada, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Toronto, Ontario, June 25, 1992; Tobique Women's Group, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Tobique, New Brunswick, November 2, 1992.
- 24. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round, 47.
- 25. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round, 24; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Discussion Paper 1, Framing the Issues (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992), 12; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the Second Round, 37; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Exploring the Options, Overview of the Third Round (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 4,9-10; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Toward Reconciliation, Overview of the Fourth Round, 24; and Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 62-68.
- 26. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round, 25; and Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Discussion Paper 1, Framing the Issues, 32.
- 27. Lynn Brooks, Executive Director, Status of Women Council of the N.W.T., *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Yellowknife, Northwest Territories, December 7, 1992.

- 28. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Exploring the Options, Overview of the Third Round*, ix. See also 4 and 7.
- 29. Teressa Nahanee, "Dancing with a Gorilla: Aboriginal Women, Justice and the Charter," in Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Aboriginal Peoples and the Justice System: Report of the National Round Table on Aboriginal Justice Issues (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 371.
- 30. See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Discussion Paper 1*, Framing the Issues, 13; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the Second Round*, 37; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Exploring the Options, Overview of the Third Round*, 10.
- 31. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 149.
- 32. Ibid, 149.
- 33. Ibid, 522.
- 34. Ibid, 149.
- 35. Ibid, 522.
- 36. Rosemarie Kuptana, President, Inuit Tapirisat of Canada, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Toronto, Ontario, June 26, 1992.
- 37. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 522.
- 38. Dorothy McKay, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Big Trout Lake, Ontario, December 3, 1992.
- 39. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 69.
- 40. Ibid, 151.
- 41. Fiske, "The Womb is to the Nation as the Heart to the Body: Ethnopolitical Discourses of the Canadian Indigenous Women's Movement," *Studies in Political Economy* 51 (Fall 1996), 69.
- 42. Ibid, 69.

- 43. Veena Das, "Cultural Rights and the Definition of Community," in Oliver Mendelsohn and Upendra Baxi, eds., *The Rights of Subordinated Peoples* (Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1994), 123.
- 44. Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 36.
- 45. Ibid, 36.
- 46. J. Anthony Long and Katherine Beaty Chiste, "Indian Governments and the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms," *American Indian Culture and Research Journal*," 18:2 (1994), 96.
- 47. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996), 226.
- 48. Ibid, 227.
- 49. Ibid, 230.
- 50. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round, 41.
- 51. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship: Part One, 230.
- 52. Menno Boldt, Surviving as Indians: The Challenge of Self-Government (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993), 148.
- 53. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Towards Reconciliation, Overview of the Fourth Round*, 23-24.
- 54. On this point see Boldt, Surviving as Indians, 152.
- 55. Ibid, 153.
- 56. Ibid, 153.
- 57. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One, 231.
- 58. Ibid, 230.
- 59. Ibid, 232.

- 60. Boldt, Surviving as Indians, 153. See also Jodi Cockerill and Roger Gibbins, "Reluctant Citizens? First Nations in the Canadian Federal State," in J. Rick Ponting, ed., First Nations in Canada, 400.
- 61. Cockerill and Gibbins, "Reluctant Citizens?" 391.
- 62. Ibid, 399.
- 63. Fiske provides a spirited defense of precisely this view in her "The Womb is to the Nation as the Heart is to the Body" 65-95.
- 64. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings: Exploring the Options, Overview of the Third Round, 10.
- 65. Ibid, 10.
- 66. Since renamed The Congress of Aboriginal Peoples.
- 67. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Public Hearings, Toward Reconciliation: Overview of the Fourth Round, 40.
- 68. John Gray, "After the New Liberalism," Social Research Volume 61, Number 3 (Fall 1994), 726.
- 69. Iris Marion Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990), 46.
- 70. Bhikhu Parekh, "Discourses on National Identity," *Political Studies* Volume XLII (1994), 504.

Chapter Five

Relational Pluralism: Aboriginal Boundaries and the

Demand for External Equality

I have shown that arguments both for and against greater aboriginal self-government that are based upon communitarian and individualist pluralism share a measure of incompleteness. In the name of freedom, equality, and self-definition, individualist pluralism advances a political morality of ethnic association that is voluntary, chosen, and strategic, while communitarian pluralism advances a political morality based upon preserving common understandings, shared cultural values, and national structures. The perspectives diverge on where to locate the principal object of political attention: in the body of the free individual or in the character of the constitutive community. But, once aboriginal identity and relations are defined, both develop similar strategies to analyze aboriginal political activity: relations are described in terms of binary or oppositional encounters between Canadian state and aboriginal nations or between aboriginal nations and aboriginal individuals.

This and the next chapter aims to provide a different justification for an aboriginal right to self-government, one that relies on the relational face of pluralism. To advance my argument I return one last time to the public hearings of RCAP. Here I document the remarkable consistency with which aboriginal witnesses ground their claims to self-government in principles of equality. I then turn to the assumptions of relational pluralism. I examine how a relational perspective leads me to discuss the political principle of equality not in terms of membership in social and political structures but in terms of relationships and the

formative role that individual and group power has upon aboriginal identity. In this chapter I discuss the implications of this view for relations between aboriginal communities and Canadian governments while in the next I apply these same implications to relations within aboriginal communities.

I. The Hearings

A) Equality of Peoples

Testimony before RCAP affords an unparalleled view into the diversity of the modern aboriginal experience in Canada as described by aboriginal persons themselves. Naturally, the sheer volume and scope of the testimony means that it defies easy categorization. In chapter three, however, I pointed out that a number of key themes can be distilled from the testimony. Numerous aboriginal witnesses repeatedly link in one way or another the significance of one or more of the following themes to their own experience: the tragic and heroic dimensions of the aboriginal past, the devastating impact of exploitation meted out at the hands of Canadian governments, the corresponding intent to resist the forces of colonialism and to heal communities and individuals, and the desire to resuscitate traditional culture and rebuild nations on the firm foundation of an adequate land and resource base.

Although not always consciously articulated or explicitly developed, there is a general theme to the public comments of many aboriginal witnesses that I infer from what is being said. Whether male or female, status or non-status, reserve or urban dweller, many demand resources so that they can construct identities according to their own design. Indeed, the arguments of witnesses often read much as a normative imperative: current imbalances in

power at all levels must be equalized if aboriginal persons are to enjoy a full measure of freedom and dignity within Canada. This leads me to conclude on closer inspection, that the demand for aboriginal rights by witnesses can be read as a demand for equal treatment.

Moreover, this recurring demand for equal treatment would appear to constitute one of the main themes that links a major part of the testimony of aboriginal witnesses.

The prominence of this theme of equality operates on two closely related levels: some witnesses define equality as a relationship that ought to exist between aboriginal communities (usually First Nations) and Canadian governments while others are more preoccupied with attaining equality between aboriginal persons within aboriginal communities. While the distinction here is an important one, both arguments can be seen as addressing current imbalances in relations of power. In the remainder of this section I will visit the testimony of aboriginal witnesses again, but this time with a view to identifying explicitly the ways in which witnesses express the interlocking nature of these claims to equal relations. In this chapter I will address the issue of equality as a function of inter-governmental relations, leaving the matter of how aboriginal witnesses address the question of equality between aboriginal persons within local communities for the next chapter.

Some witnesses identify the nation-based expression of political identity as central to aboriginal existence and so what they demand is equal standing and recognition as peoples within Canada. In this form, claims to equal standing as peoples is regularly justified in terms of one or more of the following three explanations.

First, it is common to read in testimonials that aboriginal peoples should be recognized as the original occupants of Canada. As expressed by one witness:

We are the original inhabitants of this country now called Canada, and as First Nations peoples we never gave up our right to sovereignty. We are the First Peoples and we are a Nation with the inherent right to create and maintain our own identities and cultures, languages, values, practices, to govern ourselves and to govern our relations with other governments as distinct entities.¹

One can readily see the significant assertion to political power that flows from this construction of events. The right of self-government is generally held to be an inherent one and thus not something that can be given or taken away by the Canadian federal government or the Constitution. This purported fact of original status as sovereign nations is then used by witnesses to justify their normative claim to restitution in the form of restoring historical equivalency between aboriginal and non-aboriginal governments. Most often this restoration process is described in terms of recognizing the entitlement of aboriginal communities to a nation-to-nation relationship with the Canadian state: "the spirit and intent of the treaty relationship is based on nation to nation relationships between First Nations and the government of Canada; ...there must be a form of pluralism in Canada that allows Aboriginal laws, traditions and customs to flourish."²

This assertion of historical equality between aboriginal and Canadian governments leads directly to the second explanation. Some witnesses make the case that while aboriginal peoples now live under the Crown's protection, this does not in any way diminish their historic right to govern their own internal affairs. As put by one:

We do not want a form of self-government that is subject to all the existing laws and policies of the federal and provincial governments, but one that co-exists equally and recognizes our needs. Self-government must be more than just self-administration but must encompass our form of laws and policies based on our culture and way of life.³

While the idea of self-government is clearly intended to sustain a claim to autonomy and equality, few witnesses go on to argue that the right is unlimited. Indeed, witnesses seldom put self-government forward as an end in itself. Rather, in keeping with the preceding statement, what most witnesses appear to be saying is that self-government is a tool to enable aboriginal communities to exercise greater control over matters critical to the development of their individual and collective identities. I believe that when aboriginal witnesses use the language of equality, it should be seen as contributing to this objective. Witnesses generally seem to use the concept to refer to a relationship between nations who, because they share historical status as politically self-governing entities, ought to recognize and respect the right of each to develop and express their respective collective identities free from interference by the other.

Third, aboriginal witnesses consistently describe relations between aboriginal and Canadian governments in terms of treaty-making. These witnesses seem to view treaties as formalized relations of reciprocity and consent. As put by one:

...what is needed is not a new relationship, but a return to the original agreement based on co-existence that (our) ancestors and non-Aboriginal peoples entered into in the pre-Confederation treaties. ... Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal Canadians should sign a national treaty of renewal that recognizes Aboriginal culture, language, and treaty rights as well as the right of Aboriginal peoples to self-determination and to co-exist with other Canadians.⁴

The treaty issue that aboriginal witnesses address most often concerns their desire to restore governmental relations of peace, friendship, and reciprocal obligations that they say flow from their treaty rights with the Canadian Crown. In many instances, aboriginal witnesses describe how treaty rights have been ignored, unfulfilled, or diminished by federal

and provincial law. At the same time, many of these same aboriginal witnesses say that the original treaty principles have not only survived, but continue into the present day. What some then propose is some kind of a "bilateral process between treaty nations and the Crown to interpret, define and implement treaties based on their original spirit and intent:"⁵

Before we can proceed, the relationship with the federal and provincial governments must be corrected as based on our Treaty. The Treaty must be implemented in the spirit in which it was made from the viewpoint of our people. Our elders tell us that the agreement was to share the land with the newcomers, not to surrender it for a handful of beads and a few scraps of land.⁶

In summary, many witnesses reclaim what they see as original relations of symmetry between settler and aboriginal nations and they then draw that model forward as the political and legal norm for the present. In my view, these claims can be seen as containing an important conception of equality. Simply put, because they are political communities who are both original occupants of Canada and who in many cases possess treaty entitlements, aboriginal nations are said to be entitled to equality of status in their relationship with Canadian governments. What necessarily follows from this line of reasoning is an important conception of justice for many witnesses: as equals among the peoples that make up Canada, aboriginal nations are fully within their rights to exercise independent power over the form, expression, and development of their distinct individual and communal identities.

B) Implications and Analysis

Most aboriginal witnesses who testified before RCAP insisted upon the intrinsic value of their aboriginal identity and, perhaps more importantly, upon their right to maintain and develop historically and communally structured forms of aboriginal life. There are Canadians

who possess aboriginal ancestry (some 375,000 as identified by RCAP) but who have either little or no identification with that ancestry or if they do, have little or no feeling of membership in a particular local aboriginal community. Given the centrality of communities for pluralism, it is those persons for whom their aboriginal affiliation draws them into community that I direct my attention.

Furthermore, one distinct feature of aboriginal political rhetoric is that it has generated a picture of aboriginal communities as nations. This political form of shared community is viewed by many witnesses to carry the weight of tradition and the prerogative of history; the role is intended to validate aboriginal communities' claim to equality of status in their relations to the settler state. It is this category of aboriginal community that I take to be of central importance. In my view, First Nations are meaningful entities from the perspective of pluralism because to this point they are the only feasible vehicles for aboriginal self-government - from the standpoint of public policy little else comes as close in practice.

I believe that there is much to be gained by situating this political rhetoric of aboriginal nationhood within 1) the identification approach to ethnic identity and 2) a relational theory of pluralism.

First, an identification approach suggests that national identities be understood as the expression of choices made by aboriginal individuals in community. From this perspective, there is an important distinction to be made between the sources of aboriginal identity and its aspects. The abiding source of aboriginal identity is identified as consisting in a shared ancestry and a shared historical experience of belonging to one another through time. These sources, moreover, are further identified as having been profoundly shaped by the historical

experience of suffering as a result of colonialism; it is this experience that in large part is said to lend to aboriginal identity its aboriginal character.

In short, shared ancestry and shared historical experiences are what frame the context for the further development of aboriginal identity. Cultural and national elements of identity are what is then characterized in the identification approach as the manifestation of this development. They are regarded as elements that are called into being and given political and other forms of expression in response to the relations aboriginal peoples either choose or are forced to take up with others. Thus, while the identification approach highlights that cultural and national manifestations of aboriginal identity are genuinely real, they are simultaneously identified as particular historical expressions of identity, stimulated into existence by the specific and contingent conditions surrounding aboriginal communities. As a result, just as the processes of individual self-definition are defined as inherently dynamic and susceptible to change, so too are the structures through which aboriginal persons give expression to their political association.

As the analysis of chapter three demonstrated, the conventional approach to aboriginal self-government emphasizes the importance of aboriginal nations because nations are said to preserve culture and culture is taken as that which makes aboriginal communities distinctive. I also demonstrated, however, that when cultural difference is made the basis for arguments supporting aboriginal rights this can not only undermine the justification for those rights, but also promote unduly antagonistic relations between aboriginal and Canadian governments. This occurs as a result of a three-fold process. First, cultural elements of aboriginal identity are taken as fundamental markers of who aboriginal communities are. Second, aboriginal

rights are tied to only those elements of practices, customs, and traditions that are said to be integral to distinctive aboriginal culture. Consequently, when those elements change (through contact or assimilation), the aboriginal right associated with the protection of that element is also understood to disappear. Third, aboriginal communities are forced to preserve the distinctive elements of their cultures from the encroaching influence of non-aboriginal society because if they do not, they may lose their rights and by extension, their community identity. Consequently, what results is a competitive claims-based relationship between aboriginal and Canadian governments motivated by an aboriginal concern to protect their essential identity-conferring attributes. The question is whether aboriginal and Canadian governments are well-served by the use of categories that constructs their relationship in terms of cultural competition. In my view, the relationship would be far better served by a different set of categories, one that promotes cooperative governmental relations based on a more complex, layered, and overlapping understanding of aboriginal community identity.

By implication, if the ongoing viability of aboriginal nations is to be protected, it is important from the identification perspective not to equate cultural and political aspects of aboriginal identity with their source. To do so draws us into the dangerous terrain of assuming that when a particular aspect of aboriginal identity is transformed into another form, the experience of aboriginality itself is, for all intents and purposes, over rather than merely changed. It is far better, therefore, to lodge aboriginal identity within its source, that is, within ancestry, history, location, and the abiding ties of loyalty and affinity that these connections generate, since this lends to aboriginal community identity a more permanent foundation.

From the identification perspective, it is these connections and ties that are of intrinsic

importance where the identity of what are now commonly referred to as First Nations are concerned.

Second, in the introduction to the dissertation I established that relational pluralism is a normative theory that upholds certain standards of equality within and between groups. From a relational perspective, equality within groups is important because human subjectivity is regarded as the outcome of the relations we keep and thus healthy individual development depends upon having power to shape the course of those relations. But at the same time, equality between groups is also important because individual self-development is dependent upon the capacity of groups to develop. Consequently, groups are also said to need power. The idea here is that group members should be able to construct protective boundaries around themselves so that they can decide upon and express their group identities free from external domination. On both individual and communal levels the evaluative standard is relational: equality is understood to be about relationships that empower individuals and their communal lives.

What are the implications of this view for the politics of aboriginal self-government? Rather than stress distinctive cultural elements as central to aboriginal community identity, a relational pluralist stresses that a healthy aboriginal identity is the outcome of aboriginal nations and the members within them having control over their lives in ways consistent with their own aspirations. While these aspirations may include expressions of distinctive culture, they may include other expressions as well. According to this approach then, what is key from the point of view of justice is that aboriginal nations should possess the right to develop and give expression to any element of communal identity, whether culturally distinctive or

otherwise. The central issue is not one of cultural preservation in other words, but more broadly, the aboriginal right to be self-defining within Canada.

With both the identification perspective on aboriginal identity and the relational theory of pluralism in hand, I can now take the next step in the argument of this chapter. What happens if we take the identification perspective on aboriginal identity as opposed to a "cultural" or "national" one, and if we link that to a relational theory of pluralism as opposed to a communitarian or individualist one? Are there particular political problems associated with aboriginal self-government that currently defy resolution that could be better handled within this framework? Of course, aboriginal nations are not homogeneous entities, nor can one distil from aboriginal discourse a single perspective on aboriginal governance issues. Confronting the challenge of aboriginal self-government in other words, is both multi-faceted and highly complex. In the remainder of this chapter I am interested in articulating one view on what aboriginal self-government might involve. This view, informed by relational pluralism, relies less on elements of cultural and political structures as the reference point for aboriginal community equality and more on relationships and the aboriginal right to equality and freedom from domination in those relationships.

Finally, to raise the standard of power and its just distribution necessarily requires that I also address the question of what is possible given the reality of power relations and its associated limitations in Canada. Changing one's categories of analysis in the way proposed is intended to shed greater light on what is involved in the challenge of aboriginal self-government in Canada. But this does not do away with the fact that many aboriginal persons and communities face serious and ongoing constraints upon their freedom. The aspirations of

some, for example, may be constrained by the what they see as the structural limitations attached to the practice of Canadian federalism, while others may regard the treaty process underway in parts of Canada like British Columbia to demand an extraordinarily high level of compromise. There are thus clear structural limitations to what aboriginal communities can achieve, some associated with the natural limitations of the Canadian political system itself and others with the tendency of the Canadian state to refuse to fundamentally break with assumptions of colonial dominance.

My point is not to ignore these very real constraints but to think about the relationships that stand behind them in a different way. By stressing the importance of aboriginal community identity as complex, evolving, and situational, relational pluralism highlights the degree to which different kinds of political choices can not only be made by aboriginal communities, but that those choices may also be legitimate from the perspective of promoting genuine aboriginal freedom. In my view, acceptance of this central pluralist insight preserves an avenue for not only softening cultural and political confrontation between aboriginal and Canadian governments, but also generating genuine political relationships of interdependency and cooperation. Precisely what this might involve is a matter I turn to next.

II. Colonialism and Equality

The importance of freedom from domination is reinforced by the pluralist commitment to equality between groups, no small challenge in the context of an environment in which aboriginal peoples have suffered oppression associated with colonial domination and control.

In the colonial setting, the relationship was unabashedly hierarchical, one in which non-aboriginal people regarded themselves as primary and independent and aboriginal peoples as lesser and dependent. Colonial attitudes such as these are what lent purported legitimacy to the Crown's right to claim political control over aboriginal nations and underlying title to aboriginal lands. Put simply, a pluralist framework accentuates the importance of a politics that redresses injustices done to aboriginal nations flowing from this hierarchical relationship. A just settlement of aboriginal grievances requires that these colonial relations be understood for what they are and that the oppression generated by those relations be stopped and repaired.

A) Relational Co-existence

As the testimony before RCAP illustrates, the experience of colonialism translates into an overall aboriginal perception that they are disadvantaged and oppressed not only as individuals but also as communities. Thus, while social justice refers to granting aboriginal individuals "the socially supported substantive opportunity...to develop and exercise their capacities and realize their choices," this in and of itself is not enough. As Young has shown, oppression is a group phenomenon in which groups become hostage to standards imposed upon them by the external world.

So, in so far as a pluralist framework addresses unequal distributions of power, it also compels us to consider aboriginal communal affiliations as a legitimate form of political mobilization. One can conclude from the general thrust of the testimony by aboriginal witnesses that they want to strengthen sources of communal power so as to shatter

stigmatizing images and stereotypes that have rendered their own community-generated experiences and identities as inferior. Many point to the structures of aboriginal nationhood as the boundary markers behind which they say they wish to take up this community rehabilitation exercise. Consequently, if Canada is not to remain an alienating environment for aboriginal persons, it seems that among other things, a positive culture of equality is needed in which equality is understood to entail a public affirmation and recognition of the specific experiences, identities, and social contributions that aboriginal persons have as members of nations. The bottom line here is self-government: aboriginal witnesses consistently argue in one fashion or another that what they need is the framework provided by self-rule so that their communities can have political boundaries behind which to make independent decisions.

These include the right to decide land ownership and occupancy issues in traditional territories, to create social and economic policy, to develop or rebuild political institutions, and to nurture distinctive cultural and religious practices.

To date, defining self-government has been notoriously difficult, in no small measure because aboriginal communities are far "too diverse to operate under a single set of rules." However, obsessive concern about pinning down the substantive meaning of self-government as a prerequisite to exercising the right itself is to miss the point that many witnesses before RCAP make. While the substantive content of the right is important, most witnesses seem to be far more interested in using the claim to self-government to put an end to governmental paternalism. What is of first importance in other words, is "aboriginal rather than external authority over jurisdictions and institutions of relevance to aboriginal peoples." As Patricia Monture-Angus argues, it is about rejecting that which was imposed without aboriginal

consent and is thus "a call for the opportunity to remedy the consequences of colonialism and the corresponding oppression we carry as individuals and collectively." 12

This strikes me as language consistent with the normative thrust of relational pluralism. What I infer from comments like those of Monture-Angus is that most aboriginal leaders do not seek self-government as an instrument to secure their separation from Canada or as a way to exercise absolute and unconstrained powers within Canada. Rather, self-government constitutes an attempt by aboriginal leaders to establish flexible political relationships with Canadian governments based upon mutually agreeable patterns of divided and shared power over lands, resources, and people. What is key to the relationship then, is the idea of reciprocity and consent: aboriginal governments must be equal partners in the political discourse they take up with Canadian governments if the specific evolving and changing needs and circumstances of their communities are to be met.

What direction this relational discourse takes would necessarily be up to the Canadian and aboriginal governments themselves. My point is simply that there need be no rigid list of jurisdictions and powers that aboriginal governments must exercise if they are to function as communities of self-definition for their members. In practice rather, what one would expect to find is that different kinds of political choices would be made by aboriginal leaders about the range of self-governing powers they may wish to exercise: some will be modest while others will be more wide-ranging, perhaps reflecting in part those currently exercised by federal and provincial governments. Framed this way, aboriginal self-government is primarily about trying to find ways to integrate Canada politically based on the idea of coordinating rather than subordinating aboriginal communities and their governments. Beyond this basic

commitment of relational respect for governmental co-existence, the substance of self-governing structures are to "evolve over time in accordance with local needs and regional aspirations." As put by Radha Jhappan, these local needs and aspirations would be shaped by (among other things) whether the particular aboriginal community "has a land base under the reserve system and Indian Act, whether it is rural or urban, and whether it has a substantial population and resource base."

B) Federalist Accommodation

Now one could argue with justification that with respect to external relations between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state, a pluralist commitment to equality and freedom from domination at the level of politics is hardly a novel position. Recent work by nationalist and liberal scholars, ¹⁵ for example, as well as the primary policy thrust of RCAP's Report ¹⁶ offer justifications similar to those of relational pluralism for group-based aboriginal emancipation. However, in this literature, the kind of power that aboriginal communities aspire to is usually discussed as a problem of federalism. ¹⁷ While aboriginal communities are generally considered too small and in the main, disinterested in the idea of functioning as independent states, they are nevertheless understood to be interested in political and administrative power-sharing with Canada. Federalism is the proposed institutional solution because through it, aboriginal governments could enjoy continued affiliation with the Canadian state while still realizing the objective of local control through constitutional guarantees to partial autonomy.

Within the Canadian political setting, federalism can be conceived as a political device built simultaneously on two main pillars: shared rule and self-rule. In theory, neither of the two pillars should take precedence over the other for if one does, this will jeopardize the entire federal system. In the Canadian case, the shared rule criteria is met in the form of formal, structured representation for both pan-Canadian and regional interests within central government institutions (e.g. Parliament and the Supreme Court), while the self-rule criteria is met in the form of constitutionally divided power between federal government and provinces. The important principle that federalism is said to uphold is that of equitable (if not equal) territorial representation via the parliamentary branch of government and that of governmental independence. What is central to the practice of Canadian federalism, in other words, is partnership: its constant challenge is often said to involve striking an institutional equilibrium between the forces of centralization and decentralization, or if one prefers, between unity and diversity.

Aboriginal political integration into the Canadian federal system in this way is the solution preferred by RCAP. For it, the chief virtue of federalism is that it can accommodate the cultural differences of aboriginal peoples by affording their communities control over governmental structures that, for certain purposes, would be largely autonomous. RCAP argues that the aboriginal right to self-determination gives aboriginal peoples governmental options that could involve a "high degree of sovereignty," it also insists that those options must be exercised "within Canada." For RCAP, the enactment of section 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982 "confirmed the status of Aboriginal peoples as partners in the complex federal arrangements that make up Canada." Federalism is regarded positively because it

provides "the basis for recognizing Aboriginal governments as one of three distinct orders of government in Canada." The hallmark of Canadian federalism argues RCAP, is a commitment to shared sovereignty which means that in "the three-cornered relations" that link aboriginal, provincial, and federal governments, all three "are sovereign within their respective spheres and hold their powers by virtue of their constitutional status rather than by delegation."²¹

In practical terms, RCAP recommends that this federal arrangement include two measures: the creation of an aboriginal parliament leading eventually to a House of First Peoples (shared rule), and the development of an organic form of aboriginal self-government (self-rule). The recommendation concerning an aboriginal parliament and House of First Peoples was offered to stimulate greater direct participation by aboriginal people "in the decision-making processes of Canadian institutions of government." Yet, as Cairns notes, this shared rule pillar of federalist practice received minimal attention. It has also generated little interest among aboriginal and non-aboriginal leaders alike, and of all RCAP's many recommendations, was one of the first to be dismissed.

On the "self-rule" side of federal practice, however, RCAP had much more to contribute. In this sense, when RCAP refers to federalism as a solution for aboriginal community revitalization, it does so almost entirely with reference to only one of its two pillars. RCAP argues that shared sovereignty is the feature of Canadian federalism that holds greatest promise for aboriginal emancipation because through it, aboriginal people would be able to exercise the independent power they need to rebuild their communities and nations. RCAP thus clearly subordinates the federal idea of shared rule to that of self-rule. For it,

shared rule may be an attractive ideal but will amount to little if lacking political foundation in viable and self-sufficient aboriginal communities.

As defined by RCAP, aboriginal nations would exercise "an actual right to exercise jurisdiction over certain core subject-matters...of vital concern to the life and welfare of the community" as well as "a potential right to deal with a wider range of matters that lie beyond the core area and extend to the outer periphery of potential Aboriginal jurisdiction."24 The criteria for determining the difference between core and peripheral authority as well as areas that lie outside aboriginal jurisdiction relate to aboriginal community identity and interest. Core areas refer to those legislative responsibilities of government in which aboriginal communities should have jurisdiction if they are to be self-defining. These would include areas like citizenship, lands and resources, social, educational, and health services, economic development, language and culture, and various aspects of the criminal justice system. Peripheral areas refer to those responsibilities in which aboriginal governments may have an interest, but which also have "a major impact on adjacent jurisdictions or attract transcendent federal of provincial concern."25 These areas (among them, criminal justice) require a substantial degree of coordination between aboriginal, federal, and provincial governments and so RCAP concluded that aboriginal governments cannot legislate in these areas "until agreements have been concluded with federal and provincial governments."26 Areas that lie outside aboriginal jurisdiction include national defense, international trade, banking and currency, bankruptcy and insolvency, navigation and shipping, postal service, and so on. These are areas in which the federal government currently has law-making authority and that are said to involve matters that can continue to be best handled at the national level.

C) From Structural to Relational Equality

For a relational pluralist, federalist solutions to the aboriginal demand for self-government such as those proposed by RCAP are meaningful only when nested in a relational dynamic. Herein, I would argue, lies the principal contribution that relational pluralism can make to the debate about how to deepen external relations of cooperation, negotiation, and dialogue between aboriginal and Canadian governments. For relational pluralists, federalism refers to a relationship of equality between two orders of government. What is of critical importance to this relationship from a pluralist point of view is a decentralization of power from the Government of Canada to aboriginal communities. Less conspicuous in this line of reasoning are demands for formal constitutional relations between aboriginal and provincial governments or formal structured representation for aboriginal political leaders in the institutions of the federal government, in short, arrangements that might be characterized as more typically federalist. One way to accentuate what this relational contribution involves is to contrast it with federalist approaches to self-rule that link aboriginal identity to structural attributes of difference.

Under the difference model, aboriginal political identity is taken to be equivalent to nationhood. Nations are then regarded as of intrinsic importance because they are seen to be by definition the source of aboriginal political identity. What this promotes is a structuralist approach to aboriginal-Canadian state relations: the integrity of aboriginal political identity is said to rely specifically on the structural integrity of the political institutions of aboriginal nations. Federalist solutions developed in this vein, therefore, seek to empower and rebuild the structural capacity of aboriginal nations as an end in itself. Here federalism is framed in

terms of the need to manage relations between coexisting political entities; aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples are each said to be entitled to exercise political authority because they are structurally separate and independent.

Furthermore, the language associated with this structuralist model regularly carries the assumption that relations between aboriginal and Canadian governments are inevitably oppositional or at the very least, associated with asserting cultural difference. The cultural strain of the argument suggests that if aboriginal peoples are to survive as communities, they must preserve their cultural uniqueness. The justification for aboriginal self-government is thus seen to rest specifically on this desire to preserve culture: nations are said to be particularly well-suited structurally to preserve and promote the distinct cultural elements of aboriginal ways of life. It is this justification that one finds, for example, at the heart of RCAP's Report. As argued by Cairns, "The Commission's decision to opt for "nation" as the Report's key organizing concept sprang from the priority it attached to the goal of cultural survival and the nation's right of self-determination to achieve it."²⁷

The more nationalist strain meanwhile, accedes to the political vocabulary of sovereignty in which the sovereignty of aboriginal nations is regularly juxtaposed to that of the Canadian state. In this version aboriginal nations are viewed as partners among the nationalities that constitute the Canadian federation. Here aboriginal self-government is justified on restorative grounds: a history of colonial relations has denied aboriginal nations their sovereign right to exercise the political autonomy to which they remain entitled. The image presented here is often one of centralized and unified sovereign powers engaged in adversarial relations of political competition over power, land, and resources. As put by

McHugh, the "approach supposes two closed political systems in competition, the state asserting its domination and paramountcy with aboriginal peoples counter-asserting a self-contained independence."²⁸

A relational pluralist analysis of self-government avoids associating the aboriginal right to jurisdiction over its own collective life with the qualification of cultural uniqueness or political competitiveness and for this reason is considerably more realistic. No doubt, intergovernmental relations between aboriginal and non-aboriginal people can result in political conflict, opposition, and the assertion of cultural difference. A relational approach, however, promotes less disputatious and adversarial orientations between Canadian and aboriginal governments on grounds that this is far better given the inevitable permanency of their political relationship. Peaceful coexistence, in other words, is far more likely when political agreement, cooperation, and mutual cultural influence are featured as central to the relationship rather than cultural and political incompatibilities. It is my view that relational pluralism takes this latter possibility more readily into account.

From a relational pluralist point of view, the management of relations between

Canadian and aboriginal governments is seen to lie more in tripartite processes that ensure a

cooperative and participatory political relationship than in the delivery of particular cultural

and political structures as ends in themselves. Here, the aboriginal right to self-government is

seen as the outcome of a process in which Canadian governments recognize their federal

obligation to create political space for aboriginal communities so they can develop and express
their communal identities in freedom. In this sense, self-government serves as the legal and

normative foundation for aboriginal governments to establish their authority across a range of

jurisdictions, cultural, political, or otherwise. Naturally, Canadian governments remain the more powerful collectivity in the relationship with aboriginal governments; this fact is not in question. What is being questioned, however, is the federal government's presumed right to arbitrarily set limits upon aboriginal power and to unilaterally determine the range of powers that aboriginal communities may exercise under self-government. Under the terms of relational pluralism, when Canadian and aboriginal governments relate, they should do so as equals so that aboriginal communities possess the freedom they need to decide what is in their own best interest.

As for the source of the aboriginal right to self-government, there is no presumption within relational pluralism that it must originate from practices associated with aboriginal cultural difference or pre-colonial political sovereignty. The source, rather, would need to be more relational in origin, that is, in keeping with the kinds of obligations assumed by colonial representatives of the Crown and later by Canadian governments upon initial contact with aboriginal communities. Here two relational elements seem important. The first is that of original occupancy: the aboriginal right to self-government originates from an aboriginal status as organized political communities, rooted in territory, with an independent existence prior to the creation of the new state now called Canada. The second is that of community: the aboriginal right to self-government is activated by the collective aboriginal desire to have the political, social, and economic instruments to guarantee the development of their communities. When I refer to federalism as a solution I use it in this relational sense.

In summary, the strength of the relational pluralist tradition lies in its attention to the question of whether political relations (as opposed to structures) contribute to genuine

equality and freedom from domination between aboriginal and Canadian governments. A number of distinct, though rarely recognized implications relating to aboriginal community boundaries and power, and the proper and improper limits on aboriginal claims follow from this central insight.

III. Boundaries, Interdependence, and Aboriginal Power

A) Two Principles

First, self-government implies an aboriginal right to protection against intrusion by external authority into their social and political structures. This requires of non-aboriginal governments a duty of non-interference so that aboriginal communities can engage in their own processes of self-definition.

A helpful metaphor here is that of boundaries. Justice for pluralists is captured by the idea of egalitarian relationships. What is important, therefore, is not using the power of self-government to maintain cultural and political differences between aboriginal and non-aboriginal communities, but using that power to maintain boundaries - and boundaries not for their own sake but for the sake of extending to aboriginal communities a protected sphere in which to build lives that correspond to their own priorities. This emphasis upon a boundary and the need to protect it can simultaneously separate and relate aboriginal nations and the Canadian polity. It recognizes that while some aspects of identity might be different on either side of the boundary, it is not these aspects themselves that define difference. The difference, rather, is defined by each aboriginal community's entitlement to decide what kind of political organization is in their best interest, whether, and to what degree they want to be

integrated into the broader society in which they are immersed, and what kinds of political, economic, and social relations they want to establish with other groups in Canada. The character of the relationship between aboriginal and non-aboriginal governments should thus be determined not by the substance of their cultural and political differences but by the style of relations between them. Boundaries are thus the antidote to colonialism.

Furthermore, the capacity to be self-defining is the central element in just relations.

The related implication is that aboriginal self-government is most fundamentally about the capacity to exercise political authority at the local level. Wayne Warry describes the kind of political dynamic I have in mind here as follows: self-government "is what happens 'on the ground,'...it is about increasing self-sufficiency and the process of capacity-building whereby communities can identify their needs, exercise their ability to address these needs, and evaluate approaches so as to ensure that human and financial resources are allocated effectively and efficiently." Framed this way, self-government constitutes a process by which aboriginal communities build institutions to respond to local conditions. Boundaries of non-interference are important because they afford aboriginal governments the political authority they need to map out areas of local jurisdiction in their relations with the Canadian state.

Second, self-government implies an aboriginal right to an equal share of power with non-aboriginal governments when they define the ground-rules for their relationship with one another. This requires of Canadian governments a commitment to reciprocity so that aboriginal governments can develop relations of interdependence with their Canadian counterparts in ways that derive from joint deliberation and mutually acceptable compromise.

Now on one level, the aboriginal assertion that they are sovereign peoples in need of a nation-to-nation relationship with the Canadian government could be equated with a separatist sentiment and an aboriginal rejection of Canadian society. This assumption certainly harmonizes well with the literature on nationalism that generally assumes ethnic ideologies become nationalist the moment they demand a state on behalf of an ethnic group.³⁰ Construed in this way, nationalism does possess the character of a zero sum game: whatever aboriginal peoples gain in self-government powers is necessarily a direct loss in powers for the Canadian state.

However, while the idea that every nation must have its own state is common, there is no necessary connection between the two. Indeed, this proposition is borne out by the empirical evidence in the aboriginal context. Aboriginal leaders in Canada have not made the acquisition of a state for their nations a political priority, nor is their claim to self-government intended as a threat to the territorial integrity or the sovereignty of the Canadian state. As Alfred points out, there are different forms of nationalism in the world today. He defines aboriginal nationalism is a community-based ethnic nationalism that is best understood as a reaction to Western political and cultural hegemony. Its objective is "to achieve self-determination not through the creation of a new state, but through the achievement of a cultural sovereignty and a political relationship based on group autonomy and reflected in formal self-government arrangements in cooperation with existing state institutions. The objectives of the state-based and community-based nationalist movements are thus essentially different: "Where the state-based nationalist project is geared toward displacing the existing state in the creation of a new one, community sovereignty nationalism accepts the state's

present existence and attempts an accommodation that preserves the integrity of both the challenging ethnic group and the state itself."³³

A relational pluralist perspective on self-government can facilitate the way we might think about this accommodation exercise. Under the pluralist model, aboriginal self-government aims to find the means for a deeper political integration into the Canadian state based on the idea that integration is a result of the coordination and mutually acceptable interdependence rather than subordination of aboriginal communities.

Communitarian pluralists like Kymlicka and Taylor argue that this kind of accommodation can be facilitated only if non-aboriginal Canadians accept what they call a theory of "deep diversity."³⁴ For them, aboriginal peoples' sense of political integration into Canada depends upon their Canadian identity "passing through" the more fundamental identity they have as members of their aboriginal nations. This leads Kymlicka to argue that for aboriginal groups, Canada is worthy of their allegiance only if it conducts itself as "a federation of national groups which respect each other's right to be a distinct societal culture within Canada."35 Taylor's emphasis is slightly different. He too accepts that community identity can be expressed through language and culture, but argues that with respect to Quebec at least, its allegiance to Canada rests more broadly on the degree to which Canada contributes to the survival and furtherance of the Québécois nation.³⁶ One can safely assume that for Taylor, the situation of Quebec and that of aboriginal nations is roughly analogous. Taylor argues that by virtue of their prior occupancy as functioning societies on the territory now called Canada, aboriginal peoples constitute nations with the right to self-rule.³⁷ Thus, as with nationalists in Quebec, Taylor would undoubtedly also say that many aboriginal persons

also believe that Canada is worthy of their allegiance only to the degree that it provides their communities with the political autonomy they need to defend and promote those attributes that they take to be central to their identity.

In my view Taylor and Kymlicka's understanding of what motivates the interest of multi-national entities also dictates the political accommodation these entities require: simply put, if aboriginal interest is defined in terms of belonging to a constituent national element of Canada, then accommodation necessarily requires a degree of cultural separation (Kymlicka) and/or political autonomy (Taylor). But what if one looks at the relationship between aboriginal and non-aboriginal governments from the more elemental perspective of equal power and reciprocity in relations? Would it not make a difference to the debate about aboriginal accommodation if the idea of "deep diversity" was thought of less in terms of difference (as Taylor puts it) and more in terms of empowering the marginalized voices of aboriginal individuals and communities in their multiple and ever-shifting relations with the Canadian state?

Proponents of relational pluralism concern themselves with the presence of systemic political inequality between societal groups. They seek to address cases where concentration of power has led to the sustained inability of marginalized individuals and groups to exercise power and control over their own lives. In the case of aboriginal peoples, loss of power and control came at the hands of Europeans who committed gross injustices against them in the settlement of the North American continent. It is these injustices, therefore, that are of first concern.

What implications follow from this view? While aboriginal identification with Canada may continue to "pass through" aboriginal communities, there is no requirement that aboriginal self-development depends on degrees of cultural or political independence from Canada. Instead, what self-development depends on is consent. It is the aboriginal ability to make choices in freedom at both individual and community levels that is important. Seen in this light, any arrangement with the Canadian polity that satisfies the aspirations of aboriginal communities can be viewed as an exercise in self-government.

Where these choices take aboriginal and Canadian governments is naturally an open question. But the point is that nothing should in principle preclude the possibility of their developing deeper relations of cooperation and interdependence with one another. All that is required is that those relations be processes in which aboriginal peoples, through their governments, enjoy full participation. In addition, the negotiated outcomes flowing from those relations should be ones to which aboriginal peoples offer their full consent. It seems to me that thinking about "deep diversity" in this way, while still not guaranteeing a deepened sense of political integration between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples, at least allows the door to swing more widely open on this possibility.

B) A Relational Framework for Negotiations

Significantly, some of the judicial interpretation of aboriginal rights under section 35(1) of the *Constitution Act 1982* impose legal and political duties upon Canadian governments that follow, in part, along the lines advanced by the two principles above. Since the 1980s, the Supreme Court has characterized the federal government's role to "Indians and

Lands reserved for the Indians" as one characterized by a fiduciary or trust-like responsibility. One of the most important decisions on aboriginal rights in this respect was rendered in 1990 by the Supreme Court of Canada in R. v. Sparrow.

In *Sparrow* the Court ruled that the "existing rights" in section 35 are those that aboriginal people possessed prior to the assertion of Crown sovereignty and that continue to exist because they had not been explicitly extinguished prior to the enactment of section 35.³⁹ Furthermore, by virtue of the constitutional protection afforded aboriginal rights in the post 1982 era, those rights are not only now insulated against extinguishment, but must also be interpreted in a "generous and liberal" manner.⁴⁰ The Court did qualify its ruling by saying that aboriginal rights are not absolute and that they can be regulated by federal legislation, but it also insisted in the same breath that such legislation must be justified according to a test that imposes as little hardship as possible upon the aboriginal persons affected. Federal legislation with respect to aboriginal rights in other words, must be reconciled with what the Court terms its fiduciary obligations.

Furthermore, with respect to the interpretation of section 35(1) more generally, the Court insisted that Canadian governments must act in a way that promotes aboriginal interests and that encourages trust-like rather than adversarial relations. It seems to me that the Court's emphasis upon the necessity of generous and liberal interpretations of aboriginal rights and the importance of trust-like relations establishes an important constitutional framework for aboriginal self-government negotiations. One could argue, for example, that words like "generous" and "liberal" and "trust-like" connote types of relationship-building that might well include duties of non-interference in the internal affairs of aboriginal communities and

commitments to cooperative agreement between aboriginal and non-aboriginal governments about the form that their relations of interdependence will take.

The Supreme Court has further urged that the reconciliation of aboriginal rights with the assertion of Crown sovereignty should be resolved through negotiations. The question is whether the emerging understandings of aboriginal self-government reflected in negotiations undertaken to date establish a framework for co-existence that are adequate by the standards of relational pluralism. The Nisga'a treaty is the first negotiated settlement of aboriginal land and resource rights and self-government powers in the province of British Columbia. Moreover, some have suggested that the Nisga'a have won "the most comprehensive treaty ever"41 negotiated in Canada and therefore, have established a new standard for other treaty negotiations. Given the governments of Canada and British Columbia will likely sign more than fifty additional treaties with aboriginal communities in the province in the coming years, the Nisga'a treaty may have considerable precedent-setting value. But how does the treaty measure up against relational principles that uphold duties of internal non-interference and commitments to equal external relations? While it is clear that the self-government provisions are by no means a perfect reflection of these principles, they do go much further along the path of meeting them than most self-government arrangements to date.

C) The Nisga'a Treaty

The Nisga'a treaty provides for areas of exclusive and paramount Nisga'a self-governing authority over Nisga'a citizens and lands. Taken together, these areas can be seen as providing the Nisga'a with a significant sphere of non-interference over their internal affairs.

The terms of the treaty set out the definition of basic Nisga'a institutions and regulations of governance, as well as rules of citizenship. It recognizes the Nisga'a nation as a self-governing entity and establishes two levels of Nisga'a government, the Nisga'a Lisims Government and Nisga'a Village governments.⁴² The treaty also provides the Nisga'a nation with ownership in fee simple to both the surface and subsurface rights of 1,992 square kilometres of land and resources and provides the Nisga'a government with authority to set conditions on any new interests in their lands independent of federal or provincial consent.⁴³ Ownership rights extend to all forest resources on Nisga'a lands as well as to a guaranteed annual allocation of salmon, comprising somewhere in the order of 26 per cent of the Nass River allowable catch. As for legislative powers, the Nisga'a government can enact laws in areas such as Nisga'a public institutions, citizenship, language and culture, property in Nisga'a lands, Nisga'a assets, public order, peace and safety, employment, traffic and transportation, the solemnization of marriages, child and family, social and health services, child custody, adoption, and education. While the Nisga'a do not exercise exclusive powers in these areas, in a number of them they do possess paramountcy in the sense that their laws will prevail in the case of a direct conflict with federal and provincial laws. 44

Other features of the Nisga'a Treaty reflect areas in which the Canadian, British

Columbian, and Nisga'a governments have agreed to weave closer ties of interdependence.

For example, the cash settlement of the treaty will involve a capital transfer of \$190 million

from primarily the federal government to be paid out over 15 years. Nisga'a negotiators

describe this cash settlement as a form of compensation for the historic use of their traditional
lands and resources by non-aboriginal peoples without Nisga'a consent. Five year financing

agreements will also be negotiated so as to ensure that the Nisga'a government can provide services and programs at levels reasonably comparable to those delivered to non-aboriginal persons in northern British Columbia. This commitment reflects the well established national equalization program that is designed to support the programming responsibilities of provincial governments in poorer parts of Canada. Nisga'a persons will be required to pay federal and provincial sales taxes in eight years, and income tax in twelve years. However, the Nisga'a government will acquire jurisdiction over the direct taxation of Nisga'a citizens on Nisga'a lands.

The treaty also makes numerous provisions for resource management agreements that link federal, provincial, and Nisga'a governmental standards of protection and enhancement. In all cases, however, Nisga'a rules for management must meet or exceed provincial and/or federal standards. Here the treaty authorizes the Nisga'a government to exercise management and conservation leadership over proposed projects on their lands and over the use of forests, fish, wildlife, and water. Finally, the agreement enjoys constitutional protection as a section 35 treaty and land claims agreement under the *Constitution Act, 1982.* While it is not clear that such protection elevates the status of the Nisga'a government to that of a co-equal with federal and provincial governments (the language of the treaty generally suggests not), it does guarantee that the treaty itself cannot be unilaterally changed by one without the other two lending their consent. Furthermore, as a section 35 treaty, the self-government provisions of the agreement enjoy constitutional protection, a development that makes it distinctive from all other treaties that have preceded it.

The Nisga'a treaty is complex but its essential elements are straightforward.

Moreover, by the standards of relational pluralism, three observations can be made.

First, the Nisga'a powers of self-government are both modest and appropriate. The balance struck between paramount and subservient powers seem to meet the desire of the Nisga'a people for local control over their political, economic, social, and cultural development. As Douglas Sanders points out, the Nisga'a government constitutes "a new order of government" because, "with its constitutional basis in s.35, (it) has a sphere of legislative jurisdiction that can prevail against federal and provincial laws." In this sense, the standard of internal non-interference in areas regarded by the Nisga'a as integral to their capacity to be self-defining seem to have been met.

Second, the areas of Nisga'a jurisdiction are not narrowly confined to those expressions of identity linked to cultural difference. Culture, language, education, spirituality, and control over artistic treasures are certainly included as areas of Nisga'a interest, but so too are areas associated with the Nisga'a interest in political, economic, environmental, and social participation and control as well. In this sense, the treaty addresses the aboriginal right to be self-defining in a way that does not limit those rights to aboriginal practices that are culturally "distinctive."

Third, the treaty weaves closer ties of interdependence between federal, provincial, and Nisga'a governments in ways that mark a clear departure from the paternalism of the past. Nisga'a lands no longer fall under federal jurisdiction nor do Nisga'a citizens fall under the terms of the Indian Act. Nisga'a governments will share in the fiscal resources of equalization much like other provinces and will participate in some of the managerial duties

associated with resource conservation where federal, provincial, and Nisga'a governments share an interest. The Nisga'a government is also recognized and integrated into the constitutional system of Canada. In this sense, the treaty promotes recognition of aboriginal governments as permanent partners in a constitutional design that has traditionally been understood to include only federal and provincial governments.

Naturally, the Nisga'a treaty represents but only one negotiated settlement, tailored to the specific needs and aspirations of the Nisga'a people. ⁵⁰ As the 1995 federal policy statement on aboriginal self-government states, "Indian, Inuit, and Metis peoples have different needs, circumstances, aspirations, and (will) want to exercise their inherent rights in different ways. ¹⁵¹ No negotiated self-government agreement, in other words, can be cut from the same cloth, nor should one model be imposed on all aboriginal communities. Indeed, to do so would be to violate a fundamental tenet of democracy, namely, that the structure and jurisdictional competence of local aboriginal governments should be negotiated on a case-by-case basis in keeping with the aspirations of those specific aboriginal communities.

But here again the principles of relational pluralism can lend clarity to what is central to the idea of aboriginal self-government. What relational pluralism draws into focus is that the integrity of the political relationship between aboriginal and Canadian governments does not lie in the capacity to deliver prototypical political structures consistent with the needs of relatively sizable national aboriginal communities like the Nisga'a. Indeed, this would be unrealistic given many aboriginal persons self-identify with relatively small aboriginal communities and a majority now live off-reserve. In such settings, for example, negotiated forms of self-government might take on far more modest proportions, possibly in terms of

designing, delivering, and monitoring specific economic, social, educational, or cultural programmes and services. Moreover, while treaties might be the instrument through which some of these agreements could be given effect, others could be realized through legislation, contracts, or even memoranda of understanding. What is essential from a relational point of view, is that the mechanisms used to give effect to aboriginal self-government be the product of genuinely equitable dialogue and agreement between aboriginal and Canadian governments. Framed this way, the particular mechanism that an aboriginal community may select need not be regarded as a contradiction to its right to self-government but as a facilitative instrument for its expression.

Despite differences, then, what seems universal in Canada is the aboriginal desire for a measure of local control and influence over the political, economic, and social processes that shape their lives. By utilizing a relational pluralist perspective on aboriginal-state relations, we see that it is the exercise of free choice by aboriginal persons in developing self-governing arrangements for their communities that is important. The structural outcome of self-government arrangements can be either modest or extensive depending on the specific needs of the aboriginal community in question. Actual structural outcomes are, in this sense, secondary from the point of view of justice. What is paramount are the actual relationships between aboriginal and Canadian governments; they should be built on duties of internal non-interference and commitments to equality in areas of mutually agreed upon external interdependence. Put otherwise, where understandings negotiated between aboriginal governments and the Canadian state are based upon the full participation and consent of both parties, we can say that the aboriginal right to self-government is being realized.

D) Conflicting Aboriginal Aspirations

The Nisga'a treaty constitutes an important expression of what the Canadian government and the government of British Columbia regard as an acceptable form of aboriginal self-government. But what if the choices made by the Nisga'a in the self-government portions of their treaty fall short by the standards of others? Will other aboriginal communities be able to secure more jurisdictional power and greater independence from the federal and provincial governments if their members perceive it critical to their communal sense of self-definition that they do so? The Union of British Columbia Indian Chiefs (UBCIC), for example, in speaking on behalf of a number of aboriginal communities in the interior of British Columbia, has refused to participate in provincial treaty negotiations. Its refusal is based on the conviction that treaties should be negotiated on a nation-to-nation basis between Canadian and aboriginal governments. In its view, therefore, the provincial government should have no role in the treaty process as it is not a nation.

Other aboriginal nations and organizations, while accepting the legitimacy of the B.C. treaty process, have been hostile to the some of the terms of the Nisga'a treaty. The Assembly of First Nations (AFN) falls into this camp. While the AFN supported the treaty because it was what the Nisga'a wanted, it also qualified its support because in its view, the treaty elevated the constitutional role of the provincial government in ways that it felt gave the province too much control over aboriginal nations, and because it granted little more than what it termed "municipal-like" powers to the Nisga'a. Others go further, suggesting that treaty-making such as that undertaken by the Nisga'a constitutes a form of co-optation because through it, aboriginal peoples surrender their traditional territories and accept the

extension of Canadian sovereignty over them.⁵³ This reality, say some, is demonstrated by the fact that the Nisga'a obtained title to only 8% of the land in their original claim and by the fact that their political autonomy is constrained by the Charter and by federal and provincial laws of general application.

Objections such as these are difficult to respond to in a satisfactory way. Self-government negotiations that may lead to mutually acceptable compromise by the standards of some aboriginal communities may constitute a violation of justice by the standards of others. The problem with the Nisga'a treaty as suggested by the AFN in other words is one of standards: aboriginal communities with more comprehensive demands may find their range of options foreclosed by the purported limitations imposed upon the negotiation process by aboriginal communities such as the Nisga'a who were willing to settle for something less.

In my view there is simply no way around this difficulty except to defer to the objectives for self-government set by the members of aboriginal communities for themselves. It is they after all who are the most directly affected by the settlements their leaders negotiate on their behalf. Moreover, while organizations like the AFN and UBCIC can play a significant role in shaping federal and provincial aboriginal policies, it is aboriginal nations that possess statutory political authority to act independently and it is they that will exercise self-government at the local level. For this reason, I conclude that individual negotiated settlements should be seen as just to the degree that they establish a jurisdictional framework for aboriginal communities to develop a communal sense of self-definition that is satisfying by their own lights.

But by the same token, the challenge is to not let one self-government settlement prejudicially affect others in a negative way. This is why I believe that the language of "template" so often associated with the Nisga'a treaty needs to be avoided. Templates are suggestive of structural molds that serve as rigid guides for all treaty negotiations to follow. But because aboriginal self-government aspirations range across a spectrum from local endeavours to comprehensive demands, the language of templates has little meaning. Rather, in so far as the Nisga'a treaty has set a new precedent, this should be seen in relational terms. For the Nisga'a, their treaty constitutes the end of paternalistic relations and the terms by wish they wish to come fully into Canada. It is this "relational" test that, in my view, other self-government negotiations in Canada should strive to meet as well.

IV. The Question of Limitations

A) Ongoing Colonial Control?

There is a final question that I want to consider. Some argue that "when aboriginal claims are dealt with on their own merits ..., aboriginal peoples are muscled into agreements that leave colonialism very much in place." The argument here is that Canadian governments are only favourable to aboriginal claims when dealing with them gives Canadians firmer control over the lands, resources, and lives of aboriginal persons. Free choice for aboriginal communities in self-government negotiations is thus seen by some to be extremely limited. Aboriginal scholars like Monture-Angus and Alfred, for example, argue that Canadian governments only accept solutions that hold no cost to themselves and that do "not disturb existing power relationships between the Crown and the Indians." In short, they argue that

what passes for progressive frameworks such as the B.C. treaty process, are in fact "an advanced form of control, manipulation, and assimilation." Two recent developments that have been the subject of this kind of stinging criticism are the 1995 federal policy guide on aboriginal self-government and the 1998 Supreme Court decision in Delgamuukw v. British Columbia.

The 1995 federal policy guide stated the Government of Canada's willingness to recognize the inherent right of self-government as an existing aboriginal right under section 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982. This recognition of inherency followed on the heels of a similar declaration of recognition under the terms of the 1992 Charlottetown constitutional accord. Though the accord was never ratified, it, together with the declaration of recognition under the 1995 federal policy statement, would seem to constitute an unprecedented event in Canadian state-aboriginal relations. Never before had a Canadian government been willing to accept that aboriginal political powers might be inherent in nature.

Yet, some aboriginal leaders were quick to denounce the policy statement. In their view, the policy constituted a hollow victory because what was extended in symbolic recognition carried few of the substantive sovereign political powers that they argued followed from the idea of inherency. They point out that the policy simply asserts that the Charter of Rights and Freedoms and the Criminal Code would apply to aboriginal governments, ⁵⁷ that "laws of overriding federal and provincial importance" would prevail over aboriginal laws, ⁵⁸ and that the exercise of the inherent right would be restricted to those matters "that are internal to the group, integral to its distinct culture, and essential to its operation as a government or an institution." ⁵⁹ Dan Russell argues that negotiations conducted

under these terms can result in only a limited form of municipal-like self-governance for aboriginal communities.⁶⁰ For this reason among others, the AFN called the policy "demeaning and paternalistic."⁶¹

The 1998 Supreme Court decision in Delgamuukw v. British Columbia ruled that aboriginal title constitutes a legal aboriginal right to exclusive use and occupation of land that aboriginal peoples have occupied consistently and exclusively since the assertion of European sovereignty. In addition, unless explicitly surrendered through treaty, or alienated by some other means to the Crown, aboriginal title to traditional territory remains intact. The Court further ruled that where title infringement does occur, the aboriginal people in question have a protected right to be both consulted and appropriately compensated. On these grounds alone the Delgamuukw decision is generally seen to be a progressive expansion of the definition of aboriginal title, yet it too is not immune from criticism. Aboriginal scholars among others have noted, for example, that while the Court now recognizes that aboriginal people have a right in as opposed to on (i.e. personal and usufructuary rights) the land, the Court also insists that the range of uses to which those lands can be put must be consistent with the definition of the cultural bond that exists between the aboriginal group and the land. The question here is who gets to define the nature of the bond and the limitations of land use that flow from it? If it is to be the federal government, then argues Monture-Angus, the aboriginal right to self-government will only be further compromised.⁶²

B) Relational Progress

Undoubtedly, structural limitations to aboriginal aspirations of the kind associated with the 1995 federal policy, Delgamuukw, and the Nisga'a treaty are both real and dehabilitating from the perspective of some. It is not my intention to challenge those who hold this position. My interest, rather, lies in deciding how one might respond to such criticism from the perspective of relational pluralism.

One response would be to frame this criticism in terms of what J. Rick Ponting calls symbolic politics. According to Ponting, in the absence of substantial power, some aboriginal leaders use political metaphor, symbol, and images as a strategy to apply countervailing pressure against the pressure they say is being applied against aboriginal communal boundaries. Defining the contemporary relationship between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples in Canada in colonial terms is thus regarded as one such symbolic representation. The point is not to suggest that when aboriginal scholars and political leaders construe contemporary relations in colonial terms that this is a fabrication. Rather, the claim here is that aboriginal leaders choose symbols based in their experience (in this case colonialism) for the express purpose of advancing their preferred definition of aboriginal status and rights within Canada. To the degree that the symbols are effective, they are said to act as potent power resources for off-setting "the otherwise substantial power differences between the government and the First Nations."

Put in these terms, what one can reasonably conclude is that the range of aboriginal scholarship and political advocacy is multifaceted and that each, in its own way, has the potential to contribute to the larger goal of aboriginal emancipation within Canada. Naturally,

some of this scholarship and political advocacy represents a radical view while other examples are more modest in scope. How extensive the range of choice that aboriginal communities actually enjoy as a result of these efforts clearly remains very much one of perspective. Yet here too, progress can be measured in the terms provided by relational pluralism. Aboriginal leaders at particularly the local level have generally conducted self-government negotiations with a resolve to gaining local control over the political, economic, social, and cultural areas they determine to be central to their communal existence. Canadian governments, meanwhile, have become more willing to meet aboriginal aspirations, possibly as a result of experience gained in previous negotiations and possibly because of legal principles established in the developing jurisprudence on aboriginal rights. What we see, in other words, is development that is beginning to feature duties of internal non-interference and obligations of cooperative co-existence as significant elements in the relations that aboriginal and Canadian governments take up with one another.

Where are the visible manifestations of this relational development? Here one must take a historical perspective by recognizing that movement toward a more relational approach has been the result of hard work and considerable effort over time. To take but one example, until the late 1980s the federal government resisted connecting the resolution of land claims to self-government as demanded by aboriginal leaders. Yet, by the late 1990s, the federal government had not only embraced the idea that self-government agreements could be linked to land claims, but that the two sets of negotiations could also be constitutionally protected as treaty rights under section 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982. To date, this shift in federal policy is represented most fully by the Nisga'a treaty. For other aboriginal communities

already under treaty, the federal government has also signalled its willingness to negotiate self-government arrangements that would become treaty rights under section 35.⁶⁷ This measure would not only exempt the agreements from the provisions of the Indian Act, but also insulate them from the possibility of unilateral amendment by the federal government. In my view, developments such as these are suggestive of a new approach to self-government negotiations and agreements that, while perhaps not entirely post-colonialist, are nevertheless moving in a more relational pluralist direction.

V. Conclusion

Many aboriginal witnesses who addressed RCAP in its public hearings made aboriginal self-government one of their central demands. I believe these demands can be read as containing an important conception of equality. The many witnesses who raised the issue did so by linking their interest in self-government to their membership in nations, communities that many say are entitled to equality of status in their relations to Canadian governments because they are bearers of aboriginal and treaty rights. What then follows from this view is a particular conception of self-government: many witnesses consistently associate it with the right of aboriginal communities to tend to their own local affairs.

The point of this chapter has been to demonstrate that an understanding of aboriginal self-government can be considerably enriched when framed within the normative language of relational pluralism. This approach moves the discussion of self-government away from radical assertions about the incompatibility of western and aboriginal ways of life and the often associated unilateral claims to political power. Instead, a relational pluralist analysis recasts

claims to self-government in the normative language of equality and freedom from domination. Here what is important is that the issue of self-government be tackled in ways that build relationships of peaceable coexistence and mutual interdependence between aboriginal and Canadian governments. It is precisely this kind of language that one regularly finds in presentations on aboriginal self-government made to RCAP. One can reasonably conclude, therefore, that for at least some aboriginal persons, the perspective presented in these pages is by no means a foreign one. My point throughout has been that the principles used to assess the justice of self-government initiatives in Canada ought to be more explicitly pluralist.

Notes

- 1. Chief Harold Turner, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, The Pas, Manitoba, May 20, 1992.
- 2. Chief Eli Mandamin, Shoal Lake Band, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Kenora, Ontario, October 28, 1992.
- 3. Windigo First Nations Council, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Sioux Lookout, Ontario, December 2, 1992.
- 4. Frank Palmater, New Brunswick Aboriginal Peoples Council, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Moncton, New Brunswick, June 14, 1993.
- 5. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Discussion Paper 1: Framing the Issues* (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992), 20.
- 6. Windigo First Nations Council, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Sioux Lookout, Ontario, December 2, 1992.
- 7. Iris Marion Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990), 173.
- 8. Ibid, 163-174.
- 9. On this point see Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round* (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992), 36-48.
- 10. Augie Fleras and Jean Leonard Elliott, *The Nations Within: Aboriginal-State Relations in Canada, the United States, and New Zealand* (Toronto: Oxford University Press, 1992) 24.
- 11. Ibid, 24.
- 12. Patricia Monture-Angus, Journeying Forward: dreaming First Nation's Independence (Halifax: Fernwood Publishing, 1999), 23, 27.
- 13. Fleras and Elliott, The Nations Within, 24.
- 14. Radha Jhappan, "The Federal-Provincial Power-grid and Aboriginal Self-Government," in Francois Rocher and Miriam Smith, eds., *New Trends in Canadian Federalism* (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1995), 156.

- 15. A number of examples include, Gerald R. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of our Ancestors: Kahnawake Mohawk Politics and the Rise of Native Nationalism (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1995); Kelly Gallagher-Mackay, "Interpreting Self-Government: Approaches to Building Cultural Authority," Canadian Native Law Reporter 4 (1997), 14-20; Will Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship: A Liberal Theory of Minority Rights (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995); Samuel V. LaSelva, The Moral Foundations of Canadian Federalism: Paradoxes, Achievements, and Tragedies of Nationhood ((Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1996), 137-154; David Miller, On Nationality (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995), 115-117; Jeremy Webber, Reimagining Canada: Language, Culture, Community, and the Canadian Constitution (Monreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994), 263-268.
- 16. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996).
- 17. LaSelva, The Moral Foundations of Canadian Federalism, 138.
- 18. On this distinction see Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One, 374.
- 19. Ibid, 172.
- 20. Ibid, 240.
- 21. Ibid, 240.
- 22. Ibid, 374.
- 23. Cairns also notes that Indian peoples in a third order of government will also have to involve themselves in shared rule relations at the provincial and territorial level. Indeed, as Cairns observes, it is surprising that RCAP did not mention the importance of this aspect of shared rule given that in a number of legislatures, aboriginal representation is now considerable (e.g. Manitoba, Nunavut, Northwest Territories). See Alan C. Cairns, *Citizens Plus: Aboriginal Peoples and the Canadian State* (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2000), 146-151.
- 24. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Partners in Confederation: Aboriginal Peoples, Self-Government, and the Constitution (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 38.
- 25. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One, 223-224.
- 26. Ibid, 224.

- 27. Cairns, Citizens Plus, 129.
- 28. P.G. McHugh, "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," in Living Relationships, kokiri ngatahi: The Treaty of Waitangi in the New Millennium (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1998), 121.
- 29. Wayne Warry, Unfinished Dreams: Community Healing and the Reality of Aboriginal Self-Government (Toronto: University of Toronto Press Incorporated, 1998), 50.
- 30. See John Breuilly, Nationalism and the State, Second Edition (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1993), 1-9; Omar Dahbour, "The Nation-State as Political Community: A Critique of the Communitarian Argument for National Self-Determination," in Canadian Journal of Philosophy Supplementary Volume 22 (1996), 322; Thomas Hylland Eriksen, Ethnicity and Nationalism: Anthropological Perspectives (London: Pluto Press, 1993), 99-100; Miller, On Nationality, 18-19; Jeff Spinner, The Boundaries of Citizenship: Race, Ethnicity, and Nationality in the Liberal State (Baltimore: The John Hopkins University Press, 1994), 140-145.
- 31. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 9. For a similar argument see Hurst Hannum, Autonomy, Sovereignty, and Self-Determination: The Accommodation of Conflicting Rights, Revised Edition (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1990), 23-25.
- 32. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 14. On this point see also Menno Boldt, Surviving as Indians: The Challenge of Self-Government (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993), 133; and Richard Spaulding, "Peoples as National Minorities: A Review of Will Kymlicka's Arguments for Aboriginal Rights from a Self-Determination Perspective," University of Toronto Law Journal, Volume 47, Number 1 (Winter 1997), 38.
- 33. Alfred, Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors, 15.
- 34. Charles Taylor, Reconciling the Solitudes: Essays on Canadian Federalism and Nationalism (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993), 181-184; and Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 189-191.
- 35. Kymlicka, Multicultural Citizenship, 190.
- 36. Taylor, Reconciling the Solitudes, 163-164.
- 37. Taylor has written a short defense of the Nisga'a treaty in which he outlines his position on aboriginal rights. See Charles Taylor, "On the Nisga'a Treaty," *BC Studies*, No.120 (Winter 1998/1999). 37-40.

- 38. On a related matter, Alan Cairns has pointed out to me that the Parti Quebecois' nationalist argument for special status within or independence from Canada is seldom made in cultural terms although preservation of the French language remains important. He says that generally, nationalist arguments are now made in terms of identity rather than culture or value differences. This is in stark contrast to the Quebec nationalism of fifty years ago, represented perhaps best in the Tremblay Report of the mid- 1950s, which as Cairns writes, portrayed French and English Canada as cultural polar opposites. See Cairns, *Reconfigurations:* Canadian Citizenship and Constitutional Change, edited by Douglas E. Williams (Toronto: McClelland & Stewart inc., 1995), 298. Cairns also suggests that the Quebec evolution from communal identity based on cultural difference to one based on community identification may well be paralleled by aboriginal peoples.
- 39. The section 35(1) rights in the Constitution Act, 1982, read, "The existing aboriginal and treaty rights of the aboriginal peoples of Canada are hereby recognized and affirmed."
- 40. R. v. Sparrow (1990), 70 D.L.R. (4th), 407.
- 41. Paul Tennant as quoted in Douglas Todd, "A government is born," *Vancouver Sun*, Saturday November 4, 2000, A20.
- 42. Nisga'a Final Agreement, (Initialled: August 4, 1998), Chapter 11, 159.
- 43. Ibid, Chapter 3, 31.
- 44. Ibid. Chapter 11, 165-179.
- 45. While the commitment to negotiate fiscal financing agreements are provided for in the treaty, the actual agreements are not themselves intended to be treaty agreements. See Ibid, Chapter 15, 212.
- 46. See Ibid, Chapter 5, 67 (forests); Chapter 8, 107, 112-119 (fish); Chapter 9, 146-147, 148-149 (trapping, wildlife and migratory birds); Chapter 10, 155-158 (environmental assessment and protection).
- 47. Ibid, Chapter 2, 17.
- 48. Douglas Sanders, ""We Intend to Live Here Forever": A Primer on the Nisga'a Treaty," U.B.C. Law Review Volume 33:1 (1999), 117.
- 49. Nisga'a Final Agreement, Chapter 2. 19.

- 50. The treaty was initialled on August 4, 1998, ratified first by the Nisga'a people, then the province of British Columbia, and then the Parliament of Canada, and came into effect on May 11, 2000.
- 51. Government of Canada, Federal Policy Guide, Aboriginal Self-Government: The Government of Canada's Approach to Implementation of the Inherent Right and Negotiation of Aboriginal Self-Government (Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada), 17.
- 52. On this point see Sanders, ""We Intend to Live Here Forever": A Primer on the Nisga'a Treaty," 105.
- 53. Taiaiake Alfred, *Peace, Power, Righteousness: an indigenous manifesto* (Don Mills: Oxford University Press, 1999), 100.
- 54. Claude Denis, We Are Not You: First Nations and Canadian Modernity (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1993), 33.
- 55. Monture-Angus, Journeying Forward, 13.
- 56. Alfred, Peace, Power, Righteousness, 119.
- 57. Government of Canada, Federal Policy Guide, 4,7.
- 58. Ibid, 11.
- 59. Ibid. 5.
- 60. Dan Russell, A People's Dream: Aboriginal Self-Government in Canada (Vancouver, UBC Press, 2000), 202.
- 61. As quoted in J.Rick Ponting, "Self-Determination: Editor's Introduction," in J. Rick Ponting, ed., First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination (Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997), 362.
- 62. Monture-Angus, Journeying Forward, 127. Alfred makes a similar point in Peace, Power, and Righteousness, 120-121.
- 63. Ponting, "An Overview of First Nations' Empowerment and Disempowerment: Editor's Introduction to Part 2," in Ponting, ed., First Nations in Canada, 142.
- 64. Ibid, 142.

- 65. See Gallagher-Mackay, "Interpreting Self-Government," 14-15.
- 66. See Michael S. Whittington, "Aboriginal Self-Government in Canada," in Michael Whittington and Glen Williams, eds., *Canadian Politics in the 21st Century*, 5th edition (Scarborough: Nelson, 2000), 114.
- 67. Government of Canada, Federal Policy Guide, 17.

Chapter Six

Relational Pluralism: Aboriginal Identity and the

Desire for Internal Equality

As the analysis of chapter four demonstrated, when aboriginal communal identity is equated with elements of cultural nationalism, conflict within aboriginal communities is often framed in terms of the collective right of aboriginal nations to cultural autonomy versus the individual right of aboriginal persons to freedom. I also demonstrated, however, that when conflict is framed in this way, it puts emphasis in the wrong place where many aboriginal identity-related claims are concerned. In my view, the purported aboriginal interest in cultural autonomy and individual freedom are better understood as manifestations of a larger aboriginal desire to be self-defining; that is, aboriginal persons should be seen to want greater decision-making authority and local control over their lives at both individual and communal levels.

Relational pluralists analyze group relations in terms of two evaluative standards: groups must be able to declare who they are from their own rather than a more powerful group's standpoint, and group members must be able to contribute to their group identity free from domination by other group members. Equality of relations and freedom from domination both between and within groups are thus the key normative aspects of this theory. In this chapter the focus shifts to the second set of relations, namely those within aboriginal communities. It addresses the problem of individual political power, influence, and rights to inclusion from the perspective of the aboriginal individual. To advance my argument, I link

the assumptions of relational pluralism to ideas about individual political equality and the structural means for its realization as expressed in testimony by some aboriginal individuals in RCAP's hearings.

I. The Hearings

A) Equality of Persons

A central message that I take from the testimony before RCAP is that many aboriginal witnesses wish to enhance their community's capacity for self-government. At the same time, however, witnesses address the challenge of self-government in diverse ways that often raise significant points of contention between them. Some see self-government as an institutional form of equal relations that ought to exist between aboriginal and Canadian governments. Testimony in this vein typically addresses normative questions about the justification for aboriginal governmental power (rooted, for example, in arguments about original occupancy, inherent political rights, and treaty recognition), and institutional questions about the kinds of political jurisdiction aboriginal governments ought to have if they are to restore to their communities a measure of autonomy within Canada.

For others, self-government is less about external equality between aboriginal and Canadian governments, and more about equality of relations between individuals within aboriginal communities. Testimony in this vein typically addresses questions about empowering individuals within aboriginal communities so that self-government is a process built locally, involving all members. Put another way, what I detect in some of the testimony is a general fear that if aboriginal leaders press ahead in complex self-government negotiations

with Canadian governments, they may neglect to build models that are sufficiently consultative and thus consistent with local wishes. For example, as I demonstrated in chapter four, a good number of aboriginal women and youth pinned the future success of self-government on the ability of their communities to: 1) recapture traditional models of gender equality and make them relevant for the present; 2) address outstanding equality issues left over by Bill C-31; 3) confront questions about political accountability among the aboriginal leadership; 4) address violence and the importance of healing at individual and community levels; and 5) develop modes of community political participation that accepts the legitimacy of bi-cultural aboriginal identities.

One of the most important questions for non-aboriginal Canadians is how to respond to these demands and associated differences in emphasis. For example, should the differences in demands be analyzed as confrontations between rights to collective cultural and political security versus rights to individual freedom? Or should these differences be understood in terms of something else? It is my view that among the divisions that run through aboriginal communities, there is historically a common ground where factors such as poverty, loss of self-determination, and communal accountability networks have broken down. I believe it is this common experience of marginalization and the concurrent demand for greater power at both individual and community levels that should be the focus of attention, not purported conflicts between individual and collective rights.

Moreover, aboriginal witnesses frequently move back and forth in their talk about individual and community power in ways that suggest they regard both as part of the same dynamic. While some aboriginal witnesses point out that a fairer distribution of power is

needs to be built on a fairer distribution of power within aboriginal communities. In this sense, self-government is seen to have an internal and external dimension: it involves a commitment to shared decision-making and political participation at the local level that in turn is said to provide the foundation for autonomous decision-making and independent political representation in community relations with the Canadian state. Again, as I suggested in the previous chapter, though not always consciously articulated or explicitly developed, the general theme that I infer from the public comments of a number of aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers is that their political concerns can be read as demand for equal treatment.

Where lack of power and influence is said to be felt by aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers, their demands for equality can be understood with respect to two key themes:

(i) overcoming community-based disadvantages that act to suppress the expression of individual identity and (ii), acquiring power sufficient to attain standing and recognition as full participants in the aboriginal self-governing process. What follows examines each theme in turn.

First, in the testimony of some aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers, there are frequent references made to having experienced domination at the hands of political leaders and other members of their communities. Some attribute the origins of this domination to forms of political representation imposed upon aboriginal communities by the Indian Act - band councils and elections. Witnesses note that band councils often constitute small political elites, sometimes made up of one or more family factions, who often fall to the temptation of using power for their own or their extended family's benefit (e.g. with respect to housing, land

entitlement, or band employment). It is not surprisingly then that one finds in the testimony of witnesses regular accusations that the band council system of governance on reserves is not representative of the wishes of the larger community. Some women, for example, state with repeated regularity that the current system of governance favours elected Chiefs and Councillors, most of whom are male. "Aboriginal self-government means male power, male domination, and the silencing of the lambs." Some youth also emphasize the fact that "they feel their concerns are not taken seriously by their leaders and communities. When they speak out, their voices go unheard." A number of urban aboriginal witnesses meanwhile, draw regular attention to the fact that relative to their reserve-based counterparts, their people and organizations lack a satisfactory level of political standing and influence in Canada. In a similar vein, RCAP writes that although aboriginal people living in urban areas "now account for more than half of Canada's Aboriginal population," they "feel excluded from Aboriginal political organizations" and inequitably treated "in terms of services or entitlements provided by the federal government."

What one can reasonably infer from these statements is that a good number of aboriginal persons are concerned that the power to define what self-determination means has been usurped by a relatively few within aboriginal communities. In fact, in some cases, women, youth, and urban dwellers are convinced they experience unique circumstances of oppression. They say they suffer not only because they are part of a colonized minority within Canada, but also because they have been forced into inequitable relations with the aboriginal men, adults, or reserve-based dwellers to whom they are related. The following

statement illustrates that this reading of the situation is in fact consistent with what at least some aboriginal witnesses say:

We must never stop demonstrating forcefully our solidarity with the major Aboriginal demands which, fundamentally, concern the right to life and to dignity. But at the same time, we must not confuse solidarity with a false superficial unanimity that excludes all thinking and debate. On the contrary, it is important to stimulate thinking and discussion if we, as women and men on an equal footing, are to succeed in defining our future together. This is the best demonstration of solidarity that we can give.⁴

Second, so as to militate against what might be termed their conditions of double disadvantage, some witnesses also employ language associated with equality. In particular, witnesses make frequent appeals to the need for a more balanced relationship between all aboriginal persons, a condition that they say is possible only through a genuine sharing of power.

This demand for sharing of power is differently expressed by the witnesses. For the most part, the women who address this issue say they want greater involvement in the local governing structures of their communities.⁵ As expressed by one, "I would just like to say that for our men that we don't want to walk behind you. We want to walk beside you. We want to heal with you and we want to help you make those decisions that are needing to be made for the future of our people and that we walk together." Youth similarly demand involvement in band councils and in decisions affecting their rights. For example, some say they view their relationship in terms of "a tradition of providing ideas, creativity, energy, and the moral judgement to question our leaders." In short, it seems reasonable to conclude that for a good number of women and youth, self-government initiatives can be authentic only

when the processes by which they are established are inclusive and reflect the aspirations of all sectors of aboriginal communities.

Urban aboriginal witnesses, meanwhile, draw two themes into focus. In the first place, some aboriginal persons say they move to cities because of lack of jobs, educational institutions, and housing on reserves. But secondly, in the vast majority of cases, those who move to urban settings also say that do not wish to sever ties to their nations of origin or abandon their aboriginal identity more generally. Urban aboriginal witnesses, therefore, tend to view the present urban challenge as one of finding ways for urban dwellers to remain fully aboriginal community members and city residents at the same time. To this end, some urban witnesses say that urban dwellers who maintain strong ties to their nations of origin should be entitled to participate in the development of their nation's self-governing arrangements. They also say that these participatory arrangements should be reciprocal. These urban witnesses conclude that it is not unreasonable to expect that their nation take some responsibility for their needs and well-being while living off reserve.⁸

In summary, it is clear from the evidence provided by RCAP's hearings that, on the whole, aboriginal witnesses are not happy with the power that Canadian governments exercise over their communities, nor are they always happy with the power that their leadership exercises over them as individuals. Is there an end, then, toward which the aspirations of aboriginal witnesses could be said to converge? Do they possess a commonality of purpose? My reading of the testimony suggests that a major part of this commonality of purpose can be captured by the concept of equality. Intrinsic to the idea of self-government is the individual right to inclusion in community political decision-making. In aggregate then, the testimony by

aboriginal witnesses before RCAP points to the idea that the most important criteria for evaluating political relations is the contribution those relations make to equality. Yet, this same testimony also illustrates that the dimensions of aboriginal equality are many and cannot as a matter of course be easily reconciled with one another.

B) Implications and Analysis

Again, I want to suggest that much can be gained if this political rhetoric of individual aboriginal equality is situated within 1) the identification approach to ethnic identity and 2) a relational theory of pluralism.

The identification approach suggests that individual aboriginal identity should not be regarded in a deterministic fashion, originating from traditional cultural or political attributes. Rather, aboriginal identity is more properly understood as a relational phenomenon; one acquires it by virtue of one's connection to others through ancestry, shared historical memories and association with territory, and shared commitment to one another in community through time. This approach, in other words, lends to aboriginal identity the idea of flexibility; it can be stretched and shaped to meet challenges posed by new circumstances without necessarily jeopardizing the integrity of aboriginal identity itself.

Put another way, aboriginal identity is seen to contain both non-voluntary and voluntary elements. On one level, being aboriginal is non-voluntary. Aboriginal persons are aboriginal because they find themselves to be part of interlocking communal networks that are the result of shared bonds of ancestry, history, and self-awareness of sharing a common life. But on another level, being aboriginal has important voluntary elements. As the analysis of

previous chapters demonstrate, it is differentiated by nation, culture, history, age, gender, and other attributes, any one or more of which can become important features of aboriginal identity depending upon how aboriginal individuals in community choose to express themselves in given contexts.

In short, a key element in the identification approach is that collective solidarity in aboriginal communities is identified as originating from the aboriginal desire to be members of self-defining communities, a process that is also seen as invariably facilitated by the selective use of shared elements of ancestry, history, territory, and culture. As a result, if aboriginal persons are primarily interested in the right to be self-defining both as individuals and as members of aboriginal communities, it becomes critical from this perspective that they be able to make choices about how to adapt their self-definitions and make decisions about what it means to be aboriginal in today's world.

As the analysis of chapter four demonstrated, some tend to identify conflict within aboriginal communities in terms of basic struggles over individual and collective rights.

Framed this way, aboriginal nations are regarded as preoccupied with preserving traditional cultural differences and political autonomy while aboriginal women, youth and urban dwellers are regarded as wanting to break free of some of these traditional cultural and political structures. I also demonstrated, however, that when conflict within aboriginal communities is framed in this way, it tends to misrepresent the nature of the political claims that a good number of aboriginal witnesses appear to be making.

I believe that when aboriginal women, youth and urban dwellers are critical of what passes for current expressions of aboriginal identity, they often are so because they regard

them as products of colonial relations. On balance, therefore, public comments seem more focused on the desire to acquire greater personal power so that individuals can contribute to the transformation of community identity-expressions that they now regard as demeaning and paternalistic. This leads me to conclude on closer inspection, that what is often referred to as a competition between individual and collective rights can be read as a demand for individual political inclusion at the aboriginal community level. The categories of relational pluralism clarify, in part, what is involved in addressing this challenge.

From a relational pluralist perspective, rights to community inclusion are important because healthy individual identity is understood to be the outcome of individuals possessing power to influence the course of relations they consider integral to their self-image. By extension, rather than suppress internal aboriginal expressions of identity, a relational pluralist approach accentuates the importance of addressing relations of power within aboriginal communities. That is, relational pluralism highlights the importance of granting multiple expressions of individual aboriginal identity equality of status and influence in the actual development of aboriginal communal identity.

There is, of course, no guarantee that such multiple individual expressions will be granted equality of status and influence. To expose an injustice is not necessarily to have also created a constituency with sufficient power capable of eradicating it. An entrenched aboriginal leadership, for example, who insist aboriginal individuals comply with their particular images of cultural and national images of aboriginal identity may, in some cases, be exceedingly difficult to dislodge. My point is simply that entrenched power relations of this kind only lend more urgency to the need to talk about aboriginal identity in the more

expansive terms that relational pluralism invites. What follows addresses several implications that flow from such a commitment.

II) Ancestry Versus Identity

The Royal Commission notes that while one million people in Canada possess aboriginal ancestry, only 626,000 actually identify themselves as aboriginal. This leaves some 375,000 people for whom their ancestry has a negligible impact on their identity. While the Royal Commission holds out hope that these 375,000 may eventually return to the aboriginal-identity fold, for now the statistics point to quite a different reality: 375,000 persons no longer possess any meaningful identification with the aboriginal people of their birth.

A) Freedom to Depart

This distinction between "ancestry" and "identity" can in part be attributed to the manner in which the federal Parliament has exercised jurisdiction over "Indians and lands reserved for Indians" under section 91 (24) of the Constitution Act (1867). The "Indians" referred to in section 91(24) are persons who are registered or entitled to be registered as Indians under the Indian Act. Indians with status are those who are registered as Indians under section 2(1) of the Indian Act. Registered (or status) Indians can also be treaty Indians if they have special rights that flow from the treaties that their Native Indian communities of origin signed with the Crown. An important implication follows from this Canadian practice of Indian policy and law. As McHugh observes, while treaties were negotiated with tribal or

band leaders, and while status is conferred through ancestry from originally registered band members, the rights associated with each "were and remain individual in orientation." The result is that some Indian persons may have entitlements under the Indian Act or under treaty but also lack membership in a First Nations community and have no desire to participate in a community-based aboriginal way of life. Individuals may thus possess ancestry, and some may even possess treaty and other rights, but at the same time they may have ceased, for all intents and purposes, to be aboriginal.

While Canadian Indian policy may allow for an individualized element to Indian and treaty rights, relational pluralists focus upon communities and groups as essential to the development of a good society and so make aboriginal communities (among others) the fundamental unit of their concern. At the same time, however, they also allow for change in identity and recognize that individuals can and often do change affiliation boundaries. For this reason relational pluralists also accentuate the idea that there must be no requirement that persons of aboriginal ancestry take on an aboriginal identity. Aboriginal ancestry is entirely unchosen (one is either born to parents of aboriginal ancestry or one is not), but such individuals still retain an important element of choice concerning what to do with that ancestry. A person of aboriginal descent can choose for instance, either to make affiliation with an aboriginal community an important element of their identity or not. The strength and significance of aboriginal identity naturally varies between individuals, some individuals have a very powerful sense of identification with their aboriginality while others do not. In this sense, aboriginality is a subjective phenomenon associated with community affiliation even though it also refers to "objective" elements such as ancestry, history, culture, and territory. The

premium relational pluralism places upon individual self-definition means that no individual among the 375,000 should be required to acquire an aboriginal identity if they perceive it not to be in their interest to do so. However, while persons of aboriginal ancestry may choose not establish ties of affiliation with an aboriginal community, they may nevertheless still be able to claim some rights and/or benefits from the federal government. Until the Indian Act is amended or repealed and treaties changed, this is an inevitable consequence of federal policy that, to date, defines its responsibility to Indian persons, in part, through Indian status and treaty entitlements.

B) Freedom to Identify

At the same time and perhaps more pertinently, for those possessing identity and who wish to re-establish community affiliation, no communal roadblocks should be placed in their way as these individuals often did not lose those affiliations through any choice of their own. As testimony before RCAP demonstrates, some of the politics of aboriginal women and youth is devoted to removing precisely such roadblocks. Some identify these roadblocks as existing at the level of their reserve-based communities. These complaints are most often registered by current band members who may possess Indian status and who either live off or on reserve. Here witnesses identify community power as a jealously guarded resource which, because it is often monopolized by a tiny, largely male aboriginal elite, is said to leave many aboriginal women and youth powerless to imprint community life with identity images of their choosing.

Others witnesses say the federal government's Indian Act is responsible for their loss of community affiliation. These witnesses do say on occasion that Bill C-31 has rectified the matter of lost rights for some by restoring to them full status and the associated benefits of Indian registration and band membership. Many others, however, point out the significant pitfalls associated with tying aboriginal identity and entitlement to community membership to the presence or absence of legal status. For example, reinstated Indians spoke to RCAP about how they are regularly referred to in pejorative terms by members of their communities as "Bill C-31ers." The connotation here is that to have lost status and then regained it is to somehow be less than a full Indian.

In addition, "Bill C-31ers" sometimes spoke about their unique experiences of the legal hierarchy set in motion by the welter of new registration categories associated with descent rules of Bill C-31. Indians who had status before April 17, 1985, then lost it through the discriminatory sections of the Indian Act and applied for reinstatement, were most typically re-assigned status under the Act's subsection 6(1).¹³ Those possessing one Indian parent entitled to registration under 6(1) and one non-Indian parent who applied for reinstatement were assigned Indian status under subsection 6(2).¹⁴ The consequences of falling under subsection 6(2) are enormous for those who later choose to marry non-Indians because according to the new rules, their children will be ineligible for Indian status. Clatworthy and Smith conclude that given the high rates of intermarriage (62% for the off-reserve and 34% for the on reserve population), and the fact that the inheritance of Indian status and membership in many bands is now dependent on "in marriage" criteria as of 1985, Indian status for many will be extinguished after two successive generations (or 50 years).¹⁵

Furthermore, and perhaps more seriously, those bands experiencing high rates of "out-marriages" and who employ the membership eligibility rules of the Indian Act (63% of bands), or community codes that rely on two Indian parent (9% of bands) or blood quantum rules (9% of bands), may also, with time, cease to exist. What has resulted therefore is not only the introduction of a descending scale of legal identity security as noted in the comments of some witnesses (from full, to half, to non-Indian, as Clatworthy and Smith put it), ¹⁷ but also the prospect of losing entire First Nation communities.

From the perspective of relational pluralism, RCAP's policy recommendations go some distance in meeting the challenges associated with the disproportionate power differentials between aboriginal men and women and the potential round of stigmatizing labels as well as loss of status set in motion by the new rules of the Indian Act. RCAP can meet these challenges because it places the aboriginal right to self-definition at the normative heart of many of its recommendations. RCAP emphasizes aboriginal peoples' right to define themselves, both with respect to individual self-identification and the community's right to define its own members.

With respect to the issue of community power, RCAP argues that aboriginal identity is the outcome of an evolutionary collective process in which "history, ancestry, culture, values, traditions and ties to the land" all play a part. As the identity of modern aboriginal nations lies in their collective community life, it is simply inconceivable from the perspective of RCAP that anyone with a legitimate stake in that collective life be barred from participating. To this end, RCAP insists that aboriginal women be provided full and fair opportunity to participate in aboriginal governments including all aspects of nation building. Indeed, in its view, section

35(4) of the Constitution Act, 1982, which guarantees aboriginal and treaty rights equally to male and female persons, requires such inclusion.²⁰

As for legal status, RCAP develops a model that would see aboriginal individuals rely on their nations for political identity rather than on the legal categories of the federal government's Indian Act. RCAP argues that aboriginal nations have "the right to determine which individuals belong to the nation as members and citizens." At the same time, RCAP insists that the aboriginal right to determine citizenship should not be unqualified. It should meet strict constitutional standards precisely so as to get around the kind of hierarchy created by the Indian Act's post-1985 rules and so as to ensure that no-one is unfairly excluded from enjoying the collective right to self-government. To that end, RCAP insists that membership rules and processes must not discriminate against individuals on grounds of sex nor specify "that a certain degree of Aboriginal blood...is a general prerequisite for citizenship." Instead, in order to qualify for membership, rules of ancestry such as having one parent belonging to the community should be used in combination with other criteria such as "birth in the community. long-time residency, group acceptance and so on."

III. Open Dialogue

A) Plural Identities

A pluralist framework accentuates the idea that it is up to aboriginal individuals to choose whether to define themselves within or outside the communities of their ancestry.

Having made the choice to define themselves within their communities, however, a second implication follows. As argued, aboriginal communal identity is fluid and changes over time

and so as concrete decisions about identity are made, aboriginal persons' perception of what it means to be aboriginal may gradually shift over time. One example here will suffice. Think of the difference in political self-perception that accompanies a communal identity associated with the concept of "nation" as opposed to "band." The former carries with it an association of communal autonomy and political self-determination while the latter carries an association of communal dependency and political reliance upon the Canadian state.

When fundamental shifts in communal identity occur in this way, it is imperative that all aboriginal persons with an interest in the matter have access to relatively equal amounts of power so as to be able to influence the process that leads to a new community identity outcome. Naturally, the capacity for equal influence and power, coupled with the inevitability of different choice-making that flows from different perspectives, may well fuel social conflict of various kinds. Such conflict is to be expected given that individuals typically participate in a number of community social settings simultaneously, each one of which may contribute in greater or lesser degrees to dimensions of an individual's sense of self.

As this study has shown, conflict over communal identity is evident in precisely this way in numerous aboriginal communities. As a general characterization of women's testimony, for example, I think it would be fair to say that many stressed the significance of the fact that first, their identities are constituted by a plural combination of ascriptive characteristics (they are both female and aboriginal); second, these characteristics sometimes cut through and across one another and so are not always easily reconciled (a person's emancipatory interests as a women and as a person of aboriginal identity may conflict); and third, projected strategies of emancipatory fulfilment that focus on only one feature of identity

will more than likely be politically constricting (a person who is given room to flourish as an aboriginal person by the standards of some may still find herself marginalized as a woman). From a pluralist perspective, what is paramount is that the aboriginal communal attempt to mediate and resolve conflicting positions and so arrive at consensus of some kind should never come at the cost of extinguishing pluralism within the community itself. There are defensible and indefensible versions of aboriginal communal identity, in other words, and according to the pluralist position, those that are indefensible are the ones that are dictatorially imposed.

B) The Priority of Pluralism

We can see then how a pluralist can never, as a matter of principle, offer a blanket endorsement of any and all expressions of community identity. One might, for example, assess aboriginal communal identity on the basis of what that identity presently consists in and consider that the end of the matter. Here all forms of aboriginal cultural nationalism could be endorsed on the grounds that because many aboriginal leaders say these are the most fundamental manifestations of aboriginal political difference, they are therefore legitimate expressions of community identity. According to this line of reasoning, because aboriginal communities are collective in nature, the interests of aboriginal individuals must share a singleness of purpose and their communities must in some sense be characterized by cultural uniformity.

In my view, however, this image does not do justice to the complex commitments held by many aboriginal persons. As my discussion of RCAP's hearings demonstrate, aboriginal persons regularly disagree with one another about what makes for an aboriginal way of life. Cultural and political images of community identity are regularly contested in other words, often in the name of the values of equality and freedom from domination that relational pluralism champions. It is simply unfair, therefore, that certain aboriginal persons should be allowed to impose their preferred view of an aboriginal way of life on others who may disagree with it simply in the name of a cultural survival based on the purported moral superiority of traditional cultural principles and values.

A relational pluralist framework is founded on a commitment to the integrity of the individual and the importance of political participation. In this sense, the framework fits well with so many of the individual equality arguments made by aboriginal participants to RCAP's public hearings. Its standard of defensibility flows from an assessment of the process that brings expressions of aboriginal identity into being. What matters here is not the character of the outcome so much as the fact that all points of view should be represented through an open dialogue in the arrival of that outcome. Mediating the important commitment to communal self-definition in other words, is the pluralist's commitment to equal power for community members. For aboriginal persons to be free, each must have a guaranteed voice in the community and an equal opportunity to be heard so that each can play a part in the community decision-making processes.

Following this line of reasoning, one might argue that an expression of aboriginal communal identity is authentic when the process of identity formation encourages input from all sectors of the community in such a way that each can successfully imprint the communal identity with some feature of its own image. Of course, no aboriginal communal identity will ever be perfectly representative of all competing viewpoints. In political settings of

substantive equality, one must be prepared to lose some of the time provided that one can reasonably expect to win some of the time in future exchanges. Nevertheless, there is a large difference between a communal identity developed through a broadly participatory process, and one developed mainly through external or internal political imposition. Relational pluralism provides a useful normative guideline for distinguishing this difference.²⁴

By these criteria, the real challenge facing aboriginal communities is not to be obsessive about preserving specific traditions and expressions of nationhood as an end in and of itself. As suggested by the testimony summarized in this and previous chapters, aboriginal women and youth do not always agree with the decisions on self-government taken by their community leadership. Some witnesses in both categories point to their desire for a self-definition process that includes: i) a reconstruction of aboriginal community life based upon healing of domestic abuse; ii) the acquisition of skills and knowledge by women and youth so that they can self-sufficiently contribute to their own communities and the larger Canadian society; and iii) the development of aboriginal identity models that would allow women and youth to integrate and express both traditional and modern elements of who they perceive themselves to be.

By many accounts, the currently entrenched elite of largely male chiefs and councils are often hostile to the ideas of women and youth and so are often unwilling to relinquish the power that both need to pursue their ideas. Yet some women and youth also persist in claiming that they too offer elements of a vision for communal development that is appropriate for their communities. What one sees in other words, is an internal struggle for influence by various persons within aboriginal communities at the very deepest political level of communal

self-definition and self-government. My point is simply that by the standards of relational pluralism, no cultural or political vision can by definition, possess "objective" authority as "true" against which all other visions can be judged.

In short, there is no escape from the realities of social power. Aboriginal individuals are just as capable as anyone else of using power in ways that others might consider self-serving. The crucial point, then, is that the question of whose vision for individual and community health may be right should be decided upon against a full recognition and acceptance of the fact of social pluralism. There is, after all, only one route that aboriginal communities can follow to build lives that meet overall priorities: they must extend to their members the same power and influence of self-definition that they demand for their communities more generally within Canada. Aboriginal women and youth must have grounds for identifying with their aboriginal communities if those communities are to survive. If they do not, their communities will be condemned to marginality and sterility.

IV. Bicultural Engagement

Those who employ a relational pluralist framework do not just assess justice within aboriginal communities in terms of the presence or absence of individual participation and consent in public discussions leading to the development of community identity. The framework also provides the means for aboriginal individuals to critically analyze their communal relationships in light of the associational ties they develop with individuals and groups outside their community.

A) Inter-cultural Engagement

In a large, complex, and highly differentiated society such as Canada, the vast majority of aboriginal communities are neither internally insular nor culturally homogeneous. "but mirror in their own differentiations many of the other groups in the wider society."25 Aboriginal communities are not closed in other words, but as Alan Cairns puts it, are "massively penetrated by external forces."²⁶ Over the course of their long history of cultural. economic, and political exchanges, aboriginal and non-aboriginal communities have unavoidably influenced and shaped one another. This process of mutual influence manifests itself in the obvious fact that each community shares similar social divisions based on age, gender, culture, language, religion, and nation. But beyond this, mutual influence over a long and sustained period also results in the blurring of cultural boundaries between communities. Aboriginal individuals inevitably participate to greater or lesser degrees in Canadian society where there is an interspersion of peoples, constant exchange of ideas, and interdependency of action. What this means from John Borrows point of view is that the narrative of "exclusive citizenship" and "measured separatism" that aboriginal nationalism represents, "however appropriate and helpful, is not rich enough to encompass the range of relationships we need to negotiate the diversity, displacement, and positive potential that our widening circles represent."27

It is perhaps an obvious point that in pre-contact times, aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples lived in worlds that were starkly divided and so aboriginal people would have had little choice about their identity as it would have been deeply intertwined with that of their aboriginal nations.²⁸

In a post-contact society, however, aboriginal individuals can make choices about how to express their identity and they can make connections with others based on a whole range of interests. Some of this interaction may result in aboriginal and non-aboriginal persons accentuating the cultural differences between their communities. But community interaction can also lead to the sharing of experiences, culture, and values. Indeed, aboriginal persons may perceive themselves to be very different from non-aboriginal persons in one setting, but then find themselves to be similar to non-aboriginal persons when encountered in another setting. So, an aboriginal person may want to identify with her aboriginal community and thus make it an integral component of her identity, but she may also want to go to a mainstream Canadian university, and she may want to achieve an adequate standard of living by participating in the economy of the dominant society. The result is that with respect to certain portions of her life, the cultural boundaries between herself and her non-aboriginal counterparts gets murky; she essentially takes on a bi-cultural identity. In light of realities such as these Borrows argues that aboriginal persons simply must develop a "more fluid notion of what it means to be Aboriginal" in order to incorporate the developing reality of "intercultural education, urbanization, politics, and intermarriage."²⁹ Failure to do so, says Borrows, would be devastating as it would essentially marginalize all those aboriginal persons for whom their aboriginal community membership includes participation in Canadian affairs.

But some will undoubtedly ask, how can an aboriginal person retain an aboriginal identity when they are so deeply implicated within the structures of the non-aboriginal world? Won't such aboriginal persons break down under the strain of having to live between two cultures and won't their sense of aboriginal identity eventually fade under the weight of

assimilationist pressures? While incoherence, confusion, and assimilation are always possibilities, a pluralist perspective upon the world demonstrates that it is also possible to look at this situation more positively.

Numerous aboriginal individuals testifying before RCAP said that allegiance to their communities does not imply cultural and political subordination. Indeed, many witnesses seem to accept the idea that community allegiance need not be a one-dimensional, allencompassing affair. Human subjectivity is complex, in other words, and so while fragmentation "can and does cause problems for all of us at particular times," we also recognize "the way in which we can hold multiple commitments, relationships, views, desires and roles together" without total disintegration.³⁰ I am convinced that this same sentiment is being expressed by aboriginal witnesses who refuse to accept the idea that traditional and modern ways of aboriginal life cannot be reconciled to one another. Aboriginal identity should not be viewed in terms of categorial cultural opposition nor need it be sustained by political separatism in order to survive. All it needs are aboriginal individuals committed to its development. Aboriginal identity can change without disappearing, in other words, blending modern western values and practices with values and practices that symbolize aboriginal community differences. What a relational pluralist perspective on human personality accentuates is that one can be fully aboriginal while still participating in the multiple social and political settings of Canadian society.

B) Critical Perspectives

What some pluralist scholars have also shown is that these kinds of multiple commitments can be put to good political use. For instance, Avigail Eisenberg and others have demonstrated that the capacity to draw from one's experiences in a diversity of group situations can promote multi-dimensional personal development.³¹ While one's affiliation with (in this case) one's aboriginal community may be firm, Eisenberg points out that freedom of movement can encourage individuals to develop new critical perspectives. This enables individuals to regularly re-evaluate the activities they take up in their communities of primary affiliation by the criteria they develop in others.³² The point that some pluralists wish to reinforce, in other words, is that if individuals are constituted too much by single sets of traditions and values, they may have limited resources for self-development. The virtue of relational pluralism is that it highlights the degree to which a plurality of affiliations and perspectives can help individuals identify and subsequently liberate themselves from group practices that they now find to be oppressive.³³

A telling illustration of multi-faceted nature of aboriginal identity is revealed in the testimony of aboriginal women. The testimony bears witness to the fact that some aboriginal women have joined their voices to the larger feminist movement's repudiation of sexist practices that inhibit women from assuming positions of social and political power.³⁴ These aboriginal women identify the sources of their oppression with the sexist policies of the Canadian government's Indian Act and with the leaders of their communities who, in many instances, are reluctant to relinquish the power they now hold by virtue of the Indian Act's provisions. In response, these aboriginal women identify their objective in terms of a desire to

transform the structured patterns of gender inequality so that they can function as full participants and equal citizens within their communities.

The point that a relational pluralist framework reinforces is that in their struggle to transform their oppressive situation, the objectives of aboriginal women are considerably enhanced because they can draw upon the resources of multiple perspectives. The testimony itself reveals where a number of these resources come from. Some aboriginal women delve deeply into their own history, drawing forward old, more equitable relationships between men and women as normative models for modern conduct. Some also highlight modern progressive resources within their own and other aboriginal cultures that they say have yet to be tapped. Finally, some aboriginal women draw upon the resources available to them outside the domain of their communities, the kinds of resources contained within the non-aboriginal feminist movement. Here, for example, aboriginal women often applaud the Canadian feminist movement's successful acquisition of sexual equality rights in the Charter's sections 15 and 28. These equality rights are often appreciably noted because they were also the critical legal leverage aboriginal women needed to get the federal government to address the sexual biases contained in the pre-1985 version of the Indian Act. What a pluralist framework highlights is that this kind of inter-cultural dialogue ought to be encouraged for the sake of justice. In this case, insights gained into the possibilities for human development as promoted by the Charter acted as important critical levers for identifying and thus addressing destructive tendencies within aboriginal communities.

V. The Charter as a Tool for Political Inclusion

A key element associated with the idea of relational pluralism is that where aboriginal community identities are concerned, they have to be worked out creatively; they have to be adapted from time to time if persons who want to live together in community are to do so with a relative degree of success. But how is this to be achieved? What remedies exist if what some term "the entrenched male leadership" simply refuse to adapt or change cultural and political images of community identity that others say marginalizes them?

In my view, substantive remedies at the level of politics are exceedingly difficult to find. One cannot, for example, simply legislate changes in attitude nor can one easily dislodge long-standing patterns of institutionalized political and legal power. Yet the question remains: What political instruments might facilitate a process of greater inclusion where aboriginal community self-definition is concerned?

A) A Useful Tool?

One route, albeit limited, may lie in the direction of the Charter. The 1995 federal policy statement on self-government stated that the Charter must apply to aboriginal governments under the terms of any agreement negotiated between aboriginal and federal governments. The Federal Policy Guide also states that the protective shield of section 25 means that the Charter will be interpreted "in a manner that respects Aboriginal and treaty rights, which would include, under the federal approach, the inherent right" to self-government. In this sense, the Charter is designed to protect aboriginal and treaty rights from the Charter itself which presumably means that this protection can not be removed or reduced

by any treaty, legislation, or other agreement. In the words of the Federal Policy Guide "the Charter is thus designed to ensure a sensitive balance between individual rights and freedoms, and the unique values and traditions of Aboriginal peoples in Canada."³⁶

It is not clear from the Federal Policy Guide how the Charter will impact upon the practice of aboriginal self-government. However, one potentially profitable impact, likely consistent with aboriginal and treaty rights, may lie in it upholding aboriginal governments to standards of political inclusion. This standard not only follows logically from the equality provisions of the Charter's section 15, but is also entirely consistent with the normative thrust of relational pluralism and with what a number of aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers were advocating before RCAP.

From the perspective of relational pluralism, if the collective aboriginal right to self-definition is exercised in a manner that does not protect the participatory rights of individual aboriginal persons such as women, youth and urban dwellers, the justification for protecting the collective right is itself questionable. Seen in this light, the Charter's equality rights are not in the first instance about assuring individual aboriginal persons the right to decide upon, revise, and pursue their own distinct conceptions of the good from the cultural mainstream in aboriginal communities, although on occasion this may be their intent if the context demands it. Rather, the equality rights can also be seen as a tool to safeguard the rights of aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers to participate in the communal process of building aboriginal lives that correspond to their own priorities.

This understanding of the Charter is in my view, far more consistent with the actual political discourse of a number of those who claim to represent the concerns of aboriginal

women, youth, and urban dwellers. Aboriginal self-government is a claim to acquire control over resources and to make communal choices free from over-bearing and insensitive interference by non-aboriginal society. The testimony of a number of aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers establish that while aboriginal governments may be assuming greater power, these same governments often deny them the power they need to participate to their satisfaction in the process of self-governing. To fight the status imposed on them by their communities, some women, youth, and urban dwellers demand equality rights. These equality rights are defined as membership rights; they are tools to acquire and safeguard what some say is their entitlement to full membership within their own communities.

B) Equality Rights as Membership Rights

Some organizations representing aboriginal women in particular, establish a close link between aboriginal membership rights and the legal guarantees of the Charter. While most organizations support the collective rights of aboriginal communities, they view the Charter as an important device to guarantee women their "right to define their own place within the group." Framed this way, the Charter could be regarded as a fighting tool that aboriginal women can use against their governments to keep their governments accountable. 38

One recent Supreme Court of Canada decision is worthy of note here because it marks a serious attempt by the Court to justify the aboriginal desire for political inclusion on the legal grounds provided by the Charter. In Corbiere v. Canada (1999)³⁹ the Supreme Court considered whether band members who live off reserve are unjustly discriminated against by virtue of the fact that section 77(1) of the Indian Act allows only members "ordinarily resident

on a reserve" to vote in band elections. The off-reserve members in this case argued that this section of the Indian Act violated their equality rights under section 15(1) of the Charter. The Supreme Court agreed, arguing that section 77(1) constitutes discrimination because it treats off-reserve members in a stereotypical way. In the Court's view, the section treats them as less worthy and as unentitled to political participation simply on the presumption that "they are not interested in maintaining meaningful participation in the band or in preserving their cultural identity."40 For the Court, this presumption perpetuates the historic disadvantage experienced by off-reserve residents because it denies them political control, through elections, over their ongoing interest in band assets and lands of which they remain co-owners. As a result, the Court's remedy was to strike out the words "and is ordinarily resident on the reserve" from the Indian Act. At the same time, however, the Court did accept that some electoral distinction may be justified to protect the legitimate and possibly unique interests of band members on-reserve. So, while extending the franchise to off-reserve members, the Court also urged that electoral processes be developed to appropriately balance the rights of off-reserve and on-reserve members.

I believe that the Corbiere decision has implications that may well extend beyond the matter of the consistency of section 77(1) of the Indian Act with the Charter. The Court has served notice that it will not tolerate instances where aboriginal communities exclude members from political participation on the basis of what the Court terms personal characteristics that are "immutable or unchangeable only at unacceptable cost to personal identity." Clearly, being female and/or a youth is an immutable feature of personal identity while being an urban dweller is for many aboriginal persons changeable only at unacceptable personal cost.

Consequently, it would seem that when aboriginal women, youth, or urban dwellers are excluded from the political proceedings of their aboriginal communities due to factors relating to gender, age, or location of residence, they may be able to enlist the Canadian court system as a ready ally.

At the same time of course, the Charter's equality provisions are completely ineffectual for ameliorating many of the problems numerous aboriginal witnesses named before RCAP as foremost among their concerns, among them discrimination, dominance, and the violence they suffer within their personal relationships within their communities. Charter rights offer little if any help to individuals caught up in relationships of domestic abuse and violence, for example. Moreover, even with respect to unequal treatment and abuse at the political level which the Charter explicitly addresses, remedies may be limited. It is not clear how external pressure applied against aboriginal governments by the Charter would actually curb in practice the exercise of power by aboriginal male elites when and where they are perceived as being little concerned with the interests of aboriginal women, youth, and urban dwellers. Nevertheless, and despite these limitations, without the external protection of the Charter, some organizations (women's in particular) express little confidence at all that aboriginal women will have a chance to share power more equally with men and thus be in a position to set priorities for the development of aboriginal communal existence. As captured by one witness:

We want to voice our opinions and ensure that our rights will be protected, especially in the area of Aboriginal self-government. We believe that we have the inherent right to self-government, but we also recognize that since European contact, our leaders have mainly been men, men who are the by-products of colonization... We, therefore, want the Charter of Rights and Freedoms enforced in Aboriginal self-government until such time as our own Bill of Rights is developed that will protect women and children...⁴²

In summary, a relational pluralist perspective on aboriginal self-government provides an important context for understanding the relationship between Charter rights and affective aboriginal communal bonds. In many cases, (as in Corbiere) to invoke the individual rights of the Charter is simultaneously to invoke the claims of community. From this perspective, the tough mesh of Charter equality rights can be seen as a safety net should relationships in community go awry or should leaders become exclusionary. In either case, the point of Charter rights remain the same: at the very least they give aboriginal individuals the conceptual and legal tools to criticize those in authority who refuse to share power. More positively, when Charter rights are called upon, they can also serve to equalize the distribution of community power so that those who have an entitlement to determine how community resources are to be used in the present and the future can do so with impunity. In this sense, community and individual liberty should be seen as irrevocably linked; individual freedom of choice within community is what makes it possible for members to carry on in their common project of developing community.

VI. Conclusion

Relational pluralism accentuates the degree to which the organized political forms of aboriginal communities are aspects of a communal self-definition process. Individuals necessarily constitute the origin of the political and cultural structures of aboriginal nations, meaning that it is individuals who give those structures their character and form. In addition, as the relationship of individuals to their structures develop and change, so too can the structures themselves. Aboriginal structures should, therefore, not be viewed as ends in

themselves, cast in a single cultural or political mould. Rather, they should be seen as aspects of community identity in process, the result of ongoing choices made by their individual participants. It is for this reason that the multiple expressions of individual aboriginal identity should be given equality of status and influence in the actual development of aboriginal structures. What matters from the point of view of justice is not what the substantive character of this or that particular aboriginal community identity outcome amounts to, but that the process by which the outcome was derived was a fully participatory one.

I began with a criticism of the idea that much of aboriginal politics in Canada can be explained in terms of fundamental conflicts between individual and collective rights. When we use the language of communitarianism and individualism, we tend to adopt ideas of uniformity, implicitly assuming that aboriginal communities possess a singleness of cultural identity and political purpose against which some of their members struggle. It should be clear by now how the framework of relational pluralism goes beyond this interpretation to provide context and perspective. The core of aboriginal communities is not to be found in their cultural or national identities, but in the commitment of their members to remain together, as communities, through time. What matters here is the specific character of the relationship that individual members take up with one another; a relationship based upon the idea that all members possess participatory rights to shape the present and future identity of their communities. A relational pluralist perspective thus shifts the focus of analysis from cultural preservation to the question of power and its equitable distribution. Naturally, the challenge associated with resolving problems associated with power differences within aboriginal communities is seldom easy, but at least conceptualizing problems in terms of

power differences can clarify where and how we might more profitably direct our attention.

As demonstrated, it is rights to inclusion and participatory status, not rights against the imposition of specific cultural and political images, that I would suggest is often of greatest importance to most aboriginal individuals who struggle within their communities.

An effective foundation on which to base aboriginal self-government should thus have the following characteristics. First, the dominant Canadian governments must relinquish their hegemony over aboriginal governments by ceding to them power of increased autonomy so that they can control their processes of collective self-definition. Solutions here must seek to empower aboriginal communities as a whole, not just the individual members of aboriginal communities. Second, an aboriginal way of life pursued by a First Nation is quite simply what aboriginal persons in that Nation define it to be; there are no cultural or political criteria outside of their choices that can be imposed on aboriginal persons on the purported grounds that those expressions more authentically represent aboriginal identity. Third, in return for increased autonomy, aboriginal governments must provide assurances that the victimization and oppression experienced by their internal minorities will be addressed. Aboriginal individuals in all their diversity must be given freedom to grow and develop and contribute to community life without undue interference from their governing structures.

These characteristics together place a normative limitation upon the exercise of the right to self-government that, to conclude, ought to be reinforced. Aboriginal political practices and processes are legitimate only to the degree that its members willingly accede to them. So long as community members feel a part of their community because they contribute to it and because they believe that its political constraints are acceptable, to that degree the

processes and practices are legitimate. The limitation on community power here hinges on the matter of individual choice. Aboriginal political choices need to be creatively developed and adapted, sometimes in the form of compromise between aboriginal persons, if those who want to live together in aboriginal communities are to do so successfully.

Notes

- 1. Sharon McIvor, Native Women's Association of Canada, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Toronto, Ontario, June 25, 1992.
- 2. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996), 151.
- 3. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round* (Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992), 3. See also 21 and 59.
- 4. Michele Rouleau, Quebec Native Women's Association, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Montreal, Quebec, May 27, 1993.
- 5. Evidence that equality is of fundamental importance to organizations representing Aboriginal women was also made clear in constitutional discussions of the 1980s and 1990s. During the 1983 first ministers' conference, for example, the Native Women's Association of Canada was instrumental in gaining an amendment to section 35 of the Constitution: "Notwithstanding any other provision of this Act, the aboriginal and treaty rights referred to in subsection (1) are guaranteed equally to male and female persons."
- 6. Lillian Sanderson, La Ronge Native Women's Council, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, La Ronge, Saskatchewan, May 28, 1992. The demand for equality was ubiquitous in the presentations of both individual women speaking on their own behalf and organizations mandated to represent the interests of women more generally. For examples, see Madeleine Parent, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Montreal, Quebec, May 5, 1993; Dorothy McKay, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Big Trout Lake, Ontario, December 3, 1992; Marlene Pierre, Ontario Native Women's Association, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Thunder Bay, Ontario, October 27, 1992; Marguerite Saunderson, Northern Women's Resource Services, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Thompson, Manitoba, June 1, 1993; and Marilyn Fontaine, Aboriginal Women's Unity Coalition, Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 23, 1992.
- 7. Jason Thomas, All Nations Youth Council, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Prince George, British Columbia, May 31, 1993. The general theme of youth empowerment is repeatedly emphasized in the Report of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples as well. See *Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities*, 148-149, 151, 180, 193-194.
- 8. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 588.

- 9. Avigail Eisenberg makes this point more broadly with respect to all socially significant groups in *Reconstructing Political Pluralism* (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1995), 190.
- 10. The question concerning to what degree the 626,000 respondents regard themselves as aboriginal is not addressed in the survey. For example, Paul Tennant has pointed out to me that some individuals may have a strong identification, regarding themselves as aboriginal in all possible situations. Other individuals meanwhile, may have a weaker identification, regarding themselves as aboriginal for some purposes, and Canadian for others. What Tennant suggests in other words, is that census responses are not necessarily a very meaningful measure of aboriginal identity.
- 11. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 1, Looking Forward, Looking Back (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1996), 15.
- 12. P.G. McHugh, "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," in Living Relationships, kokiri ngatahi: The Treaty of Waitanga in the New Millennium (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1998), 158.
- 13. James Frideres suggests that as of 2001, the potential pool of applicants for reinstatement is likely exhausted. Based on Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development figures, the number of reinstated Indians is slightly more than 100,000, comprising 17 percent of the total registered Indian population of 622,901. See James S. Frideres and Rene R. Gadacz, Aboriginal Peoples in Canada: Contemporary Conflicts, Sixth Edition, (Toronto: Prentice Hall, 2001), 33-35.
- 14. More specifically, the criteria for obtaining legal status is as follows. Individuals who obtain status through section 6(2) and who marry non-Indians, cannot pass status on to their children. If Indians under 6(2) marry Indians under 6(1), their children will be registered under 6(1). If Indians under 6(1) marry one another, their children will be registered under 6(1). If 6(2) Indians marry one another, their children will be registered under 6(1). If Indians under 6(1) marry a non-Indian, their children will be registered under 6(2). As Stewart Clatworthy and Anthony Smith point out, under the rules of Bill C-31, the key to retaining Indian legal status is on-going "in-marriage" among Indians. See Stewart Clatworthy and Anthony Smith, *Population Implications of the 1985 Amendments to the Indian Act: Final Report* (Ottawa: Assembly of First Nations, 1992), i.
- 15. Ibid, i.
- 16. Ibid, ii, 19.
- 17. Ibid, vii.

- 18. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1996), 239.
- 19. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities, 53, 60.
- 20. Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship, Part One, 237.
- 21. Ibid, 237.
- 22. Ibid, 237.
- 23. Ibid, 238.
- 24. Jeremy Webber develops a similar response to the potential problem of political abuse of power within Aboriginal communities in *Reimagining Canada: Language, Culture, Community, and the Canadian Constitution* (Kingston & Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994), 268-269.
- 25. Iris Marion Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990), 48.
- 26. Alan C. Cairns, Reconfigurations: Canadian Citizenship and Constitutional Change, Douglas E. Williams, ed., (Toronto: McClelland & Stewart, 1995), 255.
- 27. John Borrows, ""Landed" Citizenship: Narratives of Aboriginal Political Participation," in Alan C. Cairns, John C. Courtney, Peter Mackinnon, Hans J. Michaelmann and David E. Smith, eds., Citizenship, Diversity, and Pluralism: Canadian and Comparative Perspectives (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1999), 75.
- 28. The Royal Commission explores the nature of some of these divisions in a chapter entitled "Separate Worlds." See Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Report, Volume 1, Looking Forward, Looking Back*, 43-97.
- 29. Borrows, ""Landed" Citizenship," 75.
- 30. Elizabeth Fraser and Nicola Lacey, *The Politics of Community: A Feminist Critique of the Liberal-Communitarian Debate* (New York: Harvester Wheatshief, 1993), 198, 199.
- 31. Here see especially Eisenberg, Reconstructing Political Pluralism, 186-192; Milton Fisk, "Community and Morality," The Review of Politics, University of Notre Dame (Fall 1993), 615; Elizabeth Fraser and Nicola Lacey, The Politics of Community: A Feminist Critique of the Liberal-Communitarian Debate (New York: Harvester Wheatsheaf, 1993), 186; and

- Nancy L. Rosenblum, "Pluralism and Self-Defense," in Nancy L. Rosenblum, ed., *Liberalism and the Moral Life* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1989), 220-226.
- 32. Eisenberg, Reconstructing Political Pluralism, 187.
- 33. Fraser and Lacey, The Politics of Community, 174.
- 34. See, for example, Menno Boldt's important discussion on this matter of leadership and the concentration of power in Aboriginal communities in his Surviving as Indians: The Challenge of Self Government (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993), Chapter 3. See also Taiaiake Alfred, Peace, Power, Righteousness: an indigenous manifesto (Don Mills: Oxford University Press, 1999); and Strater Crowfoot, "Leadership in First Nation Communities: A Chief's Perspective on the Colonial Millstone," in J.Rick Ponting, ed., First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination (Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997), 299-325.
- 35. See Government of Canada, Federal Policy Guide, Aboriginal Self-Government: The Government of Canada's Approach to the Implementation of the Inherent Right and Negotiation of Aboriginal Self-Government (Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 1995), 4.
- 36. Ibid, 4.
- 37. Teressa Nahanee, "Dancing With a Gorilla: Aboriginal Women, Justice, and the Charter," in Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, Aboriginal Peoples and the Justice System: Report of the National Round Table on Aboriginal Justice Issues (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993), 371.
- 38. On this point see Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, *Public Hearings: Overview of the Second Round*, 31. See also the presentations to RCAP by the Quebec Native Women's Association and the National Action Committee on the Status of Women, both in Montreal Quebec, May 25-28, 1993.
- 39. Corbiere v. Canada (Minister of Indian and Northern Affairs) [1999] 2 S.C.R., 203-289.
- 40. Corbiere v. Canada, as reprinted in *Canadian Native Law Reporter* 1999 Volume 3 (Saskatoon: Native Centre for Law, University of Saskatchewan), 20.
- 41. Ibid, 20.
- 42. Doris Young, Indigenous Women's Collective, *Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 22, 1992.

Chapter Seven

Conclusion: Aboriginal Identity and the Politics of Pluralism

In the first chapter I presented three sets of questions as central to my analysis. The first set concerned aboriginal political identity. Here I asked whether aboriginal political identity should be thought of in cultural terms, national terms, or in terms broader than cultural and national expressions. I also asked if conceptualizing this question in terms other than traditionally understood might make a difference in the way we think about the aboriginal right to self-government.

The second set concerned justification and intent. Here I asked whether the aboriginal right to self-government is justified because it sustains an aboriginal interest in preserving cultural difference and/or historic nationhood. I then asked whether culture and nation-based justifications for self-government are adequate or whether justification might be better framed in terms of the need to address deficits in aboriginal community power and imbalances in relations between aboriginal and Canadian governments.

The final set addressed the issue of limitations upon aboriginal self-governing power. I asked what principles ought to be employed when setting limits upon the political power that aboriginal governments exercise over their community members. Should the primary principle be individual freedom of choice, for example? Or does this principle put emphasis in the wrong place concerning where many aboriginal individual identity-claims against their communities?

In the preceding six chapters I have set out some procedural and substantive ideas that can be used in responding to each set of questions. I have dealt with each set in two ways: using an existing and recognized approach of analysis and using one that I have developed myself. The existing approaches that I have used are the difference approach to ethnic identity and communitarian and individualist approaches to pluralism. I demonstrated that the use of each of these was less than fully helpful in dealing with the relevant aspects of my subject matter. In this concluding chapter I use the approach that I have developed to demonstrate some of the major ways in which it can stimulate this deeper understanding.

Concerning the first set of questions, I showed in chapter two that the most commonly held assumption among social scientists is that aboriginal political identity arises out of the unique cultural and political attributes associated with aboriginal community life. I referred to this manner of analysis as the difference approach. It proceeds from the assumption that the well-being of aboriginal individual identity is tied directly to the strength and vitality of those community practices linked to distinctive artistic endeavors, economic pursuits, political organization, and social arrangements. It is these expressions of difference that are seen to validate aboriginal individuals and communities as aboriginal. The politics of aboriginal self-government is then understood to be about the desire of aboriginal communities to preserve these distinct cultural and political attributes from the homogenizing influences of the non-aboriginal Canadian society. Indeed, failure to do so, from this perspective, jeopardizes aboriginal community identity itself. The status of aboriginal communities as nations within Canada is thus identified as crucial. Nations are seen as uniquely suited structurally to preserve aboriginal culture. As nations, for example, aboriginal communities are bearers of

aboriginal rights, including a land base and self-government that, when taken together, are understood to be essential elements for the cultural survival of those communities as distinct societies.

However, as I have tried to show throughout, the difference approach to aboriginal identity is misguided. The problem is not that it mistakenly identifies aboriginal communities as culturally and politically distinct; indeed, as RCAP's public hearings show, this is a view that many aboriginal witnesses clearly have about both themselves and their communities. The problem, rather, is that the approach is simply incomplete. It is doubtful whether the majority of aboriginal individuals within First Nations see the security of their aboriginal identity as tied solely to the preservation and enhancement of objective traits of cultural and political difference. For many, their aboriginal identity appears to be much more comprehensive than this and consequently, from the point of view that I developed, the route to its security should be seen to lie elsewhere.

What I conclude from my reading of their testimony is that for most witnesses, aboriginal identity originates quite simply from their personal identification with, and ongoing commitment to, the aboriginal community in which they are (or see themselves to be) members. I used the identification perspective to demonstrate how this approach to aboriginal identity might be understood. From this perspective, the key element that shapes aboriginal identity is a sense of relatedness, whether based upon real or assumed bonds of kinship, shared historical memories, elements of common culture, ties to specific territory, and/or sense of solidarity among community members. Here, in other words, there is no one-to-one correspondence between aboriginal identity and the communal and individual expression of

distinctive cultural and political attributes. Instead, aboriginal identity is seen to flow much more broadly from the sense of personal belonging to an aboriginal community through time.

An important implication follows for the politics of aboriginal self-government. From an identification perspective, the politics of self-government is understood to be about the aboriginal desire to establish balanced relationships between aboriginal and Canadian governments so that the former can govern their communities free from external interference by the latter. This position strikes me as not only more realistic than the difference approach, but also as in keeping with much of the testimony by aboriginal witnesses.

Testimony recounting the tragic and heroic dimensions of the aboriginal past, experiences of personal and community exploitation at the hands of the Canadian state and the corresponding presence of resistance and healing, and the persistence of aboriginal cultural and political differences from the Canadian mainstream can, on one level, all be interpreted in light of the same reality: for many aboriginal persons identification with their communities of origin remains strong. Seen this way, testimony about self-government is understood to be most fundamentally about the expression of an aboriginal desire for local control over their own internal affairs. This approach suggests, therefore, that aboriginal community survival does not depend upon the protection of cultural and political differences *per se*, but upon boundaries that establish a degree of separation between aboriginal communities and the Canadian state. Aboriginal rights to land, resources, and self-government, in other words, are what maintain community boundaries. It is boundaries and not difference that are of first concern; they are what place aboriginal persons in a position of security to define personal and community identities in ways consistent with their own aspirations.

In addressing the second set of questions, I suggested that there are merits to evaluating justifications for and the intent of aboriginal self-government from the perspective of pluralism. However, pluralism is a diverse tradition and so I discussed the strengths and weaknesses of what for heuristic purposes I called its communitarian, individualistic, and relational faces. The pluralism tradition itself is held together by the idea that group diversity is a permanent feature of most societies and so the tensions and conflict generated by group encounters must be framed within public arrangements that uphold standards of group recognition and affirmation. The meanings given to pluralism by its users, in other words. address the matter of political power. Pluralists assert that, provided no particular group captures a monopoly of political power within a state, the balancing of competing group interests that follows from the use of power can, and often does, represent a just accommodation. With respect to aboriginal self-government in Canada, however, I argued that while the communitarian and individualist faces of pluralism are valuable, they rely too heavily on an understanding in which aboriginal identity is equated with specific cultural and national traits. Here, the resulting political accommodations with the Canadian state are evaluated and then justified either in terms of the ability of aboriginal communities to protect their cultural differences from the homogenizing influences of Canadian society, or in terms of the ability of aboriginal individuals to escape from their cultural institutions if and when they see them as oppressive.

In the third chapter I demonstrated that communitarian pluralism provides an incomplete answer to the question of what justifies aboriginal self-government. Those who employ this approach simply assume that the chief purpose of aboriginal self-government is to

preserve common cultural understandings and shared norms that differentiate aboriginal communities from others in Canada. Communitarians claim, in other words, that group diversity exists because life has an inescapably cultural dimension; they make cultural difference the basis of community identity because they understand individuals to be formed in substantive measure by the cultural attributes of the communities in which they enjoy membership. Political conflict between aboriginal and Canadian governments is thus construed in cultural terms: if aboriginal individuals are to enjoy the "authentic" sources of their aboriginal identity they must maintain the cultural originality of their communities at all costs. Here, aboriginal self-government is justified because it is said to put aboriginal communities in a position of political strength to protect their cultural characteristics from the pressures applied against them by the surrounding, more powerful Canadian polity.

However, the communitarian response is misguided. The problem, as I have shown, is not that it is too focused upon aboriginal community. Many of the issues addressed in the preceding chapters are indeed about the capacity of aboriginal persons to rebuild and reclaim their communities and to develop strategies necessary to take up the responsibilities of self-government. Instead, in my view, the problem is that the communitarian community focus is too narrow.

In the fifth chapter I used the perspective of relational pluralism to illuminate how I came to this conclusion. The relational face of pluralism approaches the question of what justifies aboriginal self-government less in terms of community cultural preservation and more in terms of the political relations that establish aboriginal community identity, and more pertinently, in terms of who wields power in the political processes that define those relations.

In short, as a normative theory, relational pluralism shifts the object of our reflection about self-government to the more complex and ubiquitous question of aboriginal community power. For relational pluralists, one judges the justice of the Canadian political system in part by the degree of independence and self-direction permitted to aboriginal governments in their relations with the Canadian state. The standard of justice in this scheme is relational rather than cultural. Here, real pluralism is marked by the capacity of Canadian governments to leave to aboriginal communities the power to change, develop, and grow, on their own terms, free of Canadian governmental domination. Naturally, what aboriginal communities require in order to be free of domination will vary depending on the priorities that each community sets for its own jurisdictional independence. More broadly, however, the essential point that relational pluralists make is that aboriginal self-government is justified not because it protects an aboriginal right to cultural difference, but because it promotes the aboriginal right to use community resources of ancestry, history, shared commitment, culture, land, and politics to build communities that correspond to their own priorities, whether culturally distinct or otherwise.

Relational pluralism also promotes a more pragmatic view of aboriginal self-government. Self-government is most fundamentally about aboriginal communities gradually building capacity to exercise control at a local level over a range of jurisdictions they consider essential to their community identity. Viewed thus, self-government is a relational process with long-term implications for the transfer of power from Canadian to aboriginal governments. The relational dimensions of this process are revealed in the steady but often slow movement that accompanies aboriginal nations' work to resolve how powers and

jurisdictions will be divided and/or shared between federal, provincial, and aboriginal governments. The Nisga'a treaty provides but one example of how complex and lengthy this process can be. Clearly, considerable work remains to be done as other aboriginal communities across Canada carry on in their quests for greater self-government powers. Yet it is precisely here that the central insights of relational pluralism can be put to both pragmatic and profitable use. When aboriginal self-government is framed in relational terms, the goal of equality in relations between aboriginal and Canadian governments is more open to cultural and political coexistence, solidarity, and interdependency.

In answering the final set of questions, I used the testimony of aboriginal women and youth before RCAP to gain insight into the issue of aboriginal governmental power and the proper limitations of its use over aboriginal citizens. In the fourth chapter I showed how individualist pluralism runs into insurmountable obstacles when addressing this question because it frames its answer in ways informed by the difference approach to aboriginal identity.

Many liberals now accept the idea that if a liberal theory of justice is not to be condemned to irrelevance, its proponents must come to terms with the rights of minorities (including those of indigenous peoples) that arise out of the new politics of cultural difference. Liberals, in other words, are increasingly of the view that individual identity necessarily arises out of the cultural characteristics that one shares with others in community. Consequently, so as to preserve the settings in which individual identity acquisition takes place, some vulnerable cultural minorities may have need of special protection.

But these liberals are also quick to stress the importance of placing limits upon cultural rights. In particular they fear that if communities are empowered against the state so as to uphold their distinct cultural way of life, there must also be guarantees that individuals not be totally engulfed by the cultural demands of their communities. Here a premium is placed upon individual choice. The thrust of individualist pluralism emphasizes that where aboriginal self-government is concerned, aboriginal individuals must be free to dissent from and/or propose alternative cultural images of identity and not be penalized by their communities for doing so.

While framing the question of limitations in this way makes a certain sense, it does fail to address what I take to be the major concern of many aboriginal women and youth. My reading of the testimony before RCAP leads me to conclude that on balance, most aboriginal women and youth do not fear cultural oppression within their communities as much as exclusion from the political decision-making processes of their communities. As I showed in chapter six, the relational face of pluralism provides resources that more adequately allow us to confront questions of justice that arise out of this concern.

Relational pluralism directs its evaluative focus upon political relations and upon the appropriate use of governmental power within aboriginal communities. While some aboriginal women and youth within aboriginal communities may express a range of interests that compete with those held by community leaders, this fact should not constitute grounds for their exclusion from the political process. In short, for relational pluralists, acceptable forms of aboriginal self-government are those that enable aboriginal individuals to feel they can contribute to the political process and that motivate elected political leaders to respond in ways that are in keeping with members' expectations. Evaluating aboriginal self-government

initiatives in terms of this criterion, it seems to me, is much more in keeping with the primary political concerns of aboriginal women and youth.

My conclusion is that key tools in answering the three sets of questions are better drawn from a political theory that starts out from an identification approach on ethnic identity and that gives central place to a theory of pluralism in which interaction between aboriginal and Canadian governments is analyzed in relational terms. I do not suggest that the use of such a political theory resolve every issue arising from the questions. Aboriginal politics in Canada is far too complex for that. Rather, my point is that employing an identification approach together with relational pluralism can appreciably deepen insight and understanding about the aboriginal self-government question in Canada.

Relational pluralism emphasizes a set of principles that can make a difference to the way we think about a wide range of issues associated with aboriginal politics in Canada - self-government, individual and community identity, the Charter, and federalism, to name just those I have examined in the preceding chapters. At the same time, however, in the attempt to evaluate aboriginal politics by using these principles, one cannot immunize oneself against the risk of mis-identifying power relations. Unfortunately and unavoidably this risk accompanies political life - and political analysis - especially when, as in Canada today, much is subject to flux and change. As Michael Walzer notes in another context, wherever relationships are involved, "we never know exactly where to put the fences; ...boundaries ...are vulnerable to shifts in social meaning, and we have no choice but to live with the continual probes and incursions through which these shifts are worked out."

Still, a political system must be equipped with receptors sensitive to political change that arises out of complex processes of interaction whether they be the interplay between aboriginal and Canadian governments, the development of diverse aboriginal self-governing structures, or the movement of aboriginal individuals within these structures. The central insights of the identification approach to ethnic identity and of relational pluralism not only make the nature of this change more tangible and explicit, but they also give us useful normative guidelines about how to respond to the political challenges contained within that change.

Notes

1. Michael Walzer, Spheres of Justice: A Defense of Pluralism and Equality (New York: Basic Books, 1983), 319.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Books and Articles

- Abramson, Harold J. "Assimilation and Pluralism." In *The Harvard Encyclopedia of American Ethnic Groups*, edited by Stephen A. Thernstrom. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1980.
- Abu-Laban, Baha, and Donald Mottershead. "Cultural Pluralism and Varieties of Ethnic Politics." *Canadian Ethnic Studies* XIII:3 (1981): 44-63.
- Addis, Adeno. "Individualism, Communitarianism, and the Rights of Ethnic Minorities." *Notre Dame Law Review* 66:5 (1991): 1219-80.
- Akzin, Benjamin. State and Nation. London: Hutchinson University Library, 1964.
- Alfred, Gerald R. Heeding the Voices of Our Ancestors: Kahnawake Mohawk Politics and the Rise of Native Nationalism. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1995.
- Peace, Power, Righteousness: an indigenous manifesto. Don Mills: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- Asch, Michael and Norman Zlotkin. "Affirming Aboriginal Title: A New Basis for Comprehensive Claims Negotiations." In Aboriginal and Treaty Rights in Canada: Essays on Law, Equality, and Respect for Difference, edited by Michael Asch. Vancouver: UBC Press, 1997.
- Barth, Fredrik, ed. Ethnic Groups and Boundaries: The Social Organization of Cultural Difference. Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1969.
- Benjamin, Martin. Splitting the Difference: Compromise and Integrity in Ethics and Politics. Kansas: University Press of Kansas, 1990.
- Bentley, Arthur. The Process of Government: A Study of Social Pressures. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1908.
- Boldt, Menno. Surviving as Indians: The Challenge of Self-Government. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993.
- ______, and J. Anthony Long. "Tribal Traditions and European-Western Political Ideologies: The Dilemma of Canada's Native Indians." In *The Quest for Justice: Aboriginal Peoples and Aboriginal Rights*, edited by Menno Boldt and J. Anthony Long. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1985.

Borrows, John. """Landed" Citizenship: Narratives of Aboriginal Political Participation." In Citizenship, Diversity, and Pluralism: Canadian and Comparative Perspectives, edited by Alan C. Cairns, John C. Courtney, Peter MacKinnon, Hans J. Michaelmann and David E. Smith. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1999. Brass, Paul. "Ethnic Groups and the State." In Ethnic Groups and the State, edited by Paul Brass. London: Croom Helm, 1985. . Ethnicity and Nationalism: Theory and Comparison. London: Sage Publications, Breuilly, John. Nationalism and the State, second edition. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1993. Bruner, Edward M. "Ethnology as Narrative." In The Anthropology of Experience, edited by Victor W. Turner and Edward M. Bruner. Urbana and Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 1986. Bullivant, Brian M. Pluralism: Cultural Maintenance and Evolution. Clevedon: Multilingual Matters Limited, 1984. Cairns, Alan C. Citizens Plus: Aboriginal Peoples and the Canadian State. Vancouver, UBC Press, 2000. . "The End of Internal Empire: The Emerging Aboriginal Policy Agenda." In Governance in the 21st Century: Proceedings of a Symposium Held in November 1999 Under the Auspices of the Royal Society of Canada, edited by David M. Hayne. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2000. "Finding Our Way: Rethinking Ethnocultural Relations in Canada." (Book review) Canadian Journal of Political Science XXXII:2 (June 1999):369-371. . Reconfigurations: Canadian Citizenship and Constitutional Change. Edited by Douglas E. Williams. Toronto: McClelland & Stewart Inc., 1995.

Chartrand, Paul L.A.H. "The Aboriginal Peoples of Canada and Renewal of the Federation."

edited by Karen Knop, Sylvia Ostry, et.al. Vancouver: UBC Press, 1995.

In Rethinking Federalism: Citizens, Markets, and Governments in a Changing World,

- Chiste, Catherine Beaty. "Aboriginal Women and Self-Government: Challenging Leviathan." American Indian Culture and Research Journal 18:3 (1994): 19-43.
- Churchill, Ward. "The Tragedy and the Travesty: The Subversion of Indigenous Sovereignty in North America." *The American Indian Culture and Research Journal* 22:2 (1998): 1-69.
- Clatworthy, Stewart, and Anthony Smith. Population Implications of the 1985 Amendments to the Indian Act: Final Report. Ottawa: Assembly of First Nations, 1992.
- Clatworthy, Stewart. *Migration and Mobility of Canada's Aboriginal Population*. Canada: Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation, 1996.
- Cockerill, Jodi, and Roger Gibbins. "Reluctant Citizens? First Nations in the Canadian Federal State." In First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination, edited by J. Rick Ponting. Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997.
- Cohen, Jean L. "Democracy, Difference, and the Right of Privacy." In *Democracy and Difference: Contesting the Boundaries of the Political*, edited by Seyla Benhabib. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1996.
- Corbiere v. Canada (Minister of Indian and Northern Affairs) [1999] 2 S.C.R
- Cornell, Stephen. "The Variable Ties that Bind: Content and Circumstance in Ethnic Processes." Ethnic and Racial Studies 19:2 (April 1996): 265-89.
- Crowfoot, Strater. "Leadership in First Nation Communities: A Chief's Perspective on the Colonial Millstone." In First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination, edited by J. Rick Ponting. Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997.
- Dahbour, Omar. "The Nation-State as Political Community: A Critique of the Communitarian Argument for National Self-determination." *Canadian Journal of Philosophy* Supplementary 22 (1996): 311-43.
- Dahl, Robert A. Democracy in the United States: Promise and Performance, Second Edition. Chicago: Rand McNally, 1972.
- Daly, Markate. "Introduction." In Communitarianism: A New Public Ethics, edited by Margate Daly. Belmont: Wadsworth Publishing Company, 1994.

- Das, Veena. "Cultural Rights and the Definition of Community." In *The Rights of Subordinated Peoples*, edited by Oliver Mendelsohn and Upendra Baxi. Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1994.
- Denis, Claude. We Are Not You: First Nations and Canadian Modernity. Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1997.
- De Vos, George. "Ethnic Pluralism: Conflict and Accomodation." In *Ethnic Identity: Cultural Continuities and Change*, edited by George De Vos and Lola Romanucci-Ross. Palo Alto: Mayfield Publishing Company, 1975.
- Dickson, Brian. "Opening Statement by the Right Honourable Brian Dickson, Former Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of Canada." In *Opening Statements on the Occasion of the Launch of the Public Hearings of the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples*, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1992.
- Dion Stout, Madeleine (with the assistance of Catherine R. Bruyere). "Stopping Family Violence: Aboriginal Communities Enspirited." In First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination, edited by J. Rick Ponting. Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997.
- Driedger, Leo. "Introduction: Ethnic Identity in the Canadian Mosaic." In *The Canadian Ethnic Mosaic: A Quest for Identity*, edited by Leo Driedger. Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1978.
- Duclos, Nitya. "Lessons of Difference: Feminist Theory on Cultural Diversity." *Buffalo Law Review* 38:2 (Spring 1990): 325-381.
- Dworkin, Ronald. A Matter of Principle. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1985.
- Dyck, Rand. Canadian Politics: Critical Approaches, Second Edition. Scarborough: Nelson Canada, 1996.
- Eisenberg, Avigail. Reconstructing Political Pluralism. Albany: State University of New York, 1995.
- Enloe, Cynthia H. Ethnic Conflict and Political Development. Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1973.
- Emberley, Julia V. Thresholds of Difference: Feminist Critique, Native Women's Writings, Postcolonial Theory. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993.

- Eriksen, Thomas Hylland. Ethnicity and Nationalism: Anthropological Perspectives. London: Pluto Press, 1993.
- Fierlbeck, Katherine. "The Ambivalent Potential of Cultural Identity." *The Canadian Journal of Political Science* 29 (March 1996): 3-22.
- Fisk, Milton. "Community and Morality." *The Review of Politics*, University of Notre Dame (Fall 1993): 593-616.
- Fiske, Jo-Anne. "Political Status of Native Indian Women: Contradictory Implications of Canadian State Policy." *American Indian Culture and Research Journal* 19:2 (1995): 1-30.
- "The Womb is to the Nation as the Heart is to the Body: Ethnopolitical Discourses of the Canadian Indigenous Women's Movement." Studies in Political Economy 51 (Fall 1996): 65-95.
- Fleras, Augie, and Jean Leonard Elliott. *The Nations Within: Aboriginal-State Relations in Canada, the United States, and New Zealand*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1992.
- Frazer, Elizabeth, and Nicola Lacey. The Politics of Community: A Feminist Critique of the Liberal-Communitarian Debate. New York: Harvester Wheatsheaf, 1993.
- Frideres, James S. and Rene Gadacz. Aboriginal Peoples in Canada: Contemporary Conflicts, Sixth Edition. Toronto: Prentice Hall, 2001.
- Frideres, James S. "Indian Identity and Social Conflict." In *The Canadian Ethnic Mosaic: A Quest for Identity*, edited by Leo Driedger. Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1978.
- Gallagher-Mackay, Kelly. "Interpreting Self-Government: Approaches to Building Cultural Authority." Canadian Native Law Reporter 4 (1997): 1-23.
- Gould, Carol. Rethinking Democracy: Freedom and Social Cooperation in Politics, Economy, and Society. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1988.
- Government of Canada. Aboriginal Self-Government, Federal Policy Guide: The Government of Canada's Approach to the Implementation of the Inherent Right and the Negotiation of Aboriginal Self-Government. Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 1995.
- . Gathering Strength: Canada's Aboriginal Action Plan. Ottawa: Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 1997.

Gray, John. "After the New Liberalism." Social Research 61:3 (Fall 1994): 719-735. Post-Liberalism: Studies in political thought. New York and London: Routledge, 1993. Green, Joyce. "Constitutionalising the Patriarchy: Aboriginal Women and Aboriginal Government." Constitutional Forum 4:4 (Summer 1993): 110-120. Hamlet of Baker Lake v. Minister of Indian Affairs (1979) D.L.R. Hannum, Hurst. Autonomy, Sovereignty, and Self-Determination: The Accommodation of Conflicting Rights, Revised Edition. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1990. Hedican, Edward, J. Applied Anthropology in Canada: Understanding Aboriginal Issues. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1995. Horton, John. "Liberalism, Multiculturalism, and Toleration." In Liberalism, Multiculturalism, and Toleration, edited by John Horton. Basingstoke: The MacMillan Press, 1983. Isaac, Thomas, and Mary Sue Maloughney. "Dually Disadvantaged and Historically Forgotten?: Aboriginal Women and the Inherent Right of Aboriginal Self-Government." Manitoba Law Journal 21:3 (1992): 453-475. Jenson, Jane. "Understanding Politics: Contested Concepts in Political Science." In Canadian Politics 2, edited by James P. Bickerton and Alain-G. Gagnon. Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1994. "Naming Nations: Making nationalist claims in Canadian public discourse." Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology 30:3 (1993): 337-58. Jhappan, Radha. "Inherency, Three Nations and Collective Rights: the Evolution of Aboriginal Constitutional Discourse from 1982 to the Charlottetown Accord." International Journal of Canadian Studies 7-8 (Spring-Fall 1993): 225-259. . "The Federal-Provincial Power-grid and Aboriginal Self-Government." In New Trends in Canadian Federalism, edited by Francois Rocher and Miriam Smith. Peterborough: Broadview Press, 1995. Juteau, Danielle. "Multicultural Citizenship: The Challenge of Pluralism in Canada." In

Citizenship and Exclusion, edited by Veit Bader. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1997.

King, Arden R. "A Stratification of Labyrinths: The Acquisition and Retention of Cultural Identity in Modern Culture." In Social and Cultural Identity: Problems of Persistance and Change, edited by Thomas K. Fitzgerald. Athens: Southern Anthropological Society, 1974. Kuper, Adam, ed. Conceptualizing Society. London and New York: Routledge, 1992. Kymlicka, Will, Liberalism, Community and Culture. Oxford: Clarendon Press: 1991. "Liberalism, Individualism, and Minority Rights." In Law and Community: The End of Individualism? edited by Allan C. Hutchinson and Leslie J.M. Green. Toronto: Carswell, 1989. . Multicultural Citizenship: A Liberal Theory of Minority Rights. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995. Larsen, Tord, "Negotiating Identity: The Micmac of Nova Scotia." In The Politics of Indianness: Case Studies of Native Ethnopolitics in Canada, edited by Adrian Tanner. St. John's: Institute of Social and Economic Research, 1983. LaSelva, Samuel V. The Moral Foundations of Canadian Federalism: Paradoxes, Achievements, and Tragedies of Nationhood. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1996. Levin, Michael D., ed. Ethnicity and Aboriginality: Case Studies in Ethnonationalism. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993. Long, J. Anthony and Katherine Beaty Chiste. "Indian Governments and the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms." American Indian Culture and Research Journal 18:2 (1994): 91-119. MacIntyre, Alasdair. After Virtue: A Study in Moral Theory. Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1984. . Whose Justice? Which Rationality? Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1988. Macklem, Patrick. "Distributing Sovereignty: Indian Nations and the Equality of Peoples." Stanford Law Review 45 (May 1993): 1311-67. "Ethnonationalism, Aboriginal Identities, and the Law." In Ethnicity and Aboriginality: Case Studies in Ethnonationalism, edited by Michael D. Levin. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1993.

- _____. "Normative Dimensions of an Aboriginal Right of Self-Government." Queen's Law Journal 21:1 (Fall 1995): 173-219.
- Margalit, Avishai, and Moshe Halbertal. "Liberalism and the Right to Culture." *Social Research* 61:3 (Fall 1994): 491-508.
- Mayberry-Lewis, David. *Indigenous Peoples, Ethnic Groups, and the State*. Needham Heights: Allyn and Bacon, 1997.
- McHugh, P.G. "Aboriginal Identity and Relations in North America and Australasia," in Living Relationships, kokiri ngatahi: The Treaty of Waitangi in the New Millennium. Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1998.
- McIlwraith, Thomas. "The Problem of Imported Culture: The Construction of Sto:lo Identity." *American Indian Culture and Research Journal* 20:4 (1996): 41-70.
- McLennan, Gregor. Pluralism. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1995.
- Mercredi, Ovide, and Mary Ellen Turpel. In the Rapids: Navigating the Future of First Nations. Toronto: Penguin Books, 1994.
- Mihesuah, Devon A. "American Indian Identities: Issues of Individual Choices and Development." *American Indian Culture and Research Journal* 22:2 (1998): 193-226.
- Miller, David. On Nationality. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995.
- Monture-Angus, Patricia. Journeying Forward: dreaming First Nations' independence. Halifax: Fernwood Publishing, 1999.
- Moss, Wendy. "Indigenous Self-Government in Canada and Sexual Equality Under the Indian Act: Resolving Conflicts Between Collective and Individual Rights." *Queen's Law Journal* 15:2 (Fall 1990): 279-305.
- Mouffe, Chantal. "Democracy, Power, and the 'Political'." In *Democracy and Difference:*Contesting the Boundaries of the Political, edited by Seyla Benhabib. Princeton:
 Princeton University Press, 1996.
- Nahanee, Teressa. "Dancing with a Gorilla: Aboriginal Women, Justice and the Charter." In Aboriginal Peoples and the Justice System: Report of the National Round Table on Aboriginal Justice Issues, edited by the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1993.

- Norris, Mary Jane. "Contemporary Demography of Aboriginal Peoples in Canada." In *Visions of the Heart: Canadian Aboriginal Issues*, edited by David Alan Long and Olive Patricia Dickason. Toronto: Harcourt Brace Canada, 1996.
- Novak, Michael. "Pluralism: A Humanist Perspective." In *Harvard Encyclopedia of American Ethnic Groups*, edited by Stephen A. Thernstrom. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1980.
- Olthuis, John, and Roger Townshend. "The Case for Native Sovereignty." In *Crosscurrents:*Contemporary Political Issues, edited by Mark Charlton and Paul Barker.

 Scarborough: ITP Nelson, 1998.
- Parekh, Bhikhu. "Discourses on National Identity." Political Studies XLII (1994): 492-504.
- Phillips, Anne. Democracy and Difference. Cambridge: Polity Press, 1993.
- Pocklington, Tom. "Arguing for Aboriginal Self-Government." In *Democracy, Rights, and Well-being in Canada*, edited by Don Carmichael, Tom Pocklington, and Greg Pyrcz. Toronto: Harcourt Brace and Company, Canada, 2000.
- Ponting, J. Rick. "An Overview of First Nations' Empowerment and Disempowerment: Editor's Introduction to Part 2." In *First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination*, edited by J. Rick Ponting. Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997.
- _____. "Historical Overview and Background: Part II 1970-1996." In First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination, edited by J. Rick Ponting. Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997.
- "Self-Determination: Editor's Introduction to Part 4." In First Nations in Canada: Perspectives on Opportunity, Empowerment, and Self-Determination, edited by J. Rick Ponting. Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson Limited, 1997.
- Poole, Ross. "National Identity, Multiculturalism, and Aboriginal Rights: An Australian Perspective." *Canadian Journal of Philosophy*, Supplementary 22 (1996): 407-438.
- Rawls, John. A Theory of Justice. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1971.
- Reaume, Denise G. "Justice Between Cultures: Autonomy and Protection of Cultural Affiliation." U.B.C. Law Review 29:1 (1995): 117-141.
- R. v. Sparrow (1990), 70, D.L.R. (4th).

- Rex, John. Ethnic Minorities in the Modern Nation State: Working Papers in the Theory of Multiculturalism and Political Integration. London: MacMillan Press, 1996.
- Richardson, Boyce, ed. *Drum Beat: Anger and Renewal in Indian Country*. Toronto: Summerhill Press Ltd., 1990.
- Rosenblum, Nancy L. "Pluralism and Self-Defense." In *Liberalism and the Moral Life*, edited by Nancy L. Rosenblum. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1989.

	Commission on Aboriginal Peoples. Aboriginal Peoples in Urban Centres: Report of the National Round Table on Aboriginal Urban Issues. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993.
	Public Hearings: Overview of the First Round. Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992.
	Public Hearings, Discussion Paper 1: Framing the Issues. Ottawa: Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples, 1992.
	Public Hearings: Overview of the Second Round. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993.
	Public Hearings, Discussion Paper 2: Focusing the Dialogue. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993.
	Public Hearings, Exploring the Options: Overview of the Third Round. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993.
	Public Hearings, Toward Reconciliation: Overview of the Fourth Round. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1994.
	Report, Volume 1: Looking Forward, Looking Back. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996.
	Report, Volume 2: Restructuring the Relationship: Part One and Two. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996.
	Report, Volume 3: Gathering Strength. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1996.
	Report, Volume 4: Perspectives and Realities. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and

Services Canada, 1996.

. Report, Volume 5: Renewal: A Twenty-Year Commitment. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1996. . Partners in Confederation: Aboriginal Peoples, Self-Government, and the Constitution. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993. . Treaty Making in the Spirit of Co-existence: An Alternative to Extinguishment, Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1995. Russell, Dan. A People's Dream: Aboriginal Self-Government in Canada. Vancouver: UBC Press, 2000. Rustin, Michael. For A Phiralist Socialism. London: Verso, 1985. Salee, Daniel. "Identities in Conflict: the Aboriginal Question and the Politics of Recognition in Quebec." Ethnic and Racial Studies 18:2 (April 1995): 277-314. Sandel, Michael. Liberalism and the Limits of Justice. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1982. Sanders, Douglas. ""We Intend to Live Here Forever:" A Primer on the Nisga'a Treaty," U.B.C. Law Review 33:1 (1999): 103-128. Sawchuck, Joe, ed. Readings in Aboriginal Studies, Volume 2: Identities and State Structures. Brandon: Bearpaw Publishing, 1992. Seymour, Michael, Jocelyne Couture, and Kai Neilson. "Introduction: Questioning the Ethnic/Civic Dichotomy." Canadian Journal of Philosophy Supplementary 22 (1996):1-61. Smith, Anthony D. National Identity. Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1991. Spaulding, Richard. "Peoples as National Minorities: A Review of Will Kymlicka's Arguments for Aboriginal Rights from a Self-determination Perspective." University of Toronto Law Journal 47:1 (Winter 1997): 35-113. Spinner, Jeff. The Boundaries of Citizenship: Race, Ethnicity, and Nationality in the Liberal State. Baltimore: The John Hopkins University Press, 1994. Taylor, Charles. Reconciling the Solitudes: Essays on Canadian Federalism and Nationalism. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993. . Multiculturalism and "The Politics of Recognition." Edited by Amy Gutmann. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1992.

- . "On the Draft Nisga'a Treaty." BC Studies 120 (Winter 1998/99): 39-40. Sources of the Self: The Making of Modern Identity. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1989. Tennant, Paul. "Aboriginal Peoples and Aboriginal Title in British Columbia Politics." In Politics, Policy, and Government in British Columbia, edited by R.K. Carty. Vancouver: UBC Press, 1996. Truman, David. The Governmental Process. New York: Alfred A. Knopf Inc., 1951. Voyageur, Cora J. "Contemporary Indian Women." In Visions of the Heart: Canadian Aboriginal Issues, edited by David Alan Long and Olive Patricia Dickason. Toronto: Harcourt Brace & Company, Canada, 1996. Walzer, Michael. Spheres of Justice: A Defense of Pluralism and Equality. New York: Basic Books, 1983. Warry, Wayne. Unfinished Dreams: Community Healing and the Reality of Self-Government in Canada. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1998. Webber, Jeremy. "Individuality, Equality, and Difference: Justifications for a Parallel System of Aboriginal Justice." In Aboriginal Peoples and the Justice System: Report of the National Round Table on Justice Issues, edited by Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples. Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1993. Reimagining Canada: Language, Culture, Community, and the Canadian Constitution. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994.
- Whittington, Michael S. "Aboriginal Self-Government in Canada." In *Canadian Politics in the* 21st Century, 5th edition, edited by Michael Whittington and Glen Williams. Scarborough: Nelson, 2000.

Community Between Colonists and Aboriginal Peoples." Osgoode Hall Law Journal

"Relations of Force and Relations of Justice: The Emergence of Normative

33:4 (1995): 623-660.

- Wilson, Richard A. Human Rights, Culture and Context: Anthropological Perspectives. London: Pluto Press, 1997.
- Young, Iris Marion. Justice and the Politics of Difference. Princeton. Princeton University Press, 1990.

Public Hearings, Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples

- Albert, Freda. Manitoba Indigenous Women's Collective, Thompson, Manitoba, May 31, 1993.
- Allen, Bertha. Native Women's Association of the Northwest Territories. Yellowknife, Northwest Territories, December 7, 1992.
- Arey, Rita. President, Northwest Territories Status of Women. Inuvik, Northwest Territories, May 6, 1992.
- Blacksmith, Jack. Waswanipi Band Councillor. Waswanipi, Quebec, June 9, 1992.
- Brooks, Catherine. Executive Director of Anduhyaun. Toronto: June 25, 1992.
- Brooks, Lynn. Executive Director, Status of women Council of N.W.T., Yellowknife, Northwest Territories, December 7, 1992.
- Boucher, Florence. Lac La Biche, Alberta, June 9, 1992.
- Cootes, Charlie. Chief of the Uchucklesaht Tribe. Port Alberni, British Columbia, May 20, 1992.
- Courchene, Joyce. President, Nongom Ikkwe Women's Collective, Winnipeg, Manitoba, June 3, 1992.
- Donovan, Margaret. Vice-President, Gwich'in Tribal Council. Inuvik, Northwest Territories, May 5-6, 1992.
- Fontaine, Marilyn. Aboriginal Women's Unity Coalition. Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 23, 1992.
- Guilbeaut, Mary. Vice-President, Indigenous Women's Collective. Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 21-23, 1992.
- Kuptana, Rosemarie. President, Inuit Tapirisat of Canada. Toronto, Ontario, June 26, 1992.
- Labillois, Wallace. Kingsclear, New Brunswick, May 19, 1992.
- LeBlanc, Dawna. Nishnaabe Language Teachers Association. Sault Ste. Marie, Ontario, June 11, 1992.
- Mandamin, Eli. Chief, Shoal Lake Band. Kenora, Ontario, October 28, 1992.

McDonald, Dorothy. Chief, Fort McKay Indian Band. Fort McMurray, Alberta, June 19, 1992.

McGregor, Violet. Elder, Birch Island Reserve. Ottawa, Ontario, November 1993.

McIvor, Sharon. Executive Council Member, Native Women's Association of Canada, Toronto, Ontario, June 26, 1992.

McKay, Dorothy. Big Trout Lake, Ontario, December 3, 1992.

Mercredi, Ovide. Grand Chief of the Assembly of First Nations. Toronto, Ontario, June 26, 1992.

Nelson, Terry. Rouseau River First Nation. Rouseau River, Manitoba, December 8, 1992.

Palmater, Frank. New Brunswick Aboriginal Peoples Council. Moncton, New Brunswick, June 14, 1993.

Parent, Madeleine. Montreal, Quebec, May 5, 1993.

Pierre, Marlene. Ontario Native Women's Association. Thunder Bay, Ontario, October 27, 1992.

Rouleau, Michele. Quebec Native Women's Association. Montreal, Quebec, May 27, 1993.

Sanderson, Lillian. La Ronge Native Women's Council. La Ronge, Saskatchewan, May 28, 1992.

Saunderson, Marguerite. Northern Women's Resource Services. Thompson, Manitoba, June 1, 1993.

Smith, Dan. President, United Native Nations of B.C. Vancouver, British Columbia, June 2, 1993.

Stevens, Peter. Eskasoni, Nova Scotia, May 6-7, 1992.

Thomas, Jason. All Nations Youth Council. Prince George, British Columbia, May 31, 1993.

Tobique Women's Group. Tobique, New Brunswick, November 2, 1992.

Turner, Harold. Chief, Swampy Cree Tribal Council. The Pas, Manitoba, May 19-20, 1992.

Webster, Evelyn. Indigenous Women's Collective, Winnipeg, Manitoba, April 22, 1992.

Windigo First Nations Council. Sioux Lookout, Ontario, December 2, 1992.